Consolidated as on 25.09.2023



RULES

# OF

# THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA

# 1948

# **VOLUME-I**

# FOURTH EDITION

## 1983

(Incorporated till 1<sup>st</sup> Amendment 2023)

## **Table of Contents**

PAK	RT I

CHAPTER I
PLACE OF SITTING OF THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA
CHAPTER II
RULES FOR THE DISPOSAL OF NON-JUDICIAL BUSINESS
CHAPTER III
JURISDICTION OF SINGLE JUDGES AND BENCHES OF THE HIGH COURT
CHAPTER IV
REFERENCE TO THE FULL BENCH
CHAPTER V
POWERS OF THE REGISTRAR, DEPUTY REGISTRAR AND OTHER OFFICERS OFTHE COURT
PART II
PROCEDURE AND PRACTICE
CHAPTER VI
GENERAL RULES REGARDING APPLICATIONS AND AFFIDAVITS
CHAPTER VII
APPOINTMENT OF GUARDIANS AND SUBSTITUTION OF LEGALREPRESENTATIVES
CHAPTER VIII
PROCEDURE BEFORE ADMISSION
CHAPTER IX
PROCEDURE AFTER ADMISSION
CHAPTER X
NOTICE OF PROCEEDING TO ADVOCATE-GENERAL
CHAPTER XI
NOTICE IN PEREMPTORY ORDER CASES AND CASES OF NON-PROSECUTION
CHAPTER XII
PREPARATION OF PAPER BOOKS
CHAPTER XIII
JUDGMENT AND DECREE
CHAPTER XIV
PROBATE AND LETTERS OF ADMINISTRATION
CHAPTER XV
APPLICATIONS UNDER ARTICLE 226, 227 AND 228 OF THE CONSTITUTIONAND
CHAPTER XVI
RULES TO REGULATE PROCEEDINGS UNDER ARTICLE 226 OF THE CONSTITUTION OF INDIA FOR ISSUE OF WRITS IN THE NATURE OF HABEASCORPUS
CHAPTER XVII

CHAPTER XVIII	
PROCEDURE IN CRIMINAL CASES	
PART – III	
CHAPTER – XIX	
APPEALS TO THE SUPREME COURT	97
PART IV	
CHAPTER XX	
FEES AND COSTS	104
PART V	
MISCELLANEOUS114	
CHAPTER XXI	
INFORMATION AND COPIES	114
CHAPTER XXI-A	
DIGITALLY SIGNED COPIES	
CHAPTER XXII	
DEPOSIT AND REPAYMENT OF MONEY	125
CHAPTER XXIII	
INSPECTION OF RECORDS AND REGISTERS	129
CHAPTER XXIV	
FACILITIES TO BE GIVEN TO PRESS REPORTERS	132
CHAPTER-XXV	
PRESERVATION AND DESTRUCTION OF CIVIL AND CRIMINAL RECORDS	133
CHAPTER XXV-A	
RULES FOR THE CLASSIFICATION, PRESERVATION AND DESTRUCTION OF ENGLISH CORRESPONDENCE AND REGISTERS ON THE ADMINISTRATIVE SIDE	
CHAPTER XXVI	
MODE OF RECORDING EVIDENCE IN CIVIL CASES	145
PART VI	
CHAPTER XXVII	
SPECIAL RULES	146
CHAPTER XXVIII	
RULES FOR EXECUTION OF DECREES	149

APPENDIX-I
APPENDIX -II
APPENDIX - III
APPENDIX- IV
APPENDIX-V
APPENDIX – VI
APPENDIX- VII

APPENDIX – VIII	160
APPENDIX - IX	161
APPENDIX- X	162
APPENDIX - XI	163
INSTRUCTION/ GUIDELINES FOR FILLING UP THE CODING SHEETS	164

## PART I

## CHAPTER I

### Place Of Sitting Of The High Court Of Orissa

The High Court of Orissa and the Judges & Division Courts thereof shall sit at Cuttack.

#### CHAPTER II

#### **Rules for the Disposal of Non-Judicial Business**

- 1. The High Court office shall consist of two Departments; namely, the Administrative Department by which is meant the administrative business of the Court on its Appellate Side and the Judicial Department which shall mean and include all the rest of it.
- 2. There shall be a Standing Committee composed of the Chief Justice and two or more Judges to be appointed from time to time by the Chief Justice.
- 3. The Standing Committee shall be charged with the control and direction of the Subordinate Courts so far as such control and direction are exercised otherwise than judicially.
- 4. <sup>1</sup>The Standing Committee shall have power without reference to the Judges generally-
  - (i) to dispose of all correspondence, within its own department, urgent in nature and not of general importance;
  - (ii) to make recommendations regarding the confirmation of Munsifs, Subordinate Judges and Chief Judicial Magistrates;
  - (iii) to issue orders regarding the crossing of efficiency bars by Munsifs Subordinate Judges and Chief Judicial Magistrates;
  - (iv) to promote Munsifs to the rank of Subordinate Judges;
  - (v) to promote Subordinate Judges to the rank of Chief Judicial Magistrates;
  - (vi) to select Subordinate Judges for exercising powers of an Assistant Sessions Judge;
  - (vii) to deal with the transfer and posting of Munsifs, Subordinate Judges and Chief Judicial Magistrates;
  - (viii) to deal with the revision of cadre strength of Chief Judicial Magistrates, Subordinate Judges and Munsifs;
  - (ix) to deal with the recommendations regarding deputation of Judicial Officers other than Officers of the Superior Judicial Services (Senior Branch) to hold posts under the State Government and other authorities;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Inserted vide C.S. No. 15

- (x) to deal with the allegations and adverse reports received against Judicial Officers other than officers of the Superior Judicial Service (Senior Branch);
- (xi) to deal with the pension applications of Judicial Officers;
- (xii) to make recommendations regarding the degradation and suspension of Chief Judicial Magistrates, Subordinate Judges and Munsifs;
- (xiii) to dispose of any matter which may be referred to the committee for opinion; and
- (xiv) to approve the list of Civil Court holidays.

All matters regarding amendment of rules of the High Court's General Rules and Circular Orders, Civil and Criminal issue of General Letters and Circular Orders and any change of practice or procedure shall be placed before the Full Court.

- 5. Every order passed and every draft letter approved by the Standing Committee shall be signed by each member of it.
- 6. The Chief Justice may from time to time apportion the executive and administrative business of the Administrative Department among the Judges constituting the Standing Committee.

#### **SPECIAL COMMITTEE**

- 7. The Chief Justice may constitute Special Committee consisting of one or more Judges to consider and dispose of matters, specially or generally, referred to it by him.
- 8. Such a Committee shall have power, without reference to the Judge generally, to enter upon, and conduct, any correspondence which the members may consider desirable in order to enable them to finally dispose of the matters.
- 9. Every order passed and every draft letter approved by a <sup>1</sup>Special Committee shall be signed by each of its members.

#### **APPEAL COMMITTEE**

10. (1) There shall be an Appeal Committee consisting of three Judges of the Court to be nominated by the Chief Justice from time to timefor the disposal of appeals and representations made to the courts on the administrative side by ministerial officers in Class III and by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.69

Class IV employees of the subordinate Courts.

(2) Every final order passed by the Committee on the appeal or the representation, as the case may be, shall be signed by all the members of the Committee.

(3) The decision of the Committee shall be final.

#### GENERAL

- 11. It shall be the duty of the Registrar to submit all papers relating to any matter to the Committee, if any, appointed to deal with it.
- 12. In all cases in which the Standing Committee has acted under Rule 13 or a <sup>1</sup>Special Committee under rule 7, the correspondence shall be laid on the table for information of the Full Court and a notice shall be circulated weekly to all the Judges of the matters which have, during the past week, been laid before such Committee showing whether they have been disposed of and what manner.
- 13. It shall be competent to any Judge to require that any matter within the cognizance of any Committee shall be referred to the Full Court.
- 14. On the following matters all the Judges shall be consulted:
  - proposed changes in the law where the proposition emanates from Government or in other cases where a Committee or any Judge of the Court considers that action is called for;
  - (ii) Administrative Reports yearly submitted to Government when passed by the Judges of the Standing Committee;
  - (iii) rules which, when published, will have the force of law;
  - (iv) subjects connected with relating between the SupremeCourt and the High Court;
  - all appointments which by law are made by the High Court and which are not otherwise expressly provided for by these rules;
  - (vi) disciplinary proceedings against judicial officers;
  - (vii) important questions of policy or those affecting the powers and status of the Court;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> inserted vide C.S No.69

- (ix) selection of District and Sessions Judges for being allowed the selection grade and the super-time scale; and
- (x) Confirmation of District and Sessions Judges.
- (xi) <sup>1</sup>all matters relating to promotion, posting, transfer and deputation of the Officers of the Orissa Superior Judicial Service (Senior Branch).
- 15. Any individual Judge shall be at liberty to record separate minutes upon any matter that comes before the Full Court for discussion; but no such minutes shall be submitted to Government by the Registrar unless or until the same have been circulated to the rest of the Judges.
- 16. Except for some special reasons, the papers relating to any matter for discussion at a meeting of the Full Court shall be circulated to all the Judges at least one day before the day of the meeting.
- 17. The proceedings of all meetings of the Full Court, of the Standing Committee and of the Special Committee shall be recorded inbooks to be kept for that purpose by the Registrar and shall be, at all times, open to inspection when called for, by any of the Judges.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Inserted vide C.S. No.16

#### CHAPTER III

#### Jurisdiction of Single Judges and Benches of the High Court

- 1. The following matters may be heard and disposed of by a Single Judge:
  - (i) <sup>1</sup>an appeal from an original decree and any cross objection therein under Order XLI, Rule 22 of the Code of Civil Procedure arising out of an original suit or any proceeding.
  - (ii) an appeal from an appellate decree or order;
  - (iii) a civil appeal under an Act other than the Code of Civil Procedure and an application or reference made under any such Act, if such appeal, application or reference is not otherwise expressly provided for irrespective of value;
  - (iv) an appeal under section 104 (1) (*ff*) to (*h*) or under Order XLIII, Rule 1 of the Code of Civil Procedure in a suit irrespective of value;
  - (v) a motion to admit an application and an application when admitted:
    - (a) for an order under section 22 or section 23 of the Code of Civil Procedure;
    - (b) for an order under Order I, rules 8 and 10 read with section 107 of the same Code;
    - (c) under section 115 of the Code of Civil Procedure or under section 25 of the Provincial Small Cause Courts Act, (IX of 1887);
  - (vi) an application for the admission of an appeal in forma pauperis when such appeal is triable by a Single Judge;
  - (vii) a suit coming before the Court in the exercise of its ordinary or extraordinary original civil jurisdiction;
  - (viii) a proceeding under the Indian Companies Act, I of 1956, the Indian Trusts Act, II of 1882, the Indian Patents and Designs Act, II of 1911 or the Indian Banking Companies (Amendment) Act, XX of 1950;
  - (ix) an application against the order of the Registrar when performing a judicial or quasi-judicial act in a single Bench

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Amended vide C.S. No. 91

case;

- (x) any other application:
  - (a) which under these rules may be made to a Judge sitting alone;
  - (b) which under these rules is not expressly required to be made to a Bench of two or more Judges or to the Registrar; and
  - (c) which is made in any matter within the jurisdiction ofa Judge sitting alone and which is not otherwise expressly provided for;
- (xi) an appeal, application or reference under the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973 other than-
  - (a) an appeal in a case in which a sentence of death or of imprisonment for life has been passed;
  - (b) an appeal under section 378 of the Code of Criminal Procedure from an order of acquittal passed in respect of an offence punishable with death or imprisonment for life except an offence under section 409 of the Indian Penal Code;
  - (c) a case submitted under section 366 of the Code of Criminal Procedure; and
  - (d) a case in which a notice has been issued under section 377 or section 401 of the Code of Criminal Procedure to show cause why the sentence should not be enhanced relating to an offence punishable with death or imprisonment for life:

Provided that-

(a) a Judge may, if he thinks fit, refer any matter mentioned in any of the clauses of this rule other than clauses (viii) and (ix) to a Bench of two Judges. If the case is an appeal from an original decree or order, the questions of law shall alone be referred and the Division Bench shall return the case with an expression of its opinion upon the points of law for final adjudication to the single Judge who referred it, and incase of necessity in consequence of the absence of thereferring Judge, for the ultimate decision of another single Judge;

- (b) a Judge before whom any proceeding mentioned in clause (viii) is pending may, with the sanction of the Chief Justice, obtain assistance of any Judge or Judges for the hearing and determination of such proceeding or of any question arising therein;
- (c) any application in a suit, appeal or other proceeding which is pending before a Bench shall be presented to that Bench; and
- (d) any application in a suit, appeal or other proceeding which is in the Daily Cause List of a Bench shall be presented to that Bench.
- (xii) <sup>1</sup>Transfer Applications.
- (xiii) Criminal Appeals, Government Appeals, Misc. Appeals and Jail Criminal Appeals.
- (xiv) Criminal Revisions.
- (xv) Applications for Bail or Anticipatory Bail matters.
- (xvi) Petitions arising out of Civil Revisions.
- (xvii) Petitions arising out of Section 24 C.P.C.
- (xviii) Petitions arising out of F.A.O.
- (xix) Petitions arising out of M.S.A.
- (xx) Petitions arising out of M.A.C.A.
- (xxi) Petitions arising out of Suit.
- (xxii) Petitions arising out of Major Minerals and Minor Minerals.
- (xxiii) All matters relating to cases received on transfer from the Odisha Administrative Tribunal (OAT).
- (xxiv) <sup>2</sup>All cases of routine nature not involving any question of law or merits of the case, shall be placed before a Single Judge for orders irrespective of the fact as to whether the cases are Single Judge or Division Bench cases, and he may while disposing of the matter exercise the powers of dismissal in case of non-compliance.

Provided that all the interlocutory petitions registered as Miscellaneous cases which demand going into question of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Clause (xii) to (xxiii) inserted vide C.S. No.75

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Inserted vide c.s. No.27 and renumbered vide C.S. No.75 and 95-A as (xxiv)

law or merit would be placed before the Division Bench, if the cases in which those matters arises are required to be heard and disposed of by a Division Bench.

- <sup>1</sup>(XXV) Application filed U/s-34 of the Arbitration and Conciliation Act, 1996 Act involving "International Commercial Arbitration" shall be registered as ARBP (ICA).
- 2. Matters connected with appeals to the Supreme Court where written applications are made shall ordinarily be laid before the SingleJudge or the Division Bench, as the case may be, disposing of the matters. If such Single judge or the Division Bench is not available, it may be placed before the Bench presided over by the Chief Justice.
- 3. A proceeding of the kind referred to in rule 1 (viii) and Rule 1 (xi) of this chapter may, in the discretion of the Bench hearing the same, be heard either in Court or in Chambers as it may direct. An *ex parte* motion or application entertainable by a Single Judge may be made in Court or in chambers as the Judge may direct. An urgent application may be made to the Vacation Judge in Court or otherwise as he may direct. Every other appeal, motion or application except when specifically provided otherwise shall be presented or made in open Court.
- 4. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in these rules, a Single Judge, while acting in long vacation as a Vacation Judge, may issue notice or rule, as the case may be, in any matter which he considers emergent, Civil or Criminal or under the Constitution, and may pass such interim orders regarding stay, injunction, bail and other interim relief as he may deem fit.
- 5. When in appeal in any civil matter heard by a Bench of two Judges, a difference of opinion arises between them on a point of law, if either of the Judges desires that the appeal be referred, it shall be referred to and heard and determined by such Judge or Judges as the Chief Justice may appoint. The appeal shall be re-argued before the Judge or Judges to whom it is so referred either sitting apart from or with the referring Bench as the Chief Justice shall direct.
- 6. Appeals to the High Court under Article 4 of the Orissa High Court Order, 1948 read with clause 10 of the Letters Patent constituting the High Court of Judicature at Patna from the judgment of a Bench confirming the judgment of a lower Court under section 98 of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Clause-(xxv) inserted vide C.S.. No.98

Code of Civil Procedure shall be heard by a Bench consisting of at least three Judges including both or either of the Judges of the Bench from whose judgment the appeal is preferred and, if from the judgment of one Judge or a Bench of two Judges, it shall be heard by a Bench consisting of at least two Judges other than the Judge from whose judgment the appeal is preferred.

- 7. References under the Indian Divorce Act (IV of 1869) and under section 60 of the Indian Stamp Act (II of 1899) must be placed before a Bench of three Judges.
- 8. A charge against a Pleader or Mukhatar in respect of any Misconduct for which he may be suspended or dismissed from practice and a disciplinary case under the Legal Practitioners Act (XVIII of 1879) shall be heard by a Bench of three Judges.
- 9. A point of law referred under the provisions of Article 4 of the Orissa High Court Order, 1948 read with clause 18 of the Letters Patent constituting the High Court of Judicature at Patna shall be heard by a Bench of three Judges.
- 10. Save as provided by law or by these rules or by an order of the Chief Justice every other case shall be heard by a Bench of two Judges.
- 11. Subject to the provisions of these rules, the Chief Justice shalldirect what case or classes of cases shall be placed before each Judge or Bench.
- 12. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the rules, the Chief Justice may direct that any application, petition, suit, appeal or reference shall be heard by the Full Bench, by which is meant a Bench composed of not less than three Judges.

#### CHAPTER IV

#### **Reference to the Full Bench**

- 1. Whenever a Division Bench desires and the Chief Justice consents that any case shall be referred to a Full Bench or whenever in any case a Division Bench differs from any other Division Bench upon a point of law or usage having the force of law, such case shall be referred for decision by a Full Bench.
- 2. If the case is an appeal from an appellate decree, the Bench shall state the point or points which they desire to refer or upon which they differ from the decision of a former Division Bench, as the case may be, and shall refer the appeal for the final decision of a Full Bench.
- 3. If the case is an appeal from an original decree or order, the questions of law shall alone be referred and the Full Bench shall return the case with an expression of its opinion upon the points of law for final adjudication by the Division Bench which referred it, and in case of necessity in consequence of the absence of all or anyof the referring Judges, for the ultimate decision of another DivisionBench.
- 4. If the case is one which has come before a Division Bench in the exercise of its Civil Revisional Jurisdiction, the point or points shall be stated as provided in Rule 2 and the matter shall be referred for the final decision of the Full Bench.
- 5. If the case is one which has come before a Division Bench as a Court of Criminal Appeal, Reference, or Revision, the Court referring the case shall state the point or points on which they differ from the decision of the former Division Bench, and shall refer the case to the Full Bench for orders.
- 6. Every decision of the Full Bench shall be treated as binding on all Division Benches and Judges sitting singly upon the point of law or usage having the force of law determined by the Full Bench, unless it is subsequently reversed by a specially constituted Bench consisting of such number of Judges as in each case shall be fixed by the Chief Justice or unless a contrary rule is laid down by the Supreme Court.

NOTE--The judgment in all cases heard by a Full Bench is to be circulated for information to all the Judges of the Court who did not take part in the decision.

#### **CHAPTER V**

#### Powers of the Registrar, Deputy Registrar and other Officers of the Court

- 1. In addition to the powers conferred upon him by other rules, the Registrar shall have the following duties and powers:-
  - To receive an appeal under Article 4 of the Orissa High Court Order, 1948 read with Clause 10 of the Letters Patent constituting the High Court of Judicature at Patna;
  - (ii) To receive an application for probate or letters of administration or for revocation of the same and to issue notices thereon;
  - (iii) To receive a plaint or an appeal from the decree or order of Subordinate Civil Court, or an application under section 115 of the Code of Civil Procedure or under section 25 of the Provincial Small Cause Courts Act;
  - (iv) To dispose of all matters relating to:-
    - (a) court-fees; and
    - (b) service of notices or other processes;
  - (v) To receive and dispose of an application under Order XXII, Rules 2,3,4 or 10 and to amend the record, if necessary, except in cases under appeal to the Supreme Court;
  - (vi) To appoint or discharge a next friend or guardian *ad litem* of a minor or person of unsound mind, except in cases under appeal to the Supreme Court, and to amend the record accordingly;
  - (vii) To receive and dispose of an application under Chapter VI, Rules 2 to 7 and to amend the record, if necessary;
  - (viii) To receive and dispose of an application for the withdrawal of an appeal or a consent decree or order;
  - (ix) To receive and dispose of an application under Order XLI, Rules 5, 6, 8 and 10;

Provided that an application for an interim order in any appeal which has not been admitted shall be placed for orders of the Court;

- (x) To receive an application under Order XLV, Rule 2 or 15 and to issue notice therein;
- (xi) To receive an application for substitution of names in an appeal to the Supreme Court and to issue notice thereon;
- (xii) To require any memorandum of appeal, petition, application or other proceeding presented to the Court or to the Registrar to be amended in accordance with the procedure or practice of the Court;
- (xiii) To call for records from Subordinate Courts:-
- (xiv) To dispose of requisitions by Subordinate Courts for records and documents;
- (xv) To receive and dispose of an application for the return of a document;
- (xvi) To require any person or party to file an affidavit with respect to any application or matter in respect of which he has power to exercise any discretion or to make any order;
- (xvii) To stop at his discretion the issue of all or any papers to any person who has failed to pay any fee or charges due to the Court;
- (xviii)To give leave to search the records of the Court under the rules in that behalf;
- (xix) To dispose of all applications for copies of records whether presented by parties or by persons who are not parties to the proceedings to which such records relate;
- (xx) To decide the question of the necessity for transcribing and printing any accounts not specifically applied for by the parties to an appeal to the Supreme Court;
- (xxi) To call for a further deposit when the deposit already made by the Appellant in an appeal to the Supreme Court is not sufficient to defray the costs of preparing the record;

promissory notes deposited under Order XLV, Rule 7 and to order the refund of any unexpended balance under Order XLV, Rule 12;

- (xxiii)To direct in what newspapers the publication referred to in Order XLV, Rule 9-A of the Code of Civil Procedure shall be made;
- (xxiv)To receive plaints, written statements, applications and affidavits in suits, proceedings and executions, hear and dispose of matters relating to issue and service of summons, amendment of pleadings, discovery, production and impounding of documents, settlement of issues, fixing dates of hearing and attendance of witnesses in suits and proceedings under the Banking Companies Act as amended by Act XX of 1950 and, in general, to deal with all matters up to the stage of making any such case ready for final disposal by the Bench; to hear and dispose of all applications for execution of decrees or orders in such cases or proceedings; provided that every contested matter in such cases and proceedings will be placed for final hearing disposal before the Bench;
- (xxv) To receive an application under Order XLIV, Rule 1 of the Code of Civil Procedure to appeal in forma pauperis:

Provided that the Registrar may refer any matter under this rule to the Court for orders:

Provided further that whenever compliance of any order passed by the Registrar is not made or defect not removed within the time allowed by him or within the time limited therefor in the rules hereinafter contained, the appeal or application shall without being listed in thatmatter before the Registrar be placed before the Bench for dismissal of the appeal or application as the case may be. This proviso shall not apply to matters which the Registrar is empowered to finally dispose of without reference to the Bench under the rules.

2. Subject to such orders as may be passed by the Chief Justice the Registrar may delegate any of his functions under these rules except those which are of a judicial or quasi-judicial character to the Deputy Registrar or to any other officer of the Court.

- 3. Appeals and applications entertainable by the Registrar shall be presented to him and not to a Bench.
- 4. <sup>1</sup>In the absence of the Registrar or whenever the Chief Justice so directs, his powers and duties under Rule 1 (i) to (xiii) of this Chapter shall be performed by a Judge or Judges and his powersand duties under Rule 1 (xiv) to (xxv) shall be performed by the Deputy Registrar or any other officer of the Court.
- 5. In the absence of the Deputy Registrar his powers and duties or any of them may, if the Registrar so directs be performed by any other officer of the Court.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Amended vide C.S. No.18

## PART II

#### **PROCEDURE AND PRACTICE**

#### CHAPTER VI

#### General Rules regarding Applications and Affidavits

- 1. Every application to the High Court shall be a petition written in the English language.
- 2. Every petition shall state concisely and clearly:
  - (i) the facts, matters and circumstances upon which the applicant relies;
  - (ii) the matter of complaint, if any, and the relief sought.
  - (iii) <sup>1</sup>If any other application for similar or identical relief basing on the same subject matter being filed by the applicant, his/her authorized agent or any other person involved with him/her in the matter is pending in or disposed of by the Court.
- 3.
- (i) The facts stated in every petition shall be verified either by affirmation or on oath of the petitioner or by a separateaffidavit annexed to the petition; the solemn affirmation or oath being made in every case before a Commissioner for affidavits or other officer appointed for the purpose.
- (ii) Affidavits may also be filed in support of facts brought to the notice of the Court otherwise than by petitions referred to in sub-rule (i). The solemn affirmation or oath required for such affidavits shall also be made before the Commissioner for affidavits or other officer appointed for the purpose.
- (iii) The facts stated in a petition of appeal presented under section 382 or section 383 of the Code of Criminal Procedure need not be supported by affirmation or on oath of the petitioner or by a separate affidavit annexed to the petition.
- (iv) <sup>2</sup>Affidavits shall be filed in the following format:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> inserted vide C.S No.77

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Added vide c.s. No.68

#### FORM OF AFFIDAVIT IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK

In the matter of:

- (1) Name, Address, Occupation, age of the deponent/ declarant/ petitioner/ Advocate.
- (2) Father's name:
- (3) Number of proceeding(s) pending in the High Court or would be instituted (Caveat).
- (4) Statement of facts:
- (5) If the facts stated are true to the best of the knowledge and belief of the deponent/ declarant/ petitioner/ Advocate or otherwise.

(Declaration in the following proforma)

" I.....the Applicant/ Respondent/Petitioner/ Opposite Party/ Deponent above named do hereby solemnlyaffirm that the facts stated in Paragraphs ......and......

are true to my own knowledge and in paragraph ...... and ...... are true to the best of my information which I obtained from the

following sources :-....

I believe the information to be true for the following reasons:

Solemnly declare at .....day of ......20.....

SIGNATURE BEFORE ME

COMMISSIONER OF OATH

Solemnly affirmed before me by ......who is identified before me by .....whom I personally know. This the ......day of ......20......

- 4. Every petition and every affidavit shall be entitled "In High Court of Orissa" and shall be:
  - (i) <sup>1</sup>Neatly typed on superior quality A4 size paper (29.7 cm x21 cm) having not less than 75 GSM with printing on <sup>2</sup>[both]side of the paper with Font-Times New Roman, Font Size-14, in one and half line spacing (for quotations and indents- font size in single line spacing), with margin of 5cm on left and right and 3 cm on top and bottom.
  - (ii) couched in proper language; and
  - (iii) signed and dated either by the petitioner or declarant or his advocate

Provided that in case where the petition is filed from the judgment or order of a Subordinate Court as in the case of Civil Revision, Criminal Revision and Civil Review and where the facts are borne out by the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide c.s. No.89 and substituted vide C.S. No.97

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Amended vide Court's Notification No.1090/ R Dtd.28.10.2021

records of the Court, an affidavit signed and dated by the Advocate's clerk may be accepted and the parties' affidavit dispensed with.

- (iv) presented either by the petitioner or declarant or his recognised agent or his Advocate or some person appointed in writing in each case by such Advocate to present the same.
- 5. Where a petition is expected to be lodged or has been lodged, which does not relate to any pending appeal of which the record has been registered in the Registry of the Court, any person claiming a right to appear before the Court on the hearing of such petition may lodge a caveat in the matter thereof, and shall thereupon be entitled to receive from the Registrar notice of the lodging of the petition if at the time of the lodging of the caveat such petition has not yet been lodged and, if and when the petition has been lodged, to require the petitioner to serve him with copy of the petition and to furnish him, at his own expense, with copies of any papers lodged by the petitioner in support of his petition. The caveator shall forthwith, after lodging his caveat, give notice thereof to the petitioner if the petition has been lodged.

Note—This rule shall apply, as far as possible, to vakalatnamas, process fee sheets and other similar papers.

6. When a Vakalatnama is given by a party, who can sign his or her name, it must be signed by the party. When the party cannot sign his or her name, the Vakalatnama must be endorsed as follows:

I, ...., A, B, do hereby appoint, C, D, Advocate to act for me in the above named clause in token whereof I have affixed my left thumb impression in the presence of E, F.

Left thumb impression.

and I, ..... E, F, do hereby attest the above thumb impression as having been affixed in my presence by A, B, who is known to me.

#### Signature

6-A. <sup>1</sup>Every Vakalatnama/ Appearance memo filed by an Advocate including Panel Lawyers of both State and Central Govt. shall bear stamp of value of Rs.50/- (Rupees Fifty) only and every Appearance Memo filed by the designated Senior Advocates, Advocate General, Odisha and Asst. Solicitor General of India for State of Odisha shall bear stamp of value of Rs.100/- (Rupees one Hundred) only, to be supplied by the High Court Bar Association, under the "High Court Bar Association Members Welfare Scheme, 2010". Failure to comply the above requirement shall be pointed out as a defect by the Registry at the time of stamp reporting. This shall be in addition to the existing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Inserted vide C.S. No.95 and amended vide C.S. No. 100

practice of affixing stamp or stamps of the value of Rs.15/- (Rupees Fifteen) only on every Vakalatnama and Memorandum of Appearance filed by the Advocates/ Senior Advocates as per the Government of Odisha, Law Department Notification No.243, Dated the 19<sup>th</sup> June 2014.

6.B. <sup>1</sup>Every Vakalatnama/ Appearance Memo filed by the Advocate/ Panel Lawyers of both State & Central Government/ Designated Senior Advocates/ Advocate General, Odisha/ Deputy Solicitor General of India for State of Odisha shall bear stamp of value Rs.10/- (Rupees Ten only), to be supplied by the Legal Assistants' Association(LAA), Orissa High Court, Cuttack towards welfare of the Members of LAA. Failure to comply the above requirement shall constitute a defect for the purposes of stamp reporting.

Provided that the affixture of such welfare stamp is not mandatory in the Vakaltnama/ Appearance Memo filed in the Virtual Courts of the High Court of Orissa set up in the districts of the State of Odisha.

- 7. Every petition to be presented and every affidavit to be used in support of or in opposition to an application relating to any cause, appeal or proceeding shall be entitled in such cause, appeal or proceeding. If there is no such cause, appeal or proceeding in the Court, the petition or affidavit shall be entitled "In the High Court of Orissa, in the matter of a petition of ....."
- 8. Every petition shall, immediately after the cause title, state the section and statute under which it is made.
- 9. Every petition or affidavit containing any statement of facts shall be divided into paragraphs; every paragraph shall be numbered consecutively and, as nearly as may be, shall be confined to a distinct portion of the subject.
- 10. Every petition or affidavit shall set forth the petitioner's or declarant's full name if he is the plaintiff or defendant in a suit or the appellant or respondent in an appeal or petitioner or opposite- party in any case in which the application is made; it shall also set forth the name of such petitioner's or declarant's father, his age, his profession, calling, occupation or trade and his true place of residence.
- 11. Every person referred to in a petition or affidavit shall be described therein in such manner as will serve to identify him clearly, that is to say, by the statement of his correct name and address and such further description as may be necessary for his identification.
- 12. Every place referred to in a petition or affidavit shall be correctly described.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Inserted vide Gazette No. 1004 dtd.04.05.2023

- 13. Every petition shall, when presented by an Advocate, bear his signature as Advocate.
- 14. When the petitioner in any petition or the declarant in any affidavit speaks to any fact within his knowledge he must do so directly and positively using the words "I affirm (or make oath) and say".
- 15. When in an affidavit on an interlocutory application the declarant makes a statement of his belief he shall, if the facts are ascertained-
  - (i) from another person, give such details of such person as are required by Rule 11;
  - (ii) from a document or copy of a document, state the source from which it was procured and shall state his belief as to the truth of such fact.
- 16. Every Commissioner before whom a petition is verified or an affidavit is made shall, at the end of the petition or affidavit, certify the verification of the petition or making of the affidavit in the prescribed form. He should also sign each page of the petition or the affidavit.
- 17. Every document referred to in an affidavit shall be marked as an exhibit and shall bear the certificate of the Commissioner before whom the affidavit was made in the prescribed form.
- 18. Except under the special orders of the Registrar no document, being an exhibit to an affidavit or verified petition, or the materials for any application, shall be given back unless the document is an original document, in which case it may be taken back on an order of the Registrar, a certified copy being retained.
- 19. Every person verifying a petition or making an affidavit, if not personally known to the Commissioner before whom the petition is verified or the affidavit is made, shall be identified to such Commissioner by some one known to him; and the Commissioner shall state at the foot of the petition or affidavit, as the case may be, the name, address and description of the person by whom the identification was made as well as the time and place of the identification and of making of the affidavit.
- 20. Every paradanashin woman verifying a petition or making an affidavit shall be identified in the manner specified in the preceding rule and every such petition or affidavit shall be accompanied by the affidavit of identification of such woman made at the time by the person who identified her.
- 21. The Commissioner before whom any verification of a petition or any affidavit is about to be made shall, before the same is made, ask the person proposing to make such clarification or affidavit if he has

read the petition or affidavit and understands its contents, and if the person proposing to make such verification states that he has not read the petition or affidavit or appears not to understand its contents, the Commissioner shall, before allowing the verification or affidavit to be made, cause it to be read and explained to the declarant in a language which he understands.

- 22. Every interlineation, alteration or erasure in a petition or affidavit shall be authenticated by the initials of the Commissioner before whom the petition was verified or the affidavit was made, and shall be so made as not to render it impossible or difficult to read either the interlineation, alteration or erasure or the original word or figure which may have been altered or erased.
- 23.<sup>1</sup>In administering oaths and affirmation to declarants, the Commissioner shall be guided by the provisions of the Oaths Act, 1969 (Act No.44 of 1969) and the following forms shall be used:-

#### Form No.4 (Affidavit) OATH

I, ..... do swear, in the name of God that thisis my name and signature (or mark) and that the contents of this my affidavit are true.

#### AFFIRMATION

I, .....do solemnly affirm that this is my name and signature (or mark) and that the contents of this my affidavit are true.

24. No affidavit shall be read at the hearing of any appeal, application or other proceeding unless a copy thereof has been served upon the other party or his Advocate at least seven days before the hearing, or if the affidavit is only in answer to the opponent's affidavit at least twenty-four hours before the hearing:

Provided that this rule shall not apply to urgent motions or applications or to motions or applications made *ex parte* or where *ex parte* proceedings have been order by the Court.

25. The Registrar or any other officer so authorised by him may permit clerical errors in any memorandum of appeal, application or affidavit which has been filed in the Court to be corrected in his presence by the appellant, applicant or declarant or by his Advocate:

Provided that the Registrar or any other officer so authorised by him shall initial and date every such correction.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide c.s. No.53

- 26. No petition or affidavit shall be read or used in the High Court which does not comply with the provisions of this Chapter.
- 27.<sup>1</sup>(a) A party seeking an interim relief like stay, injunction, appointment of receiver, appointment of guardian, modification of order, analogous hearing vacation of order of stay, injunction, appointment of receiver and discharge of guardian and for any other interim relief in civil cases and for release on bail, stay or any other interim relief in Criminal cases is required to file separate petition for the same.

(b) All miscellaneous applications and petitions filed in the following cases, shall be registered as miscellaneous cases:-

#### CIVIL CASES

- 1. First Appeal
- 2. Second Appeal
- 3. Miscellaneous Appeal
- 4. Civil Revision
- 5. Civil Review
- 6. Civil Reference
- 7. Original Jurisdiction Cases
- 8. Special Jurisdiction Cases
- 9. Supreme Court Appeals
- 10. Tax Appeals
- 11. Company Act Cases
- 12. Election Petition
- 13. Admiralty Suit
- 14. Original Suit
- 15. Execution Cases
- 16. Appeal against High Court Orders

#### **CRIMINAL CASES**

- 1. Criminal Appeals
- 2. Government Appeals
- 3. Criminal Revision
- 4. Death Reference
- 5. Criminal Reference
- 6. Matrimonial Reference
- 7. Original Criminal Miscellaneous (Contempt)
- 28.<sup>2</sup>Every application, memorandum of appeal and cross objection shall include a synopsis and a list of dates and events, in separate sheets and shall be presented along with a duly filled up Coding Sheet, an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Inserted vide c.s. No.2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Inserted vide c.s. No. 90

Index and a list of documents accompanying the application, as nearly as possible in the manner provided for each of them under Appendix-II to XI" as follows:-

- Appendix-II ... Index
- Appendix-III ... Writ Jurisdiction
- Appendix-IV ... Review Petition arising out of Writ Petition
- Appendix-V ... Caveat Petition
- Appendix-VI ... Civil Appellate Jurisdiction
- Appendix-VII ... Cross Objection arising out of the Appeal
- Appendix-VIII ... Review Petition arising out of Appeal
- Appendix-IX ... Original Jurisdiction
- Appendix-X ... Criminal Jurisdiction
- Appendix-XI ... List of documents"

#### **CHAPTER VII**

#### Appointment of Guardians and Substitution of Legal Representatives

- 1. The provisions of Chapter VI shall apply, so far as may be, to applications for the appointment of guardians and for the bringing on the record of legal representatives of deceased parties.
- 2. When a guardian *ad litem* of a minor respondent is appointed and it appears that the guardian is not in possession of any or sufficient funds for the conduct of the appeal on behalf of the respondent and that the respondent will be prejudiced in his defence thereby, the appellant may from time to time be ordered to advance money to the guardian for the purpose of his defence and all money so advanced shall from part of the costs of the appellant in the appeal. The order shall direct that the guardian shall, as and when directed, file in Court an account of money so received by him.
- 3. A party to a decree or order desiring to appeal therefrom and to make the legal representative of a party who has died after the date of such decree or order a respondent may, if such legal representative has not been made a party to any subsequent proceedings under such decree or order, enter his name as a respondent in the memorandum of appeal if he presents therewith an application for leave to make such legal representative a respondent to the appeal and also an affidavit stating such facts as may be necessary in support of his application.
- 4. A party to a decree or order desiring to appeal therefrom and to make the legal representative of a party who died before the decree or order was made a respondent may, if such legal representative has not been made a party to any subsequent proceedings under such decree or order, enter his name as a respondent in the memorandum of appeal if he presents therewith an affidavit showing that he did not know before the decree or order was made that such party had died or that he had no reasonable opportunity of informing the Court before such decree or order was made that such party was dead and stating such other facts as may

be necessary in support of his application.

- Whenever by a decree or order which is appealable to the High Court the interest of-
  - (a) a beneficiary in property which at the date of such decree or order was vested in or was in the possession of a trustee, executor, administrator or a receiver or manager appointed bya Court, who as such was a party to such decree or order, or
  - (b) a legal representative as such of a deceased party to such decree or order, or
  - (c) an assignee of a party to such decree or order by assignment subsequent to the date thereof, or
  - (d) a person whose interest arose after the date of such decree or order by reason of any creation or devolution of interest by, through, or from any party to such decree or order ;

is affected, and such beneficiary, legal representative, assignee or person was not or has not been made a party to such decree or order or to proceedings there under or thereon and desires to appeal there from he may name himself in the memorandum of appeal as an appellant if along with such memorandum of appeal he presents an application for leave to make himself an appellant and an affidavit stating such facts as may be necessary in support of his application.

6. Whenever after a memorandum of appeal has been presented to the Court any appellant or party interested in the maintenance of an objection under Order XLI, Rule 22 or 26 of the Code of CivilProcedure ascertains that any party named in the memorandum of appeal had died before the appeal was presented he may apply for an order that the memorandum of appeal be amended by substituting for the person who is dead his legal representative if along with his application he files an affidavit showing that the application is made with all reasonable diligence after the fact of the death of such persons first came to his knowledge or to the knowledge of his agent, if any, acting on his behalf in the litigation.

- 7. The Registrar may allow a reasonable time for the presentation of the affidavit required by Rules 3, 4, 5 and 6 if it appears to him that the applicant could not, by the exercise of due diligence, have procured such affidavit in time for presentation along with his application.
- 8. Rules 2 to 7 shall, as far as may be, apply to appeals under Article 4 of the Orissa High Court Order, 1948, read with clause 10 of the Letters Patent constituting the High Court of Judicature at Patna, to applications for review or revision and to applications under Article 228 of the Constitution and the cases transferred thereunder.

#### CHAPTER VIII

#### **Procedure before Admission**

- 1. The rules of Chapter VI shall apply, so far as may be, to every memorandum of appeal, to every memorandum of objection under Order XLI rule 22 or 26 of the Code of Civil Procedure and to every application for revision or review.
- 2. (1) Subject to Article 12 of the Orissa High Court Order, 1948 every appeal to the High Court under Article 4 thereof read with clause 10 of the Letters Patent constituting the High Court of Judicature at Patna from the judgment (not being a judgment passed in the exercise of appellate jurisdiction in respect of a decree or order made in the exercise of appellate jurisdiction by a Court subject to the Superintendence of the High Court and not being an order made in the exercise of revisional jurisdiction, and not being a sentence or order passed or made in the exercise of criminal jurisdiction) of one Judge of the High Court or one Judge of any Division Court pursuant to Article 225 of the Constitution, shall be presented to the Registrar within thirty days from the date of the judgment appealed from unless a Bench in its discretion, on good cause shown, shall grant further time. The Registrar shall endorse on the memorandum the date of presentation and after satisfying himself that the appeal is in order and is within time shall cause it to be laid before a Bench for orders at an early date. It shall be accompanied by a certified copy of the judgment appealed from together with a neatly typed second copy thereof.

(2) Subject to Article 12 of the Orissa High Court Order, 1948 every application for a Certificate under Article 4 thereof read with clause 10 of the Letters Patent constituting the High Court of Judicature at Patna in the case of a judgment of a Single Judge of the Court deciding a second appeal shall be made orally to the Judge in question immediately after the judgment is delivered. No subsequent application will be entertained unless upon a duly stamped special application supported by affidavit filed withinthirty days and not more from the date of the judgment the Judge is satisfied that circumstances existed rendering an immediate application impossible.

(3) If the Judge certifies that the case is a fit one for appeal a duly stamped memorandum of appeal may be presented to the Registrar within a period not exceeding sixty days from the date of the judgment unless the Judge in his discretion on good cause shown shall grant further time for its presentation.

(4) The memorandum of appeal need not be accompanied by a copy of the judgment of decree appealed from.

3. Every memorandum of appeal and every application for review or

revision shall immediately below the title have endorsed on it "First Appeal", "Second Appeal", "Review" or "Revision", as the case may be and shall state-

- (a) the name and address of each appellant or applicant;
- (b) the name and address of each person whom it is proposed to make a respondent of opposite-party;
   NOTE-Address in (a) and (b) includes name of thana and name of Munsifi.
- (c) the Court in which and the name of the Judge or Munsif by whom the decree or order objected to was made;
- (d) The date when such decree or order was made;
- (e) the names of all the parties to such decree or order and whether such parties were plaintiffs, defendants, or applicants in the Court of first instance;
- (f) the ground or grounds, numbered seriatim of objection to the decree, order or judgment;
- (g) the relief sought by such appeal, review or revision;
- (h) the amount of the Court-fee paid, the value of the appeal and in the case of an application for revision, the value of the suit out of which the application arises;

Provided that:-

- (i) in every case in which an appeal or cross objection is preferred to this Court and the valuation for the purposes of Court fees or the Court-fee paid varies from that of the trial Court in the case of First Appeals or from that of either the trial Court or the lower appellate Court in the case of Second Appeals, the Advocate shall at the time of filing the Appeal add below the valuation in the memorandum of appeal a shortexplanatory note setting forth the reasons for the variation giving, if necessary, references to the certified copies of the judgment and the decree and mentioning the pages thereof, relevant which are filed with the memorandum of appeal.
- (ii) in case of Civil Revisions under section 115 of the Code of Civil Procedure and under section 25 of Provincial Small Cause Courts Act, the petitioner shall state whether any revision on the same facts against the same order or judgment had been previously filed before the Court on behalf of all or any of the petitioners' and, if so, with what result,

- in the case of an appeal, whether the suit in which the appeal (i) is made has already been before the Court on appeal.
- 3-A <sup>1</sup>In addition to the information required to be furnished as per the provisions of Rule 3, every memorandum of appeal shall contain the gist of the cases of respective parties as also the substance of the findings recorded by the Trial Court and the Lower Appellate Court.
- 3-B. <sup>2</sup>Appeals preferred U/s-37 of the Arbitration and Conciliation Act, 1996 Act involving "International Commercial Arbitration" shall be registered as ARBA (ICA).
- 4. When two or more cases are tried together and decided by the same judgment and two or more appeals are filed against such judgment or when two or more appeals or revisions are filed by the same party against a judgment or where two more appeals are filed against a common judgment by the same or different appellants or petitioners, the Registrar may, in his discretion, if satisfied that the questions for decision are analogous in each appeal or revision, dispense with the production of more than one copy of the judgment:

Provided that in the appeal or revision in which the filling of a certified copy of the judgment is dispensed with the appellant or petitioner, as the case may be, shall file a neatly typed copy of the same, certified to be a true copy by the Advocate presenting the appeal or revision:

Provided further that in the cases as aforesaid any of the parties concerned may file a memorandum for analogous hearing of the appeals or revisions, as the case may be, and the Registrar, if satisfied that the questions for decision are similar in each appeal or revision, may direct that the said appeals or revisions may be heard analogously by the Court.

- 5. In the case of
  - (i) Appeals from Orders of the Lower Appellate Courts remanding cases for retrial, and
  - Appeals from Orders of the Lower Courts made on remand (ii) by the High Court;

there shall be added at the foot of every memorandum of appeal a note to the following effect :--

This appeal is from an Order of the Lower Appellate Court, dated the ..... remanding the case for retrial under section ..... of the Code of Civil Procedure.

OR

29

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Inserted vide c.s. No. 38

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Inserted vide C.S. No.99

This appeal is from an order of the Lower Appellate Court (or Court of first instance as the case may be) made on remand by the High Court, dated the.....

6. A memorandum of appeal or application for revision of an appellate decree or order shall be accompanied by copies of the judgments of both the Lower Courts and if filed by an Advocate shall bear a certificate under his hand that in his opinion each of the grounds taken in the appeal or application is a good groundfor appeal or for revision.

In appeals from original decrees the memorandum of appeal shall be accompanied by the requisite process-fee and the processforms, duly filled in, the date of appearance and the date of the notice being left blank.

7. When an appeal or application is not accompanied by the necessary copies of judgments, the Registrar may allow time for production of the same. If copies are not produced within the time allowed the appeal or application shall be laid before the Court for orders.

NOTE – The provisions of this rule shall apply *mutatis mutandis* to an appeal from original decree where the memorandum of appeal is not accompanied by the requisite process fee and the process forms.

- 8. Every memorandum of appeal the ground of which is that there is in fact on the record no evidence of evidence or admission to support the decree shall state sufficiently the material finding in support of which there is no evidence or admission on the record.
- 9. Every memorandum of appeal from an appellate decree on the ground mentioned in the last preceding rule which is presented by an advocate shall bear a certificate under his hand that he has examined the record and that, in his opinion, such ground is well founded.
- 10. Every application for review of a judgment shall set forth plainly and concisely the grounds on which a review is sought, and shall contain a certificate by the advocate, similar to that prescribed for appeals from appellate decrees.
- 11. Every application for review made upon the ground of the discovery of new and important matter or evidence within the meaning of Order XLVII, Rule 1 of the Code of Civil Procedure shall be accompanied by an affidavit of the applicant or his Advocate stating in clear terms what such new and important matter or evidence is, the effect or purport thereof, and that the same after the exercise of due diligence was not within the knowledge of the applicant or could not be produced by him at the time when the decree was

passed, the order was made or the judgment was delivered.

The documents, if any, relied upon, shall be annexed to the application.

- 12. Every memorandum of appeal, memorandum of objection under Order XLI, Rule 22 or 26 of the Code of Civil Procedure and every application for review or revision shall be presented either to the Court or to the Registrar, as the case may be, applications for review, in particular, must be presented by way of motion in open Court to the Bench of whose judgment a review is sought or if the Judges of such Bench are not sitting together to the senior of such Judges who is then attached to the Court and present.
- 13. If an application for review of a judgment cannot be heard in the manner provided in Order XLVII, Rule 5 of the Code of Civil Procedure such application shall be presented by the applicant or his Advocate to the Chief Justice who shall provide for the hearing of the application.
- 14. Every memorandum of appeal, every memorandum of objection under Order XLI, Rule 22 or 26 of the Code of Civil Procedure and every application for review or revision shall, on presentation for admission and every reference received in the Court, be examined by the Stamp Reporter who shall certify thereon whether the memorandum, petition or reference is in due form, within time and when a stamp is required, as to the sufficiency or otherwise of the stamp, or in the case of a stamp of which the sufficiency cannot be ascertained that the report as to the sufficiency of stamp will be made on the receipt of the record, and whether the appeal, application or reference is or is not within the jurisdiction of a Judge sitting alone ;

<sup>1</sup>[ Proviso..... Deleted]

- <sup>2</sup>14-A The stamp reporting shall be done as early as possible within 3 days from the date of filing and defects, if any, shall be notified by the Deputy Registrar on the next earliest Tuesday or Friday, as the case may be, along with the Supplementary Cause List and a copy thereof shall be sent to the Secretary, Bar Association for removal of defects.
- 14-B (1) <sup>3</sup>In case the defect/defects is/are not removed within 5 days, from the date of publication of the defects the matter shall be placed before the <sup>4</sup>Deputy Registrar, who may, if he thinks it, grant reasonable time for removal of defects.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Deleted vide C.S. No.34

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Rule 14-A, 14-B and 14-C Inserted vide C.S. No.35

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Renumbered vide C.S. No.40

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.40

<sup>1</sup>(2) The Deputy Registrar shall hold Law Zima Court for two days in a week usually, on Tuesday and Friday, for the purpose of removal of defects notified under Rule 14-A.

- 14-C If the defects is/are not removed within the time granted by the <sup>2</sup>Deputy Registrar, the matter shall be placed before the Bench for dismissal and it shall be dismissed, unless application explaining the reason for non-removal of the defect/s has been/is filed for extension of time.
- 15. Every memorandum of appeal under section 44 (2) of the Orissa Hindu Religious Endowment Act shall be dealt with according to the procedure provided for appeals against orders.
- 16. <sup>3</sup>(a) The Stamp Reporter shall prepare copies of the stamp reportin quadruplicate. One copy of the report will be given to the <sup>4</sup>Deputy Registrar, another copy will be affixed to the Court's notice board, the third copy will be on record and the fourth copy will be with the Stamp Reporter.

(b)  ${}^{5}$ On receipt of the report of the Stamp Reporter the Deputy Registrar shall notify the defects, if any, pointed out by the Stamp Reporter, to the Bar Association on the next earliest Tuesday or Friday, as the case may be, along with the Supplementary Cause List.

- 17. If a memorandum of appeal is not barred by limitation, is sufficiently stamped and complies with the provisions of these rules, the Registrar shall -
  - (a) in the case of an appeal from an original decree, admit it and issue notice to the respondent;
  - (b) in the case of an appeal under Article 4 of the Orissa High Court Order, 1948, read with clause 10 of the Letters Patent constituting the High Court of Judicature at Patna, order it to be laid before the Bench to which such appeals are assigned.
  - (c) in the case of any other appeal an application under section 115 of the Code of Civil Procedure or under section 25 of the Provincial Small Cause Courts Act, they shall be placed before the Bench for admission.
- 18. If a memorandum of appeal, other than an appeal from original decree or an application is not in proper form and the appellant or applicant does not amend it within the time fixed by the Registrar, the Registrar shall lay it as soon as possible before a Bench for orders.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Inserted vide C.S. No.40

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.40

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Renumbered vide C.S. No.36

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.36

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.36

- 19. Every memorandum or application for which the stamp cannot be ascertained until the receipt of the record, shall as soon as possible after the receipt of the record, be examined by the StampReporter, who shall then endorse on it his report as to the sufficiency of the stamp and shall send it to the Registrar for orders.
- 20. Whenever the Stamp Reporter finds that a document which ought to bear a stamp under the Court-Fees Act, 1870 has been through mistake or inadvertence received, filed or used in the Court without being properly stamped, he shall report the fact to the Advocate who presented such document. Such Advocate shall at once initial the report and shall within three weeks thereafter or within such further time as the Taxing Officer may allow note on it whether he accepts or disputes the accuracy thereof. If such note is made within such time, it shall not be open to such Advocate to dispute the accuracy of the report.

NOTE — The Chief Justice has been pleased to declare that the Registrar of the High Court shall be the taxing officer within the meaning of section 5 of the Court-Fees Act, VII of 1870.

- 21. No copy of a decree or judgment presented or filed with a memorandum of appeal or with an application for revision or review which has been admitted shall be returned. Every such copy shall remain with the record of the appeal or case in revision to which it belongs.
- 22. No affidavit accompanying an application for review shall be returned whether such application has been admitted or not.
- 23. When on any application for revision or review the record is sent for, it shall, when received, be laid before the Judge or Judges who made the order, for a decision as to whether the application is to be admitted or rejected.
- 24. Every application for stay of execution under Order XIX rule 5 of the Code of Civil Procedure shall specifically state that it is made under that rule, and it shall be accompanied by an affidavit stating specifically the fact upon which the application is based, the date of the decree or order the stay of the execution of which is desired, the date of the order, if any, for execution or sale, the date, if any, fixed for the sale, and the facts necessary to enable the Court to be satisfied of the matters mentioned in Order XLI, rule 5, sub-clause (3) of the Code of Civil Procedure.
- 25. Wherever any *ex parte* interim order granting stay, injunction, etc., is passed in an appeal or case (not being a criminal case), it shall be taken as implied therein, unless otherwise specifically directed, that the communication to the lower Court regarding interim relief is to be made only simultaneously with the issue of the notice thereof to the opposite-party.

- 26. If the requisites for issue of notice are not filed within a week of the date of the order, the application for stay shall be posted before the Court or the Registrar, as the case may be, for vacating the said interim order.
- 27. When the requisites for notice with reference to any interim order are filed before 3 P.M. on any day, the order shall be communicated to the lower Court and the notice shall be issued on that very day. In order to ensure this, there shall be a clearance of the Talbanas filed by 3 P.M. on every day.
- 28. In all cases of *ex parte* interim order, the matter shall be put up to the Court or the Registrar, as the case may be, for further orders according as occasion therefore arises from time to timebut not later than a week from the date it becomes ripe for being so posted.
- 29. Every application for security under Order XLI, rule 6 or 10 of the Code of Civil Procedure shall state specifically under which rule it made and shall be accompanied by an affidavit stating specifically the facts upon which the application is based.
- 30. Every application for the re-admission or restoration of an appeal or application dismissed for default of appearance, shall be accompanied by an affidavit stating the circumstances under which such default was made and whether or not the party whose appeal or application was dismissed had, previously to such dismissal, engaged an Advocate to conduct the appeal or application. In case any Advocate was employed, the affidavit shall further state, on the personal knowledge of the deponent and not on information and belief only, the name of such advocate, the date when he was so employed, the amount of the fee agreed to be paid to him and the date when such fee was fullypaid to him.
- 31. On any Court day on which no Bench is or has been sitting, any memorandum of appeal or application which might be barred by time and which is entertainable only by a Bench may be presented to the Registrar, or in his absence from Court on that day, to the Deputy Registrar, or in their absence to any other officer of the Court so authorised, who shall certify thereon that such memorandum of appeal or application was on that day presented to him :

Provided always that no such presentation to the Registrar, Deputy Registrar or any other Officer so authorised shall be of any effect, unless such memorandum of appeal or application be presented to a Bench on the next subsequent day on which a Bench is sitting.

32. If on any Court day the Registrar is absent, any memorandum of appeal or application which should, under these rules, be presented

to him which might be barred by time, may be presented to the Deputy Registrar or in his absence to any other officer of the Court so authorised who shall certify thereon in writing under his hand that such memorandum of appeal or application was on that date presented to him :

Provided always that no such presentation to the Deputy Registrar or any other officer of the Court shall be of any effect unless such memorandum or application be presented to the Registrar on the next subsequent day on which the Registrar is sitting for the hearing of applications.

- 33. No application to the same effect or with the same object as a previous application upon which a Judge has passed any order other than an order of reference to another Judge or Judges shall except by way of appeal, be presented to any other Judge or Judges on behalf of any person on whose behalf such previous application was presented.
- 34. Interim relief by way of stay or injunction, etc. shall not be ordinarily granted in any appeal or revision before the same is admitted.

Exceptionally urgent matters may be put up before the Bench for orders when a memorandum signed by Counsel for the party stating special circumstances is filed.

35. <sup>1</sup>In all proceedings where the State of Orissa or the Union of India or Public Officers both of State Government or Central Government without the State or the Union of India being arrayed, are parties, and appearance is/has been entered by the Advocate-General, Government Advocate or the Standing Counsel/Counsel appointed on that behalf for the State of Orissa or the Union of India or for such officers as the case may be, suchappearance shall be taken as appearance for the entire matter and no further notice from the Court should issue to the parties represented by such advocate or counsel.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Inserted vide C.S. No. 4

# CHAPTER IX

# **Procedure After Admission**

- 1. Subject to any order which may be made by a Bench the date for hearing any suit, appeal or application, or any party or Advocate shall be fixed by the Registrar.
- 2. Such date shall be fixed with reference to the current business of the Court, the place of residence of the defendant or the respondent or other person to be served with notice and the time necessary for service of notice of the suit, appeal or application so as to allow the defendant or the respondent or such other person sufficient time to appear and answer the suit, appeal or application.
- 3. When an appeal is one which is to be heard under Order XLI, Rule

11 of the Code of Civil Procedure or which is an appeal under Article 4 of the Orissa High Court Order, 1948 read with clause 10 of the Letter Patent constituting the High Court of Judicature at Patna, as early a date as possible shall be fixed for hearing the appellant or his Advocate.

- 4. When an appeal under the Orissa High Court Order, 1948 read with the Letters Patent constituting the High Court of Judicature at Patna has been admitted the Registrar shall prepare a notice of theappeal in the prescribed form for service on the respondent and shall cause the notice to be served on the Advocate or any one of the Advocates who appeared for the respondent in the appeal in which the judgment was given. In any case in which the respondent did not enter appearance in the appeal in which the judgment was given, the notice shall be served in the mode provided by law for service of notice in an ordinary appeal.
- 5. In all cases in which any process is sent to a subordinate Court it shall be in Oriya language provided that the Registrar may in any case direct that the process shall be in English.
- 6. <sup>1</sup>(1) The Court shall, in addition to and simultaneously with, the issue of summons for service in the manner provided in Rules 9 to 19 of order 5 of the Civil Procedure Code, also direct the summons to be served by registered post, acknowledgement due, addressed to the defendant or his agent empowered to accept the service.

Provided that in the event, the Court considers if unnecessary, it may not issue the summons/ notice by registered post simultaneously.

(2) The court-fee stamp for the issue of notice as aforesaid shall be filed before the Deputy Registrar within ten days from the date of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No. 67

admission of the suit, appeal or application unless otherwise directed by the Court.

(3) There shall be filed together with the court-fee stamp or the registered cover, as the case may be, the requisite number of prescribed printed forms of appearance and the date of notice being left blank.

(4) Information entered in the forms shall be filled up in bold, clear and easily legible handwriting.

(5) Parties filing the forms will be held responsible for the accuracy of the information entered therein.

(6) The date of appearance will be inserted in the forms and the notice will be dated and signed by the Deputy Registrar or any other officer so authorised.

(7) The requisite number of printed forms of notice will be supplied to the parties or their Advocates free of cost on application to the forms clerk. Other forms will not be accepted unless they are in the prescribed form and the quality of the paper and of the printing is as good as that of the forms supplied by the office of the Court.

- 7. If the court-fee and the registered cover for issue of notice or the notice forms duly filled up are filed as provided in the last preceding rule the suit, appeal or application shall be placed before theBench, with office notes, for dismissal.
- 8. No process fee for the issue of notice of any suit, appeal or application and no notice forms shall, except under the orders of the Registrar, be received after the expiry of the ten days allowed by rule 6.
- 9. If the process fee be paid and the notice form duly filled up be filed within ten days or within the extended time, if any allowed by the Court, notice in the prescribed form shall at once issue on the defendant or the respondent or other person to be served with notice.
- 10. When an appeal or an application for revision has been admitted a notice shall be at once issued to the Court from whose decision the appeal is preferred or the application is made calling upon it to transmit the record of the case and all material papers if they are not already in the Court within seven days :

Provided that in every appeal from an interlocutory order made in a suit and coming under Order XLIII, rule 1, clauses (q), (r) and (s) of the Code of Civil Procedure, copies only of the plaint, written statement (if any), order-sheet and the papers directly relating to the interlocutory proceedings in appeal shall be called for unless the

Court or the Registrar otherwise directs.

- 11. When in an appeal or other proceeding the Court orders a notice to show cause to issue, such notice shall ordinarily be issued to all parties to such appeal or other proceeding and to any person whomit is proposed to make a party. If the person to whom the notice is to issue is a minor or a person of unsound mind or other disqualified person, it shall also be issued to the guardian or next friend of such person.
- 12. In every case in which the Court orders a notice to issue under the last preceding rule the party at whose instance such order is made shall file along with the process fee as many typed copies of the application and affidavit as there are persons to be served.
- 13. Every application for an order to a Subordinate Court to forward any record, document or paper shall state
  - (a) the Court in which such record, document or paper is ;
  - (b) the record or file in which such document or paper is ;
  - (c) the date of the record or document or paper ;
  - (d) the language in which the document or paper is ;
  - (e) the date when the document or paper was filed.
- 14. Every such application shall be accompanied by a deposit of one rupee in court-fee stamp and by a certificate signed by an Advocate that in his opinion such record, document or paper is requisite and material for supporting or opposing the suit, appeal or other proceeding.
- 15. In every case in which an appeal or an application for revision or review has been admitted, the Registrar shall cause paper books to be prepared in accordance with the provisions of Chapter XII.
- 16.On every Saturday or, if any Saturday be a holiday, on the last working day of the week the Registrar shall cause to be prepared and printed a complete list of the cases ready for hearing during the week classified under different headings, the cases made ready during the week being entered at the bottom of the appropriate headings. This list shall be called the <sup>1</sup>Weekly Cause list of Ready cases. A copy of this list shall be pasted on the notice board outside the Lawazima Court.
- 17.<sup>2</sup>(1) The Registrar shall, on the last working day of the week, cause to be prepared and pasted in the notice board of the Court a list of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.8

the cases to be taken up by each bench during the following week. This list shall be called the weekly cause list and a copy of it shall be sent to each judge.

Provided that if so directed by the Court the Registrar shall cause to be prepared and pasted on the Notice Board of the Court, a supplementary daily cause list of cases to be taken up on the following day and a copy of it shall be sent to each judge.

(2) Cases shall be taken on the <sup>1</sup>Weekly Cause List from the <sup>2</sup>Weekly cause list of Ready cases ordinarily according to priority of institution unless otherwise specifically directed by the Chief Justice.

(3) The Registrar shall include in the <sup>3</sup>Weekly Cause List a Listof the cases which will be taken up by him on the following <sup>4</sup>Week.

(4) No notice need be given to any party appearing in person in any suit, appeal or application about the date or dates to which they are posted either for taking steps or for final hearing.

- 18. Counsel shall exchange before the date of hearing all the authorities they propose to cite and the party defaulting shall be prohibited from citing authorities not so exchanged unless theCourt make exceptions in appropriate cases.
- 19. If on the date fixed for the hearing of any suit, appeal, application or other matter it appears that the requisite notices have been severed, the matter may be disposed of; if not disposed of, it shall come on for disposal in the ordinary course and no notice of any date fixed for hearing shall be given other than its inclusion in a <sup>5</sup>Weekly Cause List or Supplementary Daily Cause list as the case may be.
- 20. A case which is part heard shall, unless otherwise ordered by a Bench, be placed first in the <sup>6</sup>Weekly Cause List for the day on which the Bench which has partly heard such case next sits for the disposal of that class of business.
- 21. Subject to Rule 19, a case which is specially fixed for a particular day before a particular Bench shall be placed at the head of the list for that day <sup>7</sup>[in the weekly cause list].
- 22. The cases in the <sup>8</sup>[Weekly Cause List and Supplementary Daily cause list] shall, unless the Bench otherwise directs, be called on and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.9

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.10

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.11

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.12

disposed of in their order on the list.

- 23. No case in the <sup>1</sup>[Weekly Cause List and Supplementary Daily cause list] shall be allowed to stand out of its place in the list or shall be adjourned on account of the absence of any Advocate unless such absence is, in the opinion of the Bench, unavoidable.
- 24.(1) Except as by these rules provided, no request for an order that a case shall stand out of its place in a <sup>2</sup>[Weekly Cause List and Supplementary Daily cause list] or be adjourned or that a case shall not be placed in a <sup>3</sup>[Weekly Cause List and Supplementary Daily Cause List] shall be entertained :

Provided that the Bench (when the case appears in the <sup>4</sup>Weekly Cause List and Supplementary Daily cause list) or the Registrar (in other cases) may order such case to stand out of its place in such list or to be adjourned if such Bench or the Registraris satisfied that by reason of legal process, recent death, sudden illness or domestic bereavement or by reason of an Advocate whois alone for a party in the case being engaged elsewhere the party cannot be properly represented at the hearing unless such order is made, or for any other sufficient cause and in its discretion :

Provided further that in the case of 'part heard', 'specially fixed' and three cases next below them in the list, the prayer for such adjournment shall be by an application in writing duly stamped.

(2) Any person desiring that a case may not be in its turn placed in the <sup>5</sup>[Weekly Cause List and Supplementary Daily cause list] in accordance with rule 17(2) for any particular day or days may apply to the Registrar in a duly stamped petition. The Registrar may, if satisfied that there are exceptional reasons, order that suchcase shall not be placed in the <sup>6</sup>[Weekly Cause List and Supplementary Daily cause list] for any such day or days.

(3) The Registrar alone in the office shall be competent to adjourn ready cases.

- 25.(1) The following cases shall have precedence over others in preparation for hearing, namely :--
  - (a) cases in which an order of expedition has been passed by the Bench;
  - (b) all cases, appeals, applications and motions which after

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.12

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.12

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.12

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.12

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.12

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.8

admission and passing of interim orders hold up proceedings before Lower Courts;

- (c) applications for transfer;
- (d) matters relating to court-fee;
- (e) cases under sections 11 and 13 of the Orissa Money-Lenders Act;
- (f) cases under the following provisions of the Code of Civil Procedure :--
  - (i) applications under section 10;
  - (ii) amendment of pleadings including applications for adding or striking out parties under Order I, Rule 10;
  - (iii) applications for separate trial under Order II, Rule6;
  - (iv) applications for discovery and inspection under Order XI;
  - (v) cases under Order XXI, Rule 9;
  - (vi) question of abatement, compromise and adjustment under Order XXII or under Order XXIII;
  - (vii) applications against orders issuing or refusing to issue commission under Order XXVI;
  - (viii) applications relating to arrest under Order XXXVIII;
  - (ix) matters relating to injunction;
  - (x) cases under Order XLI, Rule 19;
  - (xi) cases relating to amendment of decrees in the High Court;
  - (xii) cases relating to restoration of appeals dismissed for non-prosecution in the High Court;
  - (xiii) appeals from orders of the Lower Appellate Court remanding cases for retrial; and
  - (xiv) Appeals from orders of subordinate courts made on remand by the High Court.

(2) <sup>1</sup>Cases enlisted in sub-rule (1) shall be separately classified and shown in the [Weekly cause list of Ready cases] under the head "Expedition Cases" and shall be taken first in their order to the Weekly Cause List and the Supplementary Daily cause list in preference to the other cases on the Weekly cause list of Ready cases. Such cases shall appear in the Weekly Cause List and the Supplementary Daily cause list and the ground of extraordinary circumstances extends the time.

26. When an order has been made under Order XLI, Rule 23 or 25 of the Code of Civil Procedure the Deputy Registrar shall make a note of the same in a register to be kept for the purpose and he shall bring to the notice of the Registrar any case in which a SubordinateCourt has not made a return to the order of remand within four months or within such time as may have been specifically ordered.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Amended vide C.S. No.13

- 27. The form of the oath or affirmation to be administered in the Courtin civil cases shall be the same as that provided for criminal cases in Chapter XIV, Part A.
- 28. Where application is made to the Court for leave to enter into any agreement or compromise on behalf of a minor or other person under disability, the next friend or the guardian-*adlitem* of such minor or other person under disability shall file in Court with the application a certificate in the form of an affidavit to the effect that in his opinion and for reasons set forth therein the agreement or compromise is for the benefit of the minor or other person under disability. Counsel or advocate, if any, appearing on behalf of the minor or other person under disability shall also file with the application a statement certifying to the above effect.

# **CHAPTER X**

## Notice of Proceeding to Advocate-General

- 1. The Court may direct notice of any proceedings to be given to the Advocate-General of the State who may appear and take such part in the proceedings as he may be advised.
- 2. The Advocate-General of the State may apply to be heard in any proceedings before the Court and the Court may, if in its opinion, the justice of the case so requires, permit the Advocate-General so applying to appear and be heard subject to such terms as to costs or otherwise as the Court may think fit.

# CHAPTER XI

#### Notice in Peremptory Order Cases and Cases of Non-Prosecution

- 1. In cases of orders passed either in Bench or by the Registrar directing that failing compliance of the directions therein the case or the application shall stand dismissed without any further reference, a notice shall invariably be posted on the day following the date of the order, if not on the day of the order itself, stating the compliance required, the date for such compliance and that failing such compliance the case or application shall stand dismissed without any further reference.
- 2. A notice shall invariably be posted whenever there is any prayer for getting any case or application dismissed for non-prosecution and it shall remain posted for seven days before the prayer is taken up for disposal.

# **CHAPTER XII**

# **Preparation of Paper Books**

# (A) GENERAL

- 1. Paper books shall when printed be in accordance with the following directions :-
  - (a) The size shall be 32 by 64 cms. of foolscap folio.
  - (b) The type used in the text shall be pica modern, solid, with italics where necessary but long primer shall be used in printing accounts, tabular matter and notes.
  - (c) Every tenth line on each page shall be numbered, the tenth line shall be numbered 10, the 20<sup>th</sup> line 20 and so on:

Provided that ordinarily paper books shall be typed or cyclostyled as provided hereinafter.

- 2. To every paper book shall be prefixed a table of contents with reference to pages. The documents put in by both parties shall in the table of contents be shown in the order of the exhibit marks.
- 3. Every paper book shall have attached to it a fly leaf in the prescribed form.
- 4. In every case in which an appeal or an application for revision or review has been admitted, the Registrar shall, at once on receipt of the record and of the prescribed cost if any due from the appellant or the petitioner, cause a paper book to be prepared in accordance with the rules of this chapter:

Provided that upon good cause being shown the Registrar may in any case instead of causing the paper book to be prepared in the office, direct the preparation in type at the cost of theappellant of so many copies as he may consider necessary.

Exception 1 – In an appeal which is to be heard under Order XLI, Rule 11 of the Code of Civil Procedure no paper book shall be prepared unless and until an order for service of notice on the respondent has been made.

Exception 2 – In a miscellaneous case not provided for in the rules of this Chapter, it shall not be necessary to prepare a paper book, but the Registrar may, if he thinks fit, direct that a paper book be prepared and may also direct what papers it shall contain.

# (B) APPEALS FROM ORIGINAL DECREES

- 5. Every party who files an appeal in person shall insert in his petition of appeal or otherwise give in writing to the Deputy Registrar, an address within Cuttack at which notices and other processes in the appeal may be served upon him; and any notice or other process left for him at that address or sent thereto by registered letter shall be presumed to have been duly served upon him.
- 6. Upon receipt, of the record, and in no case later than seven days, the Deputy Registrar shall serve a notice on the appellant and the respondent to prepare and deliver a list of the exhibits to beinserted in the paper book. The list shall be in the following formand shall show the documents in chronological order, but in all cases documents relating to the same series or to the same subject (e.g., series of correspondence or proceedings in a suit other than the one under appeal) shall be kept together. The correct and full description of each document must be given when documents such as rent receipts, account books, chalans, etc. are to be included in the paper book.

#### FORM

#### In the High Court of Orissa, Cuttack

..... No..... of 20

Appellant

Versus

Respondent

List of documents filed by appellant/respondent for inclusion in the Paper Book

Serial No.	Description of Document	Ext. mark in the trial court	Date of document	Whether the document was admitted into evidence with/ without objection or after dispensing with formal proof	Gist as to how the document is relevant for disposal of the appeal	Remarks
1	2	3	4	5	6	7

7. The appellant and the respondent shall, within thirty days after service of notice required by Rule 6, deliver to the Deputy Registrar the list

prepared in accordance therewith:

Provided that the appellant shall serve a copy of the list on the respondent immediately after his appearance and the respondent shall serve a copy of the list on the appellant before its delivery to the Deputy Registrar.

- 8. The appellant shall along with the list as required under Rule 7 supply the requisite number of copies of typed/cyclostyled paper books containing the following documents duly certified to be true copies by his Advocate(s) :--
  - (a) plaint;
  - (b) written statement or written statements;
  - (c) issues;
  - (d) judgment or order against which the appeal is preferred;
  - (e) decree;
  - (f) memorandum of appeal
  - (g) depositions.
- 9. Within a week after expiry of the period of thirty days provided in Rule 7, the case shall be listed before the Bench for determination as to which of the documents shall be included in the paper book. Upon hearing the appellant and the respondent the Court shall decide the particular exhibits to be included in the paper book which shall be called Part II.
- 10. It shall ordinarily be unnecessary to include in the paper bookany of the following papers, viz. :--
  - (a) Schedules;
  - (b) Maps and plans in all cases other than chur, partition and boundary cases;
  - (c) Accounts, jama-wasil-baki and similar papers except particular entries relevant for the decision of the appeal;
  - (d) Leases, pattas and Kabuliyats;
  - (e) Receipts and chalans;
  - (f) Record of rights;
  - (g) Bulky documents;
  - (h) Registers;
  - (i) Specimen signatures and finger prints; and
  - (j) Photographs.
- 11. Exhibits not included and printed in the paper book in accordance with Rules 7 and 9 shall not be referred to at the hearing of the appeal and the appellant and the respondent shall be precluded from relying upon the same without the special leave of the Court obtained on making a petition therefor.

This rule shall not preclude the Court from referring to any paper to which it consider, a reference necessary for the ends of justice.

- 12. In case the appellant expresses a desire to include the depositions in Part II of the paper book as per the list filed by him they shall be included in the paper book to be prepared by the officeat the cost of the appellant.
- 13. At the time of determination of inclusion of exhibits in accordance with Rule 9 the Court shall give necessary direction for apportionment of costs between the appellant or appellants and the respondent or respondents in the preparation of the paper book taking into consideration the exhibits included on behalf of either party.
- 14. (1) The paper book shall be prepared in the office unless by orders of the Bench any of the parties are permitted to prepare the same. The Deputy Registrar shall within seven days after determination by the Bench as to which of the exhibits shall be included in the paper book in accordance with Rule 9 deliver to the appellant and to the respondent separate estimates of the costs of preparing their portions of the paper book.

(2) The cost of printing of depositions shall be included in theestimate delivered to the appellant.

- Cost Rs. P. Counting fee per 10,000words 2.00 . . The rates Copying fee • • specified in Chapter XIX, Rule 5. 6.00 Ordinary ••• matter per page Printing for 20 copies 8.00 Tabular .. work more than onetenth of the whole of paper any book per page
- (3) Estimate shall be prepared at the following rates :--

Index charges for each	 0.50
Registration fee and postage	 According to existing postalrates
Checking fee per page	 0.20

- (4) In preparing the index of the exhibits or documentary evidence care should be taken to give a correct and full description of each document. The description furnished in the lists prepared by the Subordinate Courts or filed by the Advocates in this Court should not be relied upon but the documents themselves should be consulted in order that a full and accurate description may be given to the index.
- (5) A quarter page shall be taken as the unit of measurement for charges when printing does not cover the whole page; that is to say, the charges will be one-fourth of the rate for a page for printing occupying one-fourth of the page or less, half of the rate for a page for printing exceeding one-fourth and not exceeding half of a page, three-fourth of the rate for a page for printing exceeding half and not exceeding three-fourth of a page, the full rate for a page for printing exceeding three- fourth of a page.
- (6) For rates of printing maps and plans see Rule 8 of Part III, Chapter XVII.
- 15. The appellants and the respondents shall within twenty-one days after the delivery to them respectively of the estimates prepared in accordance with the last preceding rule, deposit in theoffice by chalan the amount of the respective estimates.

<sup>1</sup>Provided that the High Court office shall prepare paper book in First Appeals of the first instance either for the appellant or respondent as the case may be where the advocate has beenengaged on behalf of the Legal Aid and Advice Board, Cuttack and submit the bills to the Member-Secretary, Legal Aid and Advice Board for its payment.

16. If the parties fail to make the deposit as required by Rule 15, the matter shall be laid with office note before the Bench for consideration which may, unless satisfied that there was reasonableground for default, in the case of default by the appellant direct the appeal to be dismissed for want of prosecution and in the case of default by the respondent direct that the paper book be prepared excluding the exhibits of the respondent, or may pass such other orders as may be deemed proper under the circumstances of the case.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Inserted vide C.S. No.60

- 17. The paper book shall include the whole of the papers determined to be included therein. All papers shall be printed and arranged in the order prescribed by Rule 13 of Chapter XIX, Part III.
  - NOTE –Maps forming part of a paper book shall be included in the table of contents, but shall not be bound up with other papers in the paper book. Such maps may be drawn or printed on durable paper and they shall form a separate packet with a separate list.
- 18. There shall ordinarily be prepared ten copies of the paper book, but Registrar may, when necessary, direct a larger number to be prepared. The appellant and the respondent shall be entitled to have, free of charge, as many copies as they have Advocates engaged in the appeal. In any case they shall each be entitled to three copies.
- 19. An entry of a case in the Weekly Cause List shall be notice to all concerned that the paper book is ready and copies may be obtained. The issue of a paper book to the Advocate of a party shall be notice to the party that the case is ready for hearing.
- 20. In appeals in which the respondent has not appointed an Advocate up to the date of preparation of the paper book, an appendix containing the deposition of the serving officer and the return and the remarks of the Subordinate Court as to the service shall be added to the paper book in transcript unless it is in avernacular other than Oriya in which case it shall be in translation.
- 21. (1) There shall be printed at the end of every paper book in the following form a statement in which shall be specified each item of the costs incurred in its preparation by the appellant and the respondent respectively :--

Estimating,	By the Appellant			By the Respondent		
Copying, etc.	No. of	Rate	Amount	No.	Rate	Amount
(as in Rule 14)	pages	of		of	of	
,		charge		pages	charge	

(2) Any surplus remaining after deducting the costs actually incurred by each party from the amount deposited therefor shall be refunded upon request to the party by whom deposit was made.

(3) If there is a deficit the office shall be a written notice call upon the party to make good the deficit within five days of the receipt of the notice or within the time that may be extended by the Registrar and on his failure to make good the deficit in time the matter shall be placed before the Court for orders for non-prosecution.

- 22. The cost incurred in the preparation of the paper book not exceeding the amount calculated at the rates prescribed in Rule 14, shall be costs in the appeal, unless as to the whole or any portion thereof the Court which hears the appeal shall disallow the cost of preparation of the paper book in respect of the unnecessary documents included in the paper book of the appeal as a penalty on the party responsible for inclusion of such documents in his paper book.
- 23. An appeal against a grant, or refusal of grant or revocation of probate or letters of administration or refusal of revocation shall be governed by the rules of this Chapter.
- 24. When the rules of this Chapter direct or allow an act to be done by or any notice to be given to an Appellant or Respondent such act may be done by or such notice given to the Advocate of such appellant or respondent.
- 25. When a return has been made to an order of reference to the Court, a copy of such order of reference and a copy of such return and a copy of any memorandum of objection to such return shall be added to the paper book in the case.
- 26. If the respondent does not enter appearance or does not deliver the list in accordance with Rule 6, the paper book shall be prepared in accordance with the list submitted by the appellant.

# (C) APPEALS FROM APPELLATE DECREES AND APPEALS UNDER THE ORISSA HIGH COURT ORDER ARISING THEREFROM

- 27. <sup>1</sup>There will be paper book in all appeals from appellate decrees when referred to a Division Bench consisting of the following papers originally in vernacular other than Oriya beingtranslated into English by the Party, the original language and scriptbeing indicated in brackets :-
  - (i) Plaint;

NOTE – Lengthy schedules and descriptions of boundaries appended to plaint may ordinarily be omitted.

- (ii) The plaintiff's written statement, if any;
- (iii) The defendant's written statement;

NOTE – When there are several sets of defendants in a suit, the written statements of defendants not parties to the Second Appeal either as appellants or respondents may be omitted.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.59

- (iv) The judgment of the Court of first instance;
- (v) The judgment of the lower appellate Court;
- (vi) Any judgment or orders of remand passed in the case either by the lower appellate Court in appeal or by the High Court on Second Appeal;
- (vii) The memorandum of Second Appeal;
- (viii) A front leaf containing the number of the case, names of the Judges of the two Courts below, names of the parties and of their Advocates, date of the institution of the suit, date of the judgment of the first Court, date of the judgment of the lower appellate Court, date on which the Second Appeal was filed, date of service of notice upon the respondents and date on which the case was ready for hearing;
- (ix) The substantial question of law formulated in the Second Appeal.

Provided that no paper book shall be prepared in Second Appeal when it is heard by the Single Judge. A brief be prepared consisting of the papers required to be included in the paper book as provided in this Rule.

28. (1) The appellant or respondent shall, before the hearing of the appeal, supply the Court and the opposite-party with copies of any document upon the consideration of which he considers the determination of the appeal depends. Such copies shall be of translation of such documents when in a vernacular other than Oriya. The copies must have been legibly written or typed in case of documents in the English language or translation in the said language on paper of good quality of the foolscap size.

(2) Such documents shall not, in any case, be referred to without the special leave of the Court, but this rule shall not preclude the Court from referring to any paper to which it considers a reference necessary for the ends of justice.

29. (1) No charge shall be levied from the parties on account of the preparation of this paper book, the original papers or certified copies filed being used for the composition thereof, if clean and clearly legible and the front leaf being prepared in the office of the Court. The parties may, however, obtain copies of such paper books, not exceeding two in number, for each set of them prepared in the office of the Court at their cost on their applying therefor within seven days of the case appearing in the Weekly Cause List:

Provided that if the Court so direct and if the papers specified in (a), (b) or (c) of rule 27 are in a vernacular other than Oriya, the appellant shall furnish English translation thereof within ten days of the order for issue of notice on the respondent and thereafter the necessary copies shall be typed in the office of the Court at the cost of the appellant.

(2) If a Second appeal is to be placed before a Division Bench for hearing or in the case of an appeal under the Orissa High Court Order arising therefrom, four copies of the paper book shall ordinarily be prepared in type in the office of the Court, out of whichone copy shall be supplied to the appellant and one to the respondent who has appeared or puts in his appearance first.

(3) The Deputy Registrar shall, as soon as possible, make and deliver to the appellant an estimate of costs and the appellant shall within two weeks of the delivery of the estimate to him deposit by challan the amount of such estimate. In case the estimated cost exceeds Rs.12 the respondent who has appeared or puts in his appearance first shall deposit half the amount of such excess subject to a maximum of Rs.12 within two weeks of a notice to that effect being served on him by the Deputy Registrar.

(4) In case of the appellant or the respondent failing to make the necessary deposit as above, the Registrar shall cause the appeal to be placed before a Bench for such order as it may deem proper.

(5) Any surplus remaining after deducting the cost actually incurred from the amount deposited therefor shall be refunded on application to the party or parties entitled as the case may be.

(6) If more than one copy is required by any of the above parties orif any respondent appearing subsequently requests for a copy, the same shall be supplied on payment of the extra costs thereof:

Provided that a memo to that effect is filed in the case of a Second Appeal within seven days of the order referring it to a Division Bench and in the case of an appeal under the Orissa High Court Order along with the memorandum of appeal so far as the appellantis concerned and within ten days of the service of notice so far as the respondent is concerned.

(7) Papers or copies, dirty or not clearly legible, will not be accepted but will be replaced by typed copies prepared in the Court's office at the cost of the parties filing them.

30. Additional paper books supplied at the request of the parties shall be charged for at the rate of Rs.20 per copy.

31. In cases governed by one judgment the Registrar, on application, may make a special order.

32. The Registrar may, upon the application of any party and upon good and sufficient reason shown, give such special directions as toany of the matters to which the rules of this part relate as may be deemed fit, and may by special order exempt any party from the operation of any portion of the rules.

33. In every appeal under the Orissa High Court Order from the decision of a Single Judge in Second Appeal, the office shall ordinarily prepare four well typed copies of the memorandum of appeal underthe Orissa High Court Order. The paper books for use at the hearing of the appeal under the Orissa High Court Order shall be prepared from the paper book used at the hearing of the Second Appeal.

# (D) APPEALS FROM ORDERS AND APPLICATIONS FOR REVIEW AND REVISION

34. (1) The rules for the preparation of paper books in appeals from original decrees prescribed in Part B of this Chapter shall apply to every first appeal from an order (including an order under section 47 of the Code of Civil Procedure) passed by a Subordinate Court, not being an order under Order XXI, Rule 23 of the same Code, with the following modifications, viz :--

(a) that six copies only of the paper book should be prepared. Two copies of the paper book shall be retained for the Court; one copy of the paper book shall be served on Counsel for the appellant and one copy on each set of respondents appearing through separate Advocates. Where there are more than three respondents in any appeal, within two weeks of the respondents entering appearance in the appeal, intimation must be given by filing of a memorandum that a copy of paper books is required by such respondent. Where the demand for paper book is more than six, the matter shall be placed before the Bench for appropriate direction. If there be failure to intimate the requirement of a copy of the paper book in the manner indicated above, the respondents shall not be entitled to a copy of the paper book;

(b) that for the papers required to be included in Part I of the paper book the following shall be substituted :-

- (i) the application or proceeding on which the order appealed against was passed;
- (ii) the petition, if any, filed in answer;
- (iii) the order appealed against; and
- (iv) the memorandum of appeal;

Provided that no paper book shall be prepared in appeals from orders to be heard by a Single Judge. If the Advocate wants to refer to any evidence or document, he shall be required to file attested typed copies thereof after service of copies of the same on the Advocate appearing for the other side within seven days after the case is shown ready in the Weekly Cause List.

35. In Second Appeals from orders (including orders under section 47 of the Code of Civil Procedure) of the value below 1Rs.1,00,000 and in appeals from remand orders under Order XLI, Rule 23 of the same Code, the paper book shall consist of :--

- (a) The order or orders, judgment or judgments of the Subordinate Court or Courts; and
- (b) The memorandum of appeal to the High Court.

(2) The provisions of rule 29 regarding the mode and the cost of the preparation of paper books shall, as far as practicable, apply to this rule.

(3) If a Second Appeal from an order is to be placed before a Division Bench for hearing or the appeal is valued at <sup>2</sup>Rs.1,00,000 and upwards, six copies of the paper books shall ordinarily be prepared by roneo process in the office of the Court for use by the Court and the parties concerned.

(4) If a Second Appeal from order is to be placed before a Single Judge for hearing the original papers and certified copies filed by the appellant may be used for the composition of the paper book if clean and clearly legible. Otherwise the papers will be typed in the office at the cost of the appellant.

(5) If a Second Appeal from order is to be placed before a Division Bench for hearing four copies of the paper-book shall ordinarily be prepared in type in the office of the Court, out of which one copy shall be supplied to the appellant and one to the respondent first appearing.

(6) The provisions of Rule 29 regarding preparation and cost of paper book shall, as far as practicable, apply to this rule.

36. (1) In the case of applications for review or revision, the paper book shall be in type. The original papers and certified copies filed by the applicant may be used for the composition of the paper book, if clean and clearly legible. Otherwise, the papers will be typed in the office at the cost of the appellant.

(2) If an application for review or revision is to be placed before a Division Bench for hearing four copies of the paper book shall ordinarily be prepared in type in the office of the Court, out of which one copy shall be supplied to the petitioner and one to the opposite- party first appearing. The provisions of Rule 29 regarding preparation of paper book shall, as far as practicable, apply to this rule.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.65

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.65

- 37. In an application for review of judgment the paper book shall contain :--
  - (i) the application;
  - (ii) any affidavit filed with the application;
  - (iii) any affidavit in reply; and
  - (iv) the judgment and the decree or order to which the application relates.
- 38. In an application for revision the paper book shall contain
  - (i) the application;
  - (ii) the judgment, decree or order to which the application relates; and
  - (iii) if the judgment, decree or order to which the application relates was a judgment decree or order delivered by a Court sitting in appeal then a copy of the judgment decree or order of the Court of first instance, a copy of the memorandum of appeal to the appellate Court, a copy of any memorandum of objection to the decree of the Court of first instance, a copy of any order of remand, a copy of any return to any such order of remand and a copy of any memorandum of objection to such return.

#### (E) SPECIAL PROVISIONS

39. (1) Notwithstanding anything contained in the rules of this Chapter, paper books in appeals from original decrees valued at Rs.20,000 or upwards shall be cyclostyled except in cases where the appellant intimates in writing that he wishes to go up in appeal to the Supreme Court when the paper books shall be printed:

Provided that the paper book in an appeal from a decree ina suit for partition shall not be printed in the form required bythe Supreme Court unless the Registrar, in his discretion, so directs:

Provided further that the appellant shall supply five copies of typed paper books prepared in accordance with rules when there is one respondent only. If there are more than one respondent as many additional copies of paper books shall be supplied as there are respondents in excess of one.

(2) The Registrar, in his discretion, may direct the paper book in any appeal governed by Rule 34 to be printed in the form required by the Supreme Court.

(3) The parties to any other appeal may apply to have the paper book prepared in the form required by the Supreme Court. Such application shall be in the form appended to this rule and shall be signed by all the parties on both sides or their Advocates and must be made to the Registrar before the deposit for printing is made. The Registrar may, for reasons to be recorded in writing, reject any such application.

(4) When the paper book is prepared in the Supreme Court form, the charges for the preparation of the record shall be the same as in cases of appeals to the Supreme Court and no extract from any paper other than an account shall be inserted in the paper book.

(5) When the paper book is printed under this rule in the Supreme Court form, forty-five copies shall, ordinarily, be printed of which twenty copies shall be reserved to meet the contingency of an appeal to the Supreme Court.

#### FORM

We the undersigned, request that the record in ...... be printed in the form required for appeals to the Supreme Court and agree to bear the extra cost occasioned thereby.

# CHAPTER XIII

## Judgment and Decree

- 1. No decree for dissolution of marriage made by the Court, not beinga confirmation of a decree of a District court, shall be made absolute until after the expiry of six months from the date of pronouncing the said decree.
- 2. When an appeal is referred under section 98 of the Code of Civil Procedure, the Judges who have differed shall each record his judgment on the appeal, and the appeal shall thereupon be laid before the Chief Justice who shall direct by which Judge or Judges it shall be heard. The Chief Justice may be such other Judge or one of such other Judges.
- 3. Whenever any suit, appeal, reference or other proceeding has been heard by two or more Judges and the Judges who heard the same have agreed to a written judgment therein, such written judgment, having first been signed by the Judges concerned, may be pronounced by any one of the Judges in the absence of the other or the others of them.
- 4. Whenever any suit, appeal, reference or other proceeding has been heard by two or more Judges and each of such Judges has written a judgment for himself or has agreed to a judgment written by another Judge, and such judgments have been signed by the Judge or Judges who have written them, or in the case of a judgment agreed to by two or more Judges by the Judge or Judges who have agreed, any one of such Judges may pronounce on behalf of any absent Judge or Judges the judgment written or agreed to by such absent Judge or Judges.
- 5. Every judgment delivered and every order passed by the Court shall be recorded by a Judgment-writer except when the Court delivers a written judgment.
- 6. <sup>1</sup>Every judgment or order recorded in separate sheet by a judgment-writer or Stenographer shall be filed by him with the record of the case to which it relates within three days from thedate of delivery of the judgment or passing of the order. At the top of the judgment or order just below the heading and at the end of such judgment or order he shall enter the date of delivery of the judgment or passing of the order. He shall initial such record and shall be responsible for its safe custody until he files it in the office.
- 7. When a judgment or order recorded by a Judgment-writer has been filed, the Bench Clerk shall submit it for signature to the Judge or Judges who delivered or passed it unless such Judge or Judges otherwise order or have resigned or proceeded on leave, or are

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No.17

absent on account of illness or any other cause.

- 8. When a written judgment has been delivered or when a judgment or order recorded by a Judgment-writer has been signed by the Judge or Judges who delivered or passed it, the Bench Clerk shall sealsuch judgment or order with the seal of the Court.
- 9. All decrees and orders shall be drawn up in English. The names of only those Advocates for the parties who are actually present at the hearing shall be shown in the decrees. No decrees or formal orders need be drawn up in Miscellaneous Appeals, Miscellaneous Judicial Cases and Civil Revision Cases which are disposed of without any order as to costs except in Civil Revision Cases arising out of Small Cause Court Suits in which cases formal orders shall be drawn up.
- 10. As soon as a decree or order has been drawn up, the Deputy Registrar shall cause a notice to be exhibited on the notice board stating that such decree or order has been drawn up and that it may be perused by any party or by his Advocate within one week from the date of the posting of the notice.
- 11. When such notice has been posted, any party or his Advocate may, before the expiry of the time prescribed in the last preceding rule, peruse the decree and either sign it or file an objection to it on the ground that there is a clerical error or omission in the judgment or that the decree is not in accordance with the judgment.
- 12. Every such objection shall state clearly what the clerical error or omission is or in what respect the decree is not in accordance with the judgment and it shall be signed and dated by the party objecting or by his Advocate.
- 13. When any such objection is made the Deputy Registrar shall put up the appeal or case together with the judgment therein, the draft decree or order and the objection for orders before the Judge or Judges of one of them who delivered the judgment; or if such Judge or Judges has or have ceased to be a Judge or Judges of the Court or be absent on leave or furlough then before such Judge or Judges as the Chief Justice may appoint for that purpose.
- 14. Should no such objection be filed on or before the date specified in the notice the Deputy Registrar, having first dated the decree as of the day when the judgment was delivered, shall sign it and seal it with the seal of the Court.
- 15. Under no circumstances shall any judgment, decree or order be altered, varied or departed from in any particulars except under an order in writing of the Judge or Judges who passed or made such judgment, decree or order, or under an order made on appeal from such decree or order, or under an order made in review.

- 16. <sup>1</sup>If judgments are not delivered within six months of the conclusion of hearing, the matter shall not be treated as part-heard and the same shall be placed before the Chief Justice for orders.
- 17. <sup>2</sup>E-authenticated copies of the interim orders, stay orders, bail orders and record of proceedings of the Supreme Court of India, High Court of Orissa and other Courts communicated to the duty holders through the FASTER (Fast and Secured Transmissions of Electronic Records) System shall be recognized for compliance and due execution.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Inserted vide C.S. No.52

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Inserted vide C.S. No.101

# CHAPTER XIV

# Probate and Letters of Administration

- 1. Every petition or caveat made under this Chapter shall set forth the petitioner's or caveator's full name, the name of such petitioner's or caveator's father, his rank or degree in life, profession, occupation or trade and his true place of residence.
- 2. The word "will" in this Chapter includes a "codicil".
- 3. When an application for grant of probate or letters of administrationis made, a copy of the application and of the valuation statement required by section 19-I (1) of the Court-Fees Act, VII of 1870 shall be sent together with the notice under section 19-H(2) of the said Act to the Chief Controlling Revenue Authority.
- 4. Every application for probate or for letters of administration with or without the will annexed shall be accompanied by
  - a. A certificate of the Registrar as to duty having been paid or a certificate of the Taxing Officer that no duty is payable.
  - b. A certificate of the Registrar that no intimation has been received by the Court from any other High Court or from any District Court of any grant of probate or letters of administration of the property and credits of the deceased with effect throughout the whole of India.
- 5. The Registrar may, if he deems it necessary, require proof inaddition to the usual statement required to be made in the petition of the identity of the deceased or of the party applying for thegrant.
- 6. No person who renounces probate of a will or letters of administration of the property of a deceased person in one character shall without the leave of a Judge take out representation to the same deceased in another character.
- 7. In all applications by a creditor for letters of administration, it shall be stated particularly how the debt arose and whether the applicant has any and what security for the debt.
- 8. Where the application for probate is not verified by more than one witness to the will in the manner prescribed by section 281 of the Indian Succession Act, XXXIX of 1925, the application shall be accompanied by a further affidavit setting forth the mode in which the alleged will was attested and that the requirements of section 63 of the Indian Succession Act, XXXIX of 1925 were complied with.

This rule applies also to the probate of wills governed by the Hindu Wills Act, XXI of 1870.

9. Where a will contains a reference to any paper, memorandum or other document of such a nature as to raise a question whether it

ought not to form a constituent part of the will, such paper, memorandum or other document shall be produced in order to show whether it is entitled to probate, and, where not produced, its nonproduction must be accounted for. No paper, memorandum or other document can form part of a will unless it was in existence at the time when the will was executed.

- 10. On an application for letters of administration, unless otherwise ordered, a citation shall issue to all persons having a right to take the grant prior or equal to that of the applicant, unless such personshave signified their consent to the application, and, if so directed, a general citation shall be issued to all persons claiming to have any interest in the estate of the deceased.
- 11. Where letters of administration are applied for by a creditor, a special citation shall be issued to the widow, if any, and to the next-of-kin, provided they shall be resident within the jurisdiction of the Court or have any known agent or agents residing within such jurisdiction and to the Administrator-General of Orissa, and a general citation shall be issued to all persons claiming to have any interest in the estate of the deceased.
- 12. Under ordinary circumstances the date fixed for the hearing of the application for probate or letters of administration shall not beearlier than fourteen days from the date of despatch of the valuation statement.
- 13. Every person to whom a grant of letters of administration other than grant under section 241 of the Indian Succession Act, XXXIX of 1925 is committed, shall give a bond to and in the name of theChief Justice with one or more sufficient sureties to be approved by the Registrar. Such bond shall, in all cases, be prepared in the office of the Registrar in the prescribed form and shall, unless otherwise ordered by the Court, be given for the full value of the property for which the grant is to be made.
- 14. With every certificate sent to a High Court under the provisions of section 274 of the Indian Succession Act, XXXIX of 1925 or section 24 of the Administrator-General's Act, III of 1913 the Registrar shall send a copy of so much of the schedule of the property and credits of the deceased as relates to the estate within the jurisdiction of such Court.
- 15. Only the grant and the will, if any, shall be copied in the register. Where the will is in a foreign language or in any vernacular other than Oriya the official translation only shall be copied.
- 16. An exemplification or official copy under the signature of the Registrar and the seal of the Court of a grant so entered in the register or of a will in respect of which a grant has issued may be obtained on payment of the prescribed fees.

- 17. Any person intending to oppose the issue of a grant of probate or letters of administration must either personally or by his Advocate file a caveat before the Registrar. Notice of the filling of the caveat shall be given by the Registrar to the petitioner or his Advocate in the prescribed form.
- 18. Where a caveat is entered after an application has been made for a grant of probate or letters of administration with or without the will annexed, the affidavit or affidavits in support shall be filed within eight days of the caveat being lodged, notwithstanding the long vacation. Such affidavit shall state the right and interest of the caveator and the grounds of the objection to the application.
- 19. Where an application for grant of probate or letters of administration with or without the will annexed is presented after a caveat has been filed, the Registrar shall forthwith issue notice to the caveator calling upon him to file his affidavit or affidavits in support of his caveat within eight days from the service of the notice.
- 20. Where the caveator fails to file an affidavit in support of his caveat in compliance with rule 18 or in compliance with the notice issued under rule 19 the caveat may be discharged by the Court.
- 21. Upon the affidavit in support of the caveat being filed (notice whereof shall immediately be given by the caveator to the petitioner), the proceeding shall be numbered as a suit in which the petitioner for probate or letters of administration shall be the plaintiff and the caveator shall be the defendant; the petition for probate or letters of administration being registered as and deemed a plaint filed against the caveator and the affidavit filed by the caveator being treated as his written statement in the suit. The procedure in such suit shall, as nearly as may be, be according to the provisions of the Code of Civil Procedure.
- 22. The party opposing a will may, with his affidavit, give notice to the party settling up the will that he merely insists upon the will being proved in solemn form of law and only intents to cross-examine the witness produced in support of the will, and he shall thereupon be at liberty to do so, and shall not, in any event be liable to pay the costs of the other side, unless the Court is of opinion that there was no reasonable ground for opposing the will.
- 23. The Court may, on the application of the petitioner, before making the order mentioned in Rule 21 direct the trial of an issue as to the caveator's interest. Where, upon the trial of such issue, it appears that the caveator has no interest, the Court shall order the caveat to be discharged, and may order the issue of probate or letters of administration, as the case may be.
- 24. Where the gross value of the estate as shown in the affidavit of valuation does not exceed Rs.2,000, no court-fee other than court-fee under Article 11, Schedule I of the Court-Fees Act on an estate

the net value of which exceeds Rs.1,000 shall be charged, provided the petitioner undertakes to pay the court-fees leviable to the Government or other party entitled thereto, in case the estate shall thereafter be found to be of greater gross value than Rs.2,000.

- 25. The Court may, on the application of the Advocate-General or of any person claiming to be entitled to the fees payable under an undertaking given in accordance with Rule 24, call upon the executor or administrator liable under the undertaking to pay such fees, and upon the hearing of the application, discharge the same,or make an order absolute for the payment of such fees, together with such order touching the costs of the application as it shall see fit, and every such order shall be enforceable in the same manner as any other order of Court whereby any party is directed to pay money or costs.
- 26. In cases not provided for by this Chapter or by the rules of procedure laid down in the Indian Succession Act, 1925 or the Administrator-General's Act, 1913 or the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908 the practice and procedure of the Probate Division of the High Court of Justice in England shall be followed so far as they are applicable and not inconsistent with this Chapter and the said Acts.
- 27. The Registrar shall transmit direct to the Indian Mission quarterly, true and attested copies of the wills of persons of European extraction of which probates have been granted, and of inventories and accounts filed by the executors and administrators and a schedule of letters of administration of estates of persons of European extraction granted during the preceding three months.
- 28. Wherever a grant of probate or letters of administration is madeand it appears from the application or is otherwise brought to the notice of the Court or the Registrar that any revenue-paying estate or share of such estate is included in the estate of the deceased in respect of which the grant is made, the Registrar shall notify the grant to the Collector of the district in which such estate or part of an estate is situated.
- 29. Nothing in the rules in this Chapter shall apply to applications or acts to be done by the Administrator-General, in so far as they conflict with the provisions of the Administrator-General's Act, III of 1913.
- 30. The inventory and account to be furnished by an executor or administrator under section 317 of the Indian Succession Act, XXXIX of 1925 shall be in the prescribed forms and shall be verified in the manner follows :--

"I, ....., the executor (or administrator) named in the above account do hereby declare that the said account is in every respect true, perfect and correct to the best of my knowledge, information and belief and that the same contains a full, true and perfect inventory of all the property in the possession of the deceased ..... at the date of his death, and of all credits owing to him and of all debts owing by him."

"I, ....., the executor (or administrator) named in the above account do hereby declare that the said account is true, perfect and correct to the best of my knowledge, information and belief, and that it gives a full, true, and perfect account of all the estate and effect of the deceased

...... which has or have come into my hands, possession, power, control, custody or knowledge and of the disposition of the same."

Every such inventory or account and verification shall be subscribed by the executor or administrator in the presence of the Registrar of the Court or of some District Judge or Justice of the Peace.

## CHAPTER XV

# Applications under Article 226, 227 and 228 of the Constitutionand

# Rules for the issue of writs under the said Articles (except writsin the nature of Habeas Corpus)

- <sup>1</sup>1(a) An application for direction or writ of mandamus, prohibition, quo warranto, certiorari or any other direction or order under Article 226 of the Constitution or an application under Article 227 of the Constitution will be addressed to the Chief Justice and His Companion Justices of this Court and will be placed before such Division Bench or Single Judge as the Chief Justice may direct by a general or special order.
  - (b) Unless directed otherwise, the following categories of cases will be placed before a Division Bench:
    - (i) Writ Petitions relating to Public Interest Litigation.
    - (ii) Writ Petitions challenging the vires of any Act or any Statutory Order, Rule or Regulation.
    - (iii) Writ Petition against orders of SAT, CAT and relating to service of employees/officers of Judiciary.
    - (iv) <sup>2</sup>Writ Petitions relating to admission into and recognition/ affiliation of technical and professional educational course and all residuary matters relating to those courses.
    - (v) Writ Petitions in the nature of Habeas Corpus including all Writ Petitions pertaining to illegal detention.
    - (vi) Writ Petitions relating to Income Tax, Wealth Tax, Gift Tax, Central Excise, Customs Duty, Entry Tax, Value Added Tax, State Excise, Service Tax and Sales Tax.
    - (vii) Writ Petitions relating to Tenders.
    - (viii) Writ Petitions regarding D.R.T. and Bank Securitization, RDBI Act, OSFC and BIFR.
    - (ix) Writ Petitions under Orissa Estate Abolition Act, 1951.
    - (x) Writ Petitions relating to Lease and the Orissa Government Land Settlement Act, 1962.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Rule-1(a)& (b) substituted vide C.S No.83

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Substituted vide Court's Notification No.520 Dtd. 24.07.2015

- (xii) <sup>1</sup>Writ Petitions relating to Moveable and immovable properties of Hindu Religious Endowments and Wakfs.
- (xiii) <sup>2</sup>Writ Petitions against the orders passed by the Electricity Regulatory Commission, Grievance Redressal Forums (GRF) and Ombudsmen under the ElectricityAct, 2003.
- (xiv) Writ Petitions relating to Mines and Minerals.
- (xv) Writ Petitions under the Land Acquisition Act.
- (xvi) <sup>3</sup>Writ petitions against orders and awards of Industrial Tribunal and Labour Court under Industrial Disputes

Act, Trade Union Act, Payment of Wages Act, Minimum Wages Act and Factories Act.

Provided that when a Division Bench is not available and in all cases when a Single Judge functions as the Vacation Judge, a Single Judge may entertain an application under Articles 226 or 227 of the Constitution and pass an interimorder but no final order shall be passed by such Single Judge.

All other matters will be listed before a Single Judge.

<sup>4</sup>2.(1) In every such application the applicant shall state whether he has or had made any other application to the Supreme Court or the High Court in respect of the same matter and how that application has been disposed of.

(2) Where an application under Articles 226 or 227 of the Constitution of India is refilled on the same cause of action after being withdrawn, the same shall be listed before the Bench which had permitted the withdrawal and in the event of the said Bench not functioning, the application shall be listed before a Benchconstituted with the participation of one of the Judges of the earlier Bench.

(3) In the event the applicant makes an application to the Supreme Court in respect of the same matter during the pendency of the application in the High Court, he shall forthwith bring this fact to the notice of the High Court by filing an affidavit in the case and shall furnish a copy of such affidavit to the other side.

(4) The Court may adjourn the hearing of the application made to it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide Court's Notification No.520 Dtd. 24.07.2015

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No. 96

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Substituted vide Court's Notification No.520 Dtd. 24.07.2015

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Inserted vide C.S. No. 48

pending the decision of the Supreme Court in the matter.

3.  $^{1}(1)$  The applications shall be accompanied by a statement setting out the name and description of the applicant and of the party against relief sought and the particulars whom is of the proceeding/proceedings which is/are sought to be challenged or quashed, and the grounds on which it is sought. <sup>2</sup>The same shall also contain the provisions of law under which it is filed, the reliefs sought and the orders or actions impugned in the first few paragraphs. <sup>3</sup>[All such particulars as indicated in Appendix-I shall beduly and correctly furnished by the petitioner.]

<sup>4</sup>In the application, the petitioner, after supplying the aforesaid information, shall also incorporate in a separate paragraph whether alternate remedy, if any, available under any statute has been availed or not.

- (2) The facts relied on in the application shall be verified by an affidavit.
- (3) The application shall be accompanied by a certified copy or certified copies of the relevant order or orders. In case a certified copy of any order is not available in law and attested copy of such order may be filed.
- (4) The material documents referred to or relied upon in the application shall also be filed along with the application:

Provided that the Court may, in its discretion, dispense with the production of the same.

4. When the direction, order or writ is sought against the Government or a public officer acting or purporting to act in discharge of an official duty under the Government, a copy of the application with annexures, if any, shall be served on the Advocate-General not later than the noon of the day preceding that on which the application is moved. When such direction, order or writ is sought against any Department of the State or any statutory authority or any public officer acting or purporting to act under a statute and there is a Counsel engaged by such Department, authority or officer such a notice shall also be served on such Counsel.

5. <sup>5</sup>Every application shall be registered as Writ Petition (Civil) "W.P.(C)" except the application for Habeas Corpus registered as "WPCRL".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Amended vide CS No. 5

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Amended vide CS No. 39

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Added vide CS No. 84

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Amended vide CS No. 49

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Substituted vide CS No. 85

Applications under <sup>1</sup>[Article 226 & 227] of the Constitution arising out of a Suit or a First Appeal shall be registered as Civil Miscellaneous Petition "C.M.P" and arising from any criminal proceeding shall be registered as <sup>2</sup>["CRLMC"].

6. <sup>3</sup>The record of W.P.(C) or WPCRL and C.M.P /Crl. M.P. except a cases in which a memorandum has been filed for being listed on the day following the date of presentation shall be sent for stamp report on the day following the date of its registration. The Stamp Reporter shall return the record with his report on the next date of receipt thereof.

7. <sup>4</sup>In W.P.(C) or WPCRL and C.M.P./ Crl. M.P , defects if any, pointed out by the Stamp Reporter shall be removed within five days from the date of publication of the defects in the supplementary cause list supplied to the High Court Bar Association, failing which the case shall be placed before the Deputy Registrar (Judicial) within three days thereafter for orders.

Provided that the Registrar may refer any matter to the Courtfor orders.

- 8. <sup>5</sup>When the defects are not removed or when the orders of the Deputy Registrar are not complied with, in any case within the time allowed by him, the W.P.(C ) or WPCRL and C.M.P./ Crl. M.P shall be placed before the Bench within three days for <sup>6</sup>[`orders'/ `appropriate orders'].
- 9. <sup>7</sup>Unless the Court sees no sufficient cause to admit the application and rejects it, notice of the application shall be served on all parties to the proceedings to show cause by a date fixed and where the application relates to any proceedings in or before a subordinate Court or authority and the object is either to compel such Court or any Officer thereof or any authority to do and act in relation to such proceedings or to quash them or any order made therein, notice to show cause shall also be served on such Court or Officer or authority as the case may be, with directions to produce or cause production of the records of the proceeding along with its or his return. Every notice under this rule shall be accompanied by copies of the application and affidavit and annexures, if any.
- 10. (1) Any answer showing cause against such an application shall, except with the leave of the Court be made by filing an affidavit and by serving copies thereof upon the applicant or his Advocate and also

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide CS No. 94

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Amended vide Office Order No. 2605(35) dtd. 14.03.2014

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Substituted vide CS No. 86

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Substituted vide CS No. 87

<sup>5</sup> Substituted vide CS No. 88

<sup>6</sup> Amended vide CS No. 93

<sup>7</sup> Substituted vide CS No. 6

the other opposite-parties who have entered appearance or their Advocates, as the case may be, not later than the date fixed for showing cause.

<sup>1</sup>(2) A further reply or counter-affidavit by any party to the proceedings, as the circumstances may require may be filed with the leave of the Court.

11. The Court may in its discretion implead any person as party to the proceeding and unless the Court otherwise orders rule nisi together with copies of the petition and the affidavit in support thereof along with annexures, if any, shall be served on all persons directlyaffected and on such other persons including the person impleaded subsequently as party to the proceeding as the Court may direct:

Provided that if any of the aforesaid persons desires to file any counter-affidavit in reply, he may do so with the leave of the Court and such counter-affidavit shall be filed after service on the petitioner and on the opposite-party within a week from the date of the order.

- 12. Upon making the order for a rule nisi the Court may, if it thinks fit, grant such *ad interim* relief to the petitioner as the justice of the case may require upon terms, if any, as it may consider just and proper.
- 13. A list of cases ready for admission and hearing shall be prepared and published in accordance with rule 16, Chapter IX.
- 14. On admission of the case, notice shall issue on the day following the date of filing of the requisites in accordance with rules.
- 15. The indexing cost of Rs.5 required to be deposited under Rule 16 shall be paid unto the Court within ten days of the date of admission or direction by the Bench for issue of notice on admissionand hearing of the Original Jurisdiction Case, failing which theprocedure indicated in Rule 8 shall be followed.
- 16. On deposit of the indexing costs as required by Rule 15 the office will prepare a combined table of contents of all the papers filed by the parties in support of or in opposition to the application. Such table of contents shall be attached to the paper books prepared for the Court and copies of such table of contents shall also be supplied to the parties before the case is made ready for hearing.
- 17. All questions arising for determination under this Chapter shall ordinarily be decided upon affidavits, but the Court may direct that such questions as it may consider necessary be decided on such other evidence as it may deem fit. Where the Court orders that certain matters in controversy between the parties shall be decided on such evidence, the procedure prescribed in the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908 for the trial of suits shall so far as applicable be followed.

<sup>1</sup> sub-rule (2) deleted & sub-rule(3) re-numbered as sub-rule(2) vide c.s. No.63

- 18. In case of difference of opinion between the Judges composing the Division Bench, the application shall be referred to and heard by such Judge or Judges either sitting apart from or with the differing Judges as the Chief Justice may direct, and shall be decided according to the opinion of the majority of the Judges who have heard the application including those who first heard it.
- 19. The Court may impose such terms as to costs and security as it thinks fit.
- 20. (1) Annexures to writ petitions shall be numerically marked with the figures 1, 2, 3 and so on.
  - (2) Annexures to counters filed by opposite-parties shall be alphabetically marked in manner following.
  - (3) In a case in which there is only one opposite-party, annexures to the counter filed by such opposite-party shall be marked as A, B, C and so on.
  - (4) When there are two or more opposite-parties, annexures filed by the first opposite-party shall be marked as A-1, B-1 and C-1, etc. and those filed by other opposite-parties shall bemarked as "A-(the number against which the name of the opposite-party filing the counter appears in the writ petition)" and "B-(the number against which the name of the opposite- party filing the counter appears in the writ petition)", etc. For example, when opposite-party No.9 files annexures, he shouldmark those as A-9, B-9 and C-9, etc.
  - (5) When two or more of the opposite-parties file a joint counter with annexures, the annexures shall be marked as "A-(the number against which the name of the foremost of the opposite-parties filing the joint counter appears in the writ petition)" and "B-(the number against which the name of the foremost of the oppositeparties filing the joint counter appears in the writ petition)", etc. For example, if opposite-parties Nos. 2, 3 and 9 file a joint counter, the annexures willbe marked as A-2, B-2 and C-2, etc."
  - (6) When documents are called for and taken to record at the instance of the Court and neither party is willing to have those marked as annexures on his behalf, those shall be marked as I, II and III, etc.
- 21. (1) The writs issued by the Court shall be served on the oppositeparties in person.
  - (2) The petitioner who will succeed in the writ petition shall pay to

the Court, for the purpose of issue of the writs, process fee of Rs.4.50 for the first four persons and Re.0.75 for each of the other opposite-parties, as well as two sets of registered postal requisites with acknowledgement due for each opposite-party within three days of the date of delivery of judgment:

Provided that if there are more opposite parties than one residing within the jurisdiction of the same serving Court, as many postal requisites with acknowledgement due along with one extra set shall only be filed :

Provided further that if the requisites are not filed within the prescribed period, the case shall be placed before the Bench immediately for appropriate orders.

- (3) If the opposite-party on whom the writ is to be served resides in the State of Orissa, the writ in duplicate duly addressed to him shall be despatched by registered post with acknowledgment due to the Court within the jurisdiction of which the oppositeparty ordinarily resides. If an opposite- party resides outside the State of Orissa the writ in duplicate addressed to the said opposite-party shall be sent to the Court within the jurisdiction of which he ordinarily resides. While despatching the writ in duplicate, one set of postal requisites with acknowledgement due shall be attached to facilitate the serving Court to despatch the duplicate copy with service report by registered post with acknowledgement due.
- (4) The serving Court after due personal service of the writ on the opposite-party shall submit such report of service on the duplicate copy of the writ and despatch the same to this Court by registered post with acknowledgement due.
- 22. Every order passed on civil applications under Article 226 of the Constitution including any order as to costs shall be drawn up as if it were a decree and shall be executable as a decree in manner provided in Chapter XXVIII.
- 23. These rules shall apply so far as practicable to applicants under Articles 227 and 228 of the Constitution.

#### CHAPTER XVI

#### Rules to Regulate Proceedings under Article 226 of the Constitution of India for issue of writs in the nature of HabeasCorpus

1. An application for a writ of habeas corpus shall be filed before the Bench presided over by the Chief Justice and when no such Bench is sitting before any other Bench and shall be accompanied by an affidavit by the person restrained stating that it is made at his instance and setting out the nature and circumstances of the restraint; and a copy of the application will be served on the Advocate-General before filing :

Provided that where the person restrained is unable, owing to the restraint, to make the affidavit the application shall be accompanied by an affidavit to the like effect made by some other person, which shall state the reason why the person restrained is unable to make the affidavit himself.

- 2. The application, if received by post, shall be put up as soon as possible before the Chief Justice for orders.
- 3. The application shall be heard by a Division Bench presided over by the Chief Justice or by any other Bench under special direction of the Chief Justice, except in vacation when it may be heard by a Single Judge but no final order shall be passed by him.
- 4. If the Court is of opinion that *prima facie* case for granting the application is made, a rule nisi shall be issued calling upon the person or persons against whom the order is sought, to appear on a day to be named therein to show cause why such order should not be made and at the same time to produce in Court the body of the person or of each of the persons alleged to be illegally or improperly detained then and there to be dealt with according to law.
- 5. On the day fixed for return of such rule or on any day to which the hearing may be adjourned, if no cause is shown or if cause is shown and disallowed, the Court shall pass an order that the person or persons improperly detained shall be set at liberty. If cause is followed the rule shall be discharged. The order for release made by the Court or the Judge shall be a sufficient warrant to any gaoler, public official or other person for the release of the person under restraint.
- 6. In disposing of any such rule the Court may in its discretion make such order for costs as it may consider just.
- 7. In case of difference of opinion between the Judges composing the Division Bench, the application shall be referred to and heard by such Judge or Judges as the Chief Justice may appoint and shall be

decided according to the opinion of the majority of judges who have heard the application including those who first heard it. The application shall be re-argued before the Judge or Judges to whomit is referred either sitting apart from or with the referring Bench as the Chief Justice shall direct.

- 8. In the case of an application where no lawyer is engaged by the applicant, the Court may, if considered necessary, appoint a lawyer at Government expense to represent him.
- 9. Every application under this Chapter shall ordinarily be heard and disposed of within 15 days of the receipt thereof.
- 10. While disposing of an application under this Chapter the Court may make an order for payment by one side or the other the costs of the rule.
- 11. Final orders passed by the Court shall be communicated for compliance to such person or persons as may be necessary.
- 12. The form of warrant (Form No. 1 Criminal) given in Appendix H at page 199 of Volume II shall be followed.

# **Rules to Regulate Contempt Proceedings**

In exercise of the powers conferred by section 23 of the Contempt of Court Act, 1971 (Act 70 of 1971), the High Court of Orissa hereby makes the following rules :-

1. These rules may be called the Contempt of High Court of Orissa and Courts Subordinate to it (Regulation of Proceedings) Rules, 1975.

# PART - I

- 2. In respect of contempt other than the contempt referred to in subsection (1) of section 14 of the Contempt of Courts Act, 1971 (Act 70 of 1971), the High Court may take cognizance of contempt :-
  - (a) suo motu;
  - (b) upon a petition made by the Advocate-General of the State of Orissa;
  - (c) upon a petition presented by any other person with the consent in writing of the Advocate-General;
  - (d) upon a reference made by a Court a subordinate to it relating to contempt of such subordinate Court.
- 3. (a) Every petition under Rule 2(b) and (c) shall contain-
  - (i) the name, description and place of residence of the petitioner or petitioners and of the person charged;
  - (ii) nature of the contempt alleged and such material facts, including the date or dates of commission of the alleged contempt, as may be necessary for the proper determination of the case;
  - (iii) if any petition had been previously made by him on the same facts and the result thereof.
  - (b) Every such petition shall be supported by affidavit.
  - (c) No court-fee shall be charged on any such petition.

(d) Where the petitioner relies upon any document or documents in his possession or power, he shall file such document or documents ortrue copies thereof along with the petition.

4. <sup>1</sup>(1) Every petition under Rule 2(b) and (c) shall be posted before the Court for preliminary hearing and for orders as to issue of notice. Upon such hearing, the Court, if satisfied that a prima facie case has been made out for issue of notice, shall direct issue of notice to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Rule-4 renumbered as 4(1) vide C.S. No.32

the contemner either to show cause why proceedings under the Act may not be initiated against him or to show cause why the contemnor may not be suitably, punished, and when no prima facie case is found, the petition shall be dismissed.

<sup>1</sup>(2) In matters covered by Rule 2(a), if the Court is satisfied that there is a prima facie case it shall issue notice to contemner either to show cause as to why a proceeding under the Act may not be initiated against him or why he may not be suitably punished.

5. (a) All reference made by the subordinate Courts under rule 2(d) shall contain the particulars as mentioned in rule 3(a)(i) and (ii).

(b) The subordinate Courts shall transmit all relevant document or copies thereof along with the letter of reference.

(c) All references made under rule 2(d) by the subordinate Courts except the Courts of District and Sessions Judges shall be forwarded to the respective District and Sessions Judges for report who shall transmit the same to the High Court expeditiously.

- 6. <sup>2</sup>Matters covered by Rule 2 (d) shall be placed by the Registrar before a Division Bench presided over by the Hon'ble Chief Justice and in his absence before a Division Bench presided over by the senior most Puisne Judge who will take such decision regarding initiation of the proceeding as may be deemed fit and proper and the same will be dealt with in accordance with the provisions contained in Rule-4, as far as practicable.
- 7. <sup>3</sup>(a) All proceedings under the Act in respect of criminal contempt only shall be heard by a Division Bench of the Court.

<sup>4</sup>(b) Cases of Civil contempt shall be heard by a Single Bench when it arises out of the proceedings before a Single Judge or by a Division Bench when it arises out of the proceedings before aDivision Bench.

8. (a) All proceedings under the Contempt of Courts Act, 1971 shall be registered as Original Criminal Miscellaneous Cases.

(b) The Registrar shall cause the notice to be served to the person charged in Form I as appended hereto. The person charged shall, unless otherwise ordered, appear in person before the Court on the date fixed for hearing of the proceeding, and shall continue to remain present during hearing unless otherwise directed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Rule-4(2) inserted vide C.S. No.32

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Substituted vide CS No.33

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Renumbered as 7(a) vide CS No. 64

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Inserted vide CS No. 64

<sup>1</sup>(c) Notice to the contemnor to show cause why proceedings under the Act may not be initiated against him shall be issued in Form-IV as appended hereto and the contemnor may, unless otherwise ordered by the Court, appear through Advocate or Agent.

 $^{2}$ (d) When action is initiated on a petition, a copy of the petition along with the annexures and affidavits shall be served upon the person charged.

<sup>3</sup>(e) In all proceedings started suo motu or on a reference made by a Court subordinate to the High Court, a copy of the notice in FormI shall be sent to the Advocate General.

9. In all cases, cognizance of which has been taken suo motu or on a reference made by the subordinate Court, the State of Orissa shall be described as the petitioner and the Advocate General shall conduct prosecution for contempt in such cases.

Provided that in a case where cognizance has been taken suo motu, the Court may direct that the Registrar or any other Officer of the Court shall be the prosecutor.

- 10. The person charged shall file his reply duly supported by an affidavit or affidavits and shall enclose all documents on which he proposes to rely.
- 11. No further affidavit or document shall be filed except with the leave, or under direction, of the Court.
- 12. (a) The Registrar may issue fresh notice if he considers that the service of notice is not sufficient.
  - (b) If the Registrar considers service to be sufficient and the person charged with contempt does not appear on the date fixed, the matter shall be posted for orders of the Court.
- 13. (a) If the Court is satisfied that the service of notice is sufficient or it has reason to believe that the person charged is absconding or is otherwise evading service of notice or if he fails to appear in person or continues to remain absent in spite of notice, it may direct issue of a warrant bailable or non-bailable for his arrest, addressed to one or more police officers or may order attachment of property. The warrant shall be issued under the signature of the Registrar. The warrant shall be in Form II and shall be executed, as far as may be, in the manner provided for execution of warrants under the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973.
- (b) The warrant shall be executed by the officer or officers to whom it is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Inserted vide CS No. 55

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Renumbered vide CS No. 55

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Renumbered vide CS No. 55

directed and may also be executed by any other police officer whose name is endorsed upon the warrant by the officer to whom it is directed or endorsed.

- (c) Where a warrant is to be executed outside the State of Orissa, the Court may, instead of directing such warrant to a Police Officer, forward it to the Magistrate of the district or the Superintendent of Police or the Commissioner of Police of the district within which the person charged is believed to be residing. The Magistrate or the Police Officer to whom the warrant is forwarded shall endorse his name thereon and shall cause it to be executed.
- (d) Every person who is arrested and detained shall be produced before the nearest Judicial Magistrate or the Metropolitan Magistrate, as the case may be, within a period of 24 hours of such arrest excluding the time necessary for the journey from the place of arrest to the Court of the said Magistrate and no person shall be detained in custody beyond the said period without the authority of either a Judicial Magistrate or a Metropolitan Magistrate, as the casemay be.
- 14. The Court may, either suo motu or on motion made for that purpose, order the attendance for cross-examination of a person whose affidavit has been filed in the matter.
- 15. The Court may make order for the purpose of securing the attendance of any person to be examined as a witness and for discovery or production of any document.
- 16. The Rules of the High Court of Orissa, as amended from time to time, shall apply to matters not specifically provided for in this part of the Rules.

#### PART – II

- 17. In all proceedings under the Act, at least five copies of the paper book shall be prepared one for the prosecutor and another for the contemner and the remaining for the use of the Court. The paper book in each case shall be prepared at the exercise of the State. The Paper book shall contain the following papers:
  - i) Petition and affidavit filed by the petitioner and where the charge of contempt is based on the content of a document/documents, the same;
  - ii) A copy of a statement relating to the matter constituting the alleged contempt;
  - iii) Notice to show cause containing the particulars of the alleged contempt against the contemner;
  - iv) Affidavit or other documents intended to be relied upon as evidence by the contemner in support of his case which are received or produced in the Court;
  - v) Any other document which the Court directs for inclusion.

# PART - III

- 18. If a person charged with contempt is adjudged guilty and is sentenced to suffer imprisonment, a warrant of commitment and detention shall be made out in Form III under the signature of the Registrar. Every such warrant shall remain in force until it is cancelled by order of the Court or until it is executed. The Superintendent of Jail shall, in pursuance of the warrant, detain the contemnor in custody for the period specified therein subject to such further direction as the Court shall give.
- 19. (a) The Court shall fix the subsistence allowance when the contemner is committed to Civil Prison in accordance with his status.

(b) In cases of suo motu proceedings and proceedings under reference where the State of Orissa is the prosecutor, such subsistence allowance shall be borne by the State.

(c) In other proceedings where the prosecutor is a private party, the contemner shall not be arrested unless and until the subsistence allowance, as fixed by the Court, is deposited into Court.

- 20. If the Court awards a sentence of fine and the fine amount is not paid at once for within such time as may be granted by the Court. The Registrar shall take action in any one of the ways as provided in section 421 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973.
- 21. (a) The Court may award such cost as it may deem fit in the circumstances of the case.
  - (b) Where the costs are awarded in a proceeding relating tocriminal contempt, the same shall be recoverable as if it were fine.
    - (c) Where the costs are awarded in a proceeding relating to civil contempt, the order shall be deemed to be a decree under the code of Civil Procedure, 1908 and may be recovered by execution in the manner provided under Chapter XXV, Part.V of the Rules of the High Court of Orissa, Volume I.

#### FORM - I

#### Notice to a person charged with Contempt of Court.

IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA, CUTTACK

ORIGINAL CRIMINAL MISC CASE NO......OF......OF.

... Petitioner.

-Versus-

... Opp. Party

То

#### WHEREAS

WHEREAS it appears that you by your acts, conduct, utterances and writings committed contempt of Court in the facts and circumstances stated herein below :-

(Briefly state the facts and circumstances and the nature of contempt).

YOU SHRI ...... are hereby required to appear in person( or by advocate, if the Court has so ordered) and show cause before the Court at Cuttack on the ......day of ...... 200 at......A.M. why you shall not be punished or other appropriate order be not passed againstyou for contempt of the High Court of Orissa/Subordinate Court (name of the Court).

You shall attend the Court in person on......day of......at A.M.

and shall continue to attend the Court on all dates thereafter to which the case may stand adjourned and until final orders are passed on the charge against you.

Herein fail not.

Given under my hand and the seal of the Court, this the....day of... 20

Registrar

#### FORM II

#### IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA, CUTTACK.

#### ORIGINAL CRIMINAL MISC. CASE NO.....OF.....

То

(Name and designation of the persons who is or are to execute the warrant)

WHEREAS ......of......is charged with committing contempt of this Court, you are hereby directed to arrest the said .....and to produce him before this Court.

Herein fail not.

(If the Court has issued a bailable warrant, the following endorsement shall be made on the warrant)

If the said......shall give bail in the sum of Rs......with one surety in the sum of Rs......(or two sureties each in the sum of Rs......) to attend before this Court on the ......day of.....20 and to continue so to attend until otherwise directed by this Court, he may be released.

Dated this the.....day of......20.....

Registrar.

#### FORM No.III

#### Warrant of Commitment for Contempt

IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA, CUTTACK.

ORIGINAL CRIMINAL MISC. CASE NO. OF

То

The Superintendent (of Keeper) of the Jail at.....

specify the term) and/or to pay a fine of rupees.....

This is to authorise and require you, the Superintendent (or Keeper) of the said Jail to receive the said (name of the contemner) into your custody, together with this warrant, and him safely to keep in the said Jail for the said period of ( term of imprisonment) or for such shorter period as may hereafter be fixed by order of this Court and intimated to you. You are directed to return this warrant with an endorsement certifying the manner of its execution.

You are further directed that while the said.....is in your custody, produce the said...... before the Court, at all times when theCourt shall so direct.

Given under my hand and the seal of the Court, this the...... day

of......20.....

Registrar.

# <sup>1</sup>FORM – IV

# NOTICE TO A PERSON TO SHOW CAUSE IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA, CUTTACK

Original Criminal Miscellaneous Case No. .....of......

... Petitioner.

-Versus-

... Opp. Party

То

.....

Whereas (i) a petition has been filed before this Court ( a copy whereof is enclosed) to initiate a proceeding against you for contempt, or, (ii) organizance of contempt has been taken by the Court suo motu (vide enclosure).

Your (name and address).....are hereby required to show cause before the Court at Cuttack on......at ......A.M. either in person or through advocate or agent as to why a proceeding shall not be initiated against you under the contempt of Courts Act.

In default of your showing cause this Court will proceed to consider the matter and pass suitable orders in accordance with law.

Given under my hand and the seal of the Court, .....this day of 20.....

By Order of the Court.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Inserted vide C.S. No.56

# **CHAPTER XVIII**

# **Procedure in Criminal Cases**

# (A)General

- 1. The rules in Chapter VI shall apply, as far as possible, to applications made under this Chapter.
- 2. After the case is admitted, the party at whose instance notice is to be issued shall file within 7 days of the date of admission, typed copies of the application and affidavit to be served on the other parties and the State. Failing compliance, the case shall be placed before the Bench, with office note, for dismissal.
- 3. No Advocate shall be entitled to make or do any appearance, application or act in any criminal case or proceeding for any person unless he presents an appointment in writing duly signed by such person or his recognised agent or by some other agent duly authorised by power-of-attorney to act in his behalf, or unless he is instructed by an attorney or advocate duly authorised to act on behalf of such person.

Provided that no such appointment in writing shall be necessary in the case of an Advocate appointed by the Government or the Court to act, appear or plead on behalf of an accused or convicted person.

- 4. No application for admission to bail shall be made without notice in writing given to the Public Prosecutor not later than noon of the day preceding that on which the application is to be made.
- 5. (1). Every application for bail shall contain full particulars including the case number, the name of the Sessions Judge, if any, and the name of the trying Magistrate or the name of the committing Magistrate, as the case may be.
  - (2) <sup>1</sup>Every petitions for relief on Criminal matter shall contain a declaration supported by an affidavit of the applicant himself or his authorized agent stating if, any other application either u/s 438 or 439 Cr.P.C. or u/s 482 Cr.P.C. or Criminal Revision or a Writ Petition (Criminal) concerning the same case of the Court below is pending or has been disposed of by the High Court or any other Court upon such petition being filed either by the applicant or by any party to such proceeding including the accused involved in the case with result thereof if such case is disposed of.
  - (3) <sup>2</sup>For the purpose of making the declaration as provided in Subrule(2) above, the applicant or his agent may on furnishing the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Inserted vide C.S. No.79

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Inserted vide C.S. No.79

P.S./ G.R Case No. obtained relevant information from the Computer Section of the High Court by making an application to the Deputy Registrar (Judicial) of the Court on payment of a fee of Rs.5/- in shape of Court Fees and where any such application is made, the requisite information shall be supplied to the applicant.

- (4) <sup>1</sup>Bail orders passed by the High Court shall be sent directly to the Courts concerned. The amount of bail, number and natureof sureties etc., may be ordinarily indicated therein. A copy of the order shall also be forwarded to the Chief Judicial Magistrate who shall send the same forthwith to the Magistrate concerned or his successor in office or the Magistrate placed in charge of his duties, for necessary action. When the order of bail relates to a case pending in a Court in an outlying subdivision, a copy should also be sent to the Sub-divisional Judicial Magistrate of such subdivision for necessary action.
- 6. A copy of every notice issued on admitting an appeal and also copies of notices issued on admitting revision and motion cases where the Magistrate is given an opportunity of showing cause, shall be sent to the Advocate-General of Orissa.
- 7. On every Saturday, or if a Saturday be a holiday on the last working day of the week, the Registrar shall cause to be prepared a complete list of the cases pending before the Court excepting those in which notices have not been issued. This list shall be called the Weekly Cause List and shall consist of two parts viz. Part I showing cases ready for hearing and Part II showing cases which are not ready for hearing but in respect of which notices have been issued. Cases made ready during the week shall be entered at the bottomof Part I and those in respect of which notices only have been issued during the week at the bottom of Part II under appropriate headings.
- 8. (1) From Part I of the Weekly Cause List, the Registrar shall each day cause to be prepared and posted on the notice board of the Court a list of cases to be taken up by each Bench on the following day. This list shall be called the Daily Cause List and a copy of it shall be submitted to each Judge.
  - (2) Cases shall be taken on to the Daily Cause List from the top of Part I of the Weekly Cause List strictly in the order in which they stand therein and there shall be no deviation therefrom except upon special orders either of the Registrar or of the Bench. The Daily Cause list shall, when possible, be kept sufficiently long to provide approximate work for three days :

Provided that cases in which no paper book is to be prepared, bail petitions, all cases in which bail has been efused,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Renumbered vide CS No. 79

applications for transfer of cases and cases admitted only on the question of sentence shall be separately classified and shown both in Part I and in Part II of the Weekly Cause List under the heading " Expedition Cases " and shall have preference over other cases and shall ordinarily go on to the Daily Cause List after being on Part I of the Weekly Cause List for three days :

Provided further that Death Reference cases shall be directly placed on the Daily Cause List three days after service of the paper books.

(3) The Registrar shall have the paper books of the case in Part II of the Weekly Cause List prepared strictly in order of issue of notice and receipt of record and this order shall not be deviated from in the absence of a special direction with regard to any particular case from the Registrar or the Bench :

Provided that Death Reference cases, bail petitions, cases in which bail has been refused applications for transfer of cases and cases admitted only on the question of sentence shall have precedence over other cases in preparation for hearing and the Registrar shall have the paper book in such cases prepared at once according to the prescribed rules. In all such cases, the word `Expedition' shall be marked boldly inred ink on the front page of the order-sheet.

- 9. (1) The rules for the preparation of paper books in Chapter XI(A) shall apply, as far as may be, to the preparation of paper books in criminal cases.
  - (2) A copy of the paper book shall be supplied to the Advocate-General free of cost and the Advocate for the parties may take copies of paper books on payment of Rs.15 per copy.
- 10. <sup>1</sup>The following Forms of Oaths and affirmation are prescribed by the Court under section 6 of the Oaths Act, 1969 (Act 44 of 1969) :-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No. 54

#### Form No.1 (Witnesses)

OATH

I ..... do swear in the name of God that what I shall state shall be the truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth.

#### AFFIRMATION

I ..... do solemnly affirm that what I shall state shall be the truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth.

# Form No. 3 (Interpreters)

#### OATH

I ...... do swear in the name of God that I will well and truly interpret and explain all questions put to and evidence given by witnesses and translate correctly and accurately all documents given to me for translation.

#### AFFIRMATION

I ..... do solemnly affirm that I will well and truly interpret and explain all questions put to and evidence given by witnesses and translate correctly and accurately all documents given to me for translation."

# (B)Procedure in Original Trials

11. (1) Subject to any order which may be made by a Bench, the Registrar shall, as soon as an order under Section 407(1)(iv) of the Code of Criminal Procedure is passed by the Court for trial of a case before itself fix a date for hearing, and shall cause the necessary notices in the prescribed forms to issue.

(2) In the case of the commitment of an accused charged with an offence punishable with death, the Registrar shall take steps to ascertain whether the accused has funds or not to employ his own Advocate and shall, if necessary, at the earliest possible stage, obtain the orders of the Chief Justice for the appointment of an Advocate for the accused.

- 12. As soon as the record is received the Registrar shall cause a paper book to be prepared.
- 13. The paper book shall contain the following papers:-
- (i) first information report, if any ;
- (ii) record of any statement under section 164 and examination under sections 313 and 281 of the Code of Criminal Procedure;

- (iii) the proceeding, if any, on which cognizance was first taken under section 190 of the same Code ;
- (iv) the charge ;
- (v) documentary evidence, if any; and
- (vi) police chalan, if any.
- 14. Eight copies of the paper book shall be prepared. One copy shall be given to the Public Prosecutor, two to the accused's Advocate and four copies shall be retained for the use of the Court.
- 15. At least two working days before the date fixed for the hearing, the Registrar shall cause to be made over to the Advocate-General a statement showing the number and the names of the witnesses who have been summoned.

# (C) Reference in Capital Cases

- 16. When proceedings are submitted to the High Court under section 366 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, the Registrar shall cause therecord to be examined and entered in the prescribed registers.
- 17. If the record is in order, the Registrar shall fix a date for hearing the reference and shall at once cause a paper book to be prepared.
- 18. The paper book shall contain the following papers :-
  - (a) police chalan ;
  - (b) first information; if any ;

(c) statement under section 164 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, if any ;

(d) charges framed by the Sessions Judge ;

(e) examination of the accused under section 313 and 281 of the same Code, if any ;

(f) record of evidence in the Court of Session with any further examination under section 281 of the same code ;

- (g) judgment of the Sessions Judge ;
- (h) material documentary evidence, if any ;
- (i) petition of appeal, if any ;
- (j) order-sheet ; and
- (k) list of exhibits.
- 19. Twenty copies of the paper book shall be printed and immediately on

receipt of the paper book the Registrar shall cause one copy to be sent to the Public Prosecutor, one copy to the Government Advocate, and two to the prisoner's Advocate; the remaining copies shall be retained for the use of the Court.

<sup>1</sup>EXPLANATION–Printing for the purpose of this Rule includes cyclostyling and typing and printed record includes cyclostyled or typed record.

- 20. When a case has been disposed of the record shall be returned by the Bench Clerk to the Trial Clerk, who shall at once prepare a formal order in the prescribed form without waiting for the judgment, a copy of which shall subsequently be sent to the Court concerned.
- 21. In a case where a sentenced of death has been confirmed, the decision shall be communicated to the condemned prisoner and a copy of the judgment, free of cost, shall be immediately supplied to the condemned prisoner through his Advocate or through the Superintendent of the Jail in which he is confined.
- 22. In any case referred to the High Court for confirmation of a sentence of death, the Registrar shall, immediately on arrival of the record, lay the same, when necessary, before the Chief Justice for the appointment of an Advocate to take up the case for the accused.

# (D) Criminal Appeals

23. Criminal appeals other than Jail appeals shall be presented in open Court.

Note – The name of the father and residence of each appellant shall be stated in the petition of appeal.

- 24. Every Criminal Appeal preferred to the Court under sections 382 and 377 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973 should be in the form of a petition and not in the form of memorandum.
- 25. An appeal which has been presented to the Court shall, in the first instance, be given to the Stamp Reporter, who shall note on it whether it is properly stamped, within time and is admissible, and shall return it to office.
- 26. When an appeal has been admitted, the Registrar shall send for the record, fix a date for hearing and cause notices to issue in the prescribed forms.
- 27. As soon as the notices have been issued, and upon receipt of records the Registrar shall cause a paper book to be prepared.
- 28. The paper book of Criminal Appeals and Government Appeals shall

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Added vide C.S. No. 26

consist of the following papers :-

- (i) first information report including the first information report in any counter case admitted in evidence on behalf of the defence;
- (ii) charge;
- (iii) statement recorded under section 313 of the Code of Criminal Procedure in the trial Court ;
- (iv) oral evidence excluding the deposition of formal witnesses such as constables entrusted with dead body challans;
- (v) judgment under appeal;
- (vi) petition of appeal;
- (vii) post mortem report <sup>1</sup>[......deleted......];
- (viii) test identification parade report, if any ;
- (ix) injury certificates of accused persons and witnesses where the doctor concerned is not examined ;
- (x) report of the Serologist;
- (xi) report of the Chemical Examiner;
- (xii) letters forwarding material objects for their examination and report as per serials(x) and (xi); and
- (xiii) spot map :

Provided that the parties shall not be precluded from referringat the time of hearing to any paper relevant to the case, on the sole ground of its non-inclusion in the paper book.

29. In the case of appeals by Government, paper books need not be printed, but shall be prepared in type except under the orders of the Court or of the Registrar:

Provided that in appeals against acquittal preferred by complainants under section 378 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, the paper book shall be prepared as in the case of regular Criminal Appeals.

30. Jail appeals may be received by post. In such appeals, the Registrar shall cause a translation of the petition of appeal, if in a vernacular other than Oriya to be prepared and shall submit it with the copy of the judgment or order appealed against to a Bench for orders.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Deleted vide C.S. No.30

- 31. If the appeals is admitted it shall be dealt with in the manner prescribed for appeals, which are filed in Court.
- 32. When an appeal has been disposed of, the record shall be returned by the Bench Clerk to the Trial Clerk who, if the conviction has been set aside or a reduction or change made in the sentence, shall at once prepare a formal order in the prescribed forms without waiting for the judgment, a copy of which shall subsequently be sent to the Court concerned.

Note – In cases in which the sentence of imprisonment is confirmed or modified, the warrant of commitment to the Jail and bail bond, if any, shall invariably accompany the copy of the order.

33. In the case of an appeal under sections 377 and 378 of the Code of Criminal Procedure the Registrar shall ascertain whether the accused desires assistance, and if so, he shall assist him in the appointment of an Advocate on his behalf.

# (E) Criminal Revisions, References and Miscellaneous Cases

- 34. Records called for by the High Court under section 397 or 401 of the Code of Criminal Procedure or received on transfer in pursuance of an order passed by the High Court under section 402(1) of thesame Code shall be examined to see if they are in order. If there is any defect, the records shall be immediately sent back to the concerned lower Court for compliance of defects.
- 35. If the records are in order or when they are received after compliance of defects, the Registrar shall cause a paper book of the lower Court record to be prepared.
- 36. The provisions of Part (D) of this Chapter shall apply, as far as possible to applications for revision:

Provided that in every criminal revision preferred to the High Court under sub-section (1) of section 397 of the Code of Criminal Procedure the following certificate shall be appended at the foot of the revisions petition:-

Certified that no application under sub-section (1) of section 397 of the Code of Criminal Procedure has or had been made to the Sessions Judge against the impugned order.

- 36-A.<sup>1</sup>When a Criminal Revision is filed by a private party against the Judgment and order of acquittal recorded in a case started by the State, the State shall be made a party in such Revision.
- 37. The paper book in cases of revision shall contain the petition for revision and the judgment or order of which revision is applied for except that in cases falling under sec.401 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, the paper book shall be prepared as in the case of an appeal.
- 38. (1) The petitioner in every Criminal Revision in which the State is a party except cases falling under section 401 of the Code of Criminal Procedure shall, within ten days of the admission, file second copies of the petition in Revision and of the judgments or orders of the lower Court or Courts. The copies shall be identical with the original revision petition and the copies of the judgments or orders filed with the petition. As soon as the second copies are filed the office shall supply the same to the Advocate-General.

(2) The copies filed by the petitioner shall be legibly typed in double space on good paper failing which they shall be liable to be rejected by the office.

39. The following matters may be registered as Criminal Miscellaneous

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Adeed vide C.S. No. 3

Case.

- (i) Petition for transfer under section 407 of the Code of Criminal Procedure;
- (ii) Petition for bail ;
- (iii) Petitioner for leave to appeal against an order of acquittal.
- 40. Except as provided by the rules of this Chapter no paper book shall be prepared in any Criminal Revision, Reference received under section 395 of the Code of Criminal Procedure or Miscellaneous case except under the orders of the Registrar.
- 41. No paper book in a criminal Revision, reference received under section 395 of the Code of Criminal Procedure or miscellaneous case shall be printed except under the orders of the Registrar.
- 42. In every Criminal Revision, Reference or Miscellaneous Case inwhich the record is received or called for, the Trial Clerk shall, immediately on receipt of such record, place the case before the Registrar for an order as to whether or not documents in any vernacular other than Oriya shall be translated before the case is submitted to the Court.
- 43. (1)The petitioner in every Criminal Revision in which the State is a party except cases falling under section 401 (6) of the Code of Criminal Procedure shall, within ten days of the admission, file second copies of the petition in revision and of the judgments or orders of the lower Court or Courts. The copies shall be identical with the original revision petition and the copies of the judgments or orders filed with the petition. As soon as the second copies are filed the office shall supply the same to the Advocate-General.

(2) The copies filed by the petitioner shall be legibly typed in double space on good paper; failing which they shall be liable to be rejected by the office.

- 44. If a judge upon a perusal of a Sessions statement or upon examination of periodical returns orders :-
  - (i) the record to be sent for, the Registrar shall send for the record and on receipt thereof shall submit it to the Judge who passed the order ;
  - (ii) a rule to issue, the Registrar shall fix a day for hearing and shall cause notices to issue in the prescribed form ;
  - (iii) the record to be sent for and rule to issue, the Registrar shall fix a day for hearing and shall issue notices in the prescribed

form and send for the record.

- 45. If upon any petition a Judge orders :-
  - (i) the record to be sent for, the Registrar shall send for the record and submit it to the Judge who passed the order ;
  - (ii) a rule to issue, the Registrar shall fix a day for hearing and shall cause notices to issue in the prescribed form ;
  - (iii) the record to be sent for and a rule to issue, the Registrar shall fix a day for hearing, cause notices to issue in the prescribed form and send for the record.
- 46. In the case of a revision under section 397 or 401 or 402 of the Code of Criminal Procedure, 1973 when notice has been given to the accused to show cause why the order passed should not be set aside and a sentence of death should not be passed, the Registrar shall take steps to ascertain whether the accused has funds or not to employ his own Advocate and shall, if necessary, at the earliest possible stage, obtain the orders of the Chief Justice for the appointment of an Advocate for the accused.
- 47. <sup>1</sup>[.....Deleted.....]
- 48. Warrants of arrest whether bailable or non-bailable, warrants of commitment on a sentence of imprisonment or fine, warrants for levy of fine by attachment and sale, warrants of attachment of immovable property and all other warrants and processes in criminal matter shall be signed and issued under the signature of the Deputy Registrar unless otherwise directed by the Court.

# (F)Custody of Records in Criminal Cases.

- 49. Immediately on receipt in the office of the Court of the record in a criminal case, the Dealing Assistant shall examine the condition of the cover and shall note on the record the date of its receipt, examine the same and make a note stating that the record is perfect or defective, as the case may be, and, if defective, the particular or particulars in which it is defective.
- 50. If on such examination it is ascertained that any paper is missing from the record or is mutilated or that the record is in any other respect defective, the Dealing Assistant shall forthwith report the fact in writing to the Registrar.
- 51. At the conclusion of any case brought before the Court in the exercise of its ordinary original criminal jurisdiction, the entire record of the committing Court, inclusive of such police papers as have been used at the trial and form part of the record, shall be consigned to the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Deleted vide C.S. No. 58

Criminal Record Room of the Court.

- 52. At the conclusion of the case the dealing Assistant shall satisfy himself that the entire record has been made over to him by the Bench Clerk and will be held responsible for its subsequent deposit in the Criminal Record Room.
- 53. Articles received from lower Courts, such as sticks, stones, knives, bill-books, axes, guns, rags of clothing, earth, etc. and all articles of trifling value are ordinarily to be retained in the High Court and destroyed there. Any application for return of these articles (for return to parties or for reference in any other case) or of any article that the High Court has omitted to return shall be made within one month from the date on which the records of the case are received back in the lower Court.

# (G)Allowances to Witnesses in Original Trials

- 54. Payment of travelling and diet allowance to prosecutors and witnesses for the State attending the High Court in trials coming before it in its original criminal jurisdiction will be made by the Registrar(Clerk of the State) to whom such prosecutors and witnesses shall report themselves on arrival at Cuttack.
- 55. The prosecutors and the witnesses for the State shall be divided into two classes. The committing Magistrate shall carefully classify such persons according to their station in life, and shall inform the Registrar.

The rates of payment of each class shall be as follows :-

Traveling expenses

2 <sup>nd</sup> Class	
eter Bona fied expenses	;
Ditto	
Rs. 1.50 per diem.	
21	ter Bona fied expenses

Conveyance hire shall be paid only for the day of actual attendance at the Court.

- 56. Boarding allowance at Cuttack shall cease as soon as the means of quitting the station become available.
- 57. The committing Magistrate shall report to the Registrar the date of departure of every such prosecutor and witness and shall instruct each to report himself as directed in Rule 53.

58. In trials before the High Court in the exercise of its original criminal jurisdiction the expenses of only those witnesses for the defence whom the presiding judge may consider material will be paid out of public funds.

# PART – III

# CHAPTER - XIX

#### APPEALS TO THE SUPREME COURT

#### PART -A - CIVIL

- Subject to the provisions of the Supreme Court Rules, 1966, as amended from time to time, the provisions of Order XLV of the Code of Civil Procedure and these rules, so far as may be applicable, shall apply in relation to applications for a certificate to appeal to the Supreme Court under any provision of law including applications under Articles 132(1), 133(1) and 135 of theConstitution.
- <sup>1</sup>[.....Rule 2 to 9 deleted ......]
- 10. Immediately after grant of the certificate by the Court or on receipt of the order of the Supreme Court granting special leave to appeal the Deputy Registrar shall call for the records and other material papers from the Court below.
- 11. On receipt of the order of the Supreme Court granting special leave to appeal, the Registrar shall cause it to be registered and after check up with regard to names etc., of the parties, the case shall be laid before the Court for orders.
- 12. On receipt of the order and the copy of the petition of appeal from the Supreme Court, the Register shall -
  - cause notice of the lodgement of the petition of appeal to be served on the respondent in the manner prescribed in Rule-3. In case the respondent had not been represented at thehearing of the connected case by an Advocate notice of the lodgement of the petition of appeal shall be served on the respondent;
  - ii) as soon as notice as aforesaid is served, send a certificate as to the date or dates on which the said notice was served.
- 13. (1) Where the proceedings from which the appeal arises had, in this Court or in the Courts below, been in the English language, the Registrar shall, unless otherwise ordered by the Supreme Court, transmit to the Court at the expense of the appellant, the original record of the case including the records of the Court below soon after the receipt from that Court of the copy of the petition of appeal.

(2) Where the proceedings from which the appeal arises had, in this Court or in the Courts below, not been in the English language, the Registrar shall within six months from the date of the service on the respondent of the notice of the petition of appeal, transmit to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Deleted vide C.S. No.14 and 28

the Supreme Court in triplicate, a transcript in English, of the record proper of the appeal to be laid before the Court., one copy of which shall be duly authenticated and no original record shall be transmitted until specifically requisitioned.

Explanation – 'Record proper' means the complete collection of all documents which have been settled to be included in the paper book in accordance with Rules 16,17 and 18 of Order XV of the Supreme Court Rules, 1966.

(3) The provisions of rules 15 to 20 of Order XV of the Supreme Court Rules, 1966 shall apply mutatis mutandis when a transcript in English is to be prepared and transmitted under sub-rule(2).

(4) The provisions contained in Rules 15 to 20 of Order XV of the Supreme Court Rules, 1966 shall apply mutatis mutandis when the record itself is to be prepared under special direction of the Supreme Court under Rule 27 of Order XV of the Supreme Court Rules, 1966, under the supervision of the Registrar of this Court.

(5) The list to be filed by the appellant under rule 15 and the additional list to be filed by the respondent under Rule 16 of order XV of the Supreme Court rules shall be accompanied by a chalan showing deposit of Rs.16 as estimating cost with the cashier of the Court. This amount shall be taken into account while preparing the estimate of costs to be paid by the appellant and the respondent under Rules 18 and 19 Order XV of the Supreme Court Rules respectively.

14. The following charges shall be estimated for and be payable in respect of the matters specified –

		Rs. P.			
Estimate of costs		16.00			
Translation for every 150 words or less		1.00			
Preparation of the transcript in triplicate		The in	rates s Chapter	•	
		O.H.C. Rules.			
			Rs. P.		
Authenticating one copy of the trans	scrip	t	1.00		

record, for every 8 pages.

Preparation of the index, for every 16 pages ... 1.00

Preparation of the list of omitted documents, ... 0.10for every paperChecking fee per page... 0.10For transmission of the record to the Supreme... AccordingCourt

existing Postal railway rates.

to

Note - Where translation of a document cannot be made by the translators of the Court because of difficulty of language, a Translator from outside may be engaged and his fees determined by the Registrar.

15. (1) In case the record of a case is printed under the supervision of the Registrar of this Court, over and above the charges mentioned in Rule 16, printing charges shall be payable at the following rates:-

Per printed page where not more that 70 ... Rs.4.50 P copies are required Per printed page for tabular matter exceeding ... Rs.5.50 P one-tenth of the whole paper book

Certifying one copy of the printed record, for ... Rs.1.00 P every 8 pages

(2) Special charges for maps shall be realised according to their size, the size of the paper book being taken as the unit of measurement and the rate shall be Rs.4.50 a page. The page which is taken as the unit of measurement shall include the margins of the page, and a margins of one inch all round the printed matter shallbe allowed to be included in the portions of the maps and plans to be paid for. When a whole map or plan occupies more than one page a portion occupying space equivalent to half a page or more shall be charged for as for a full page and a portion of smaller size shall not be charged for at all. Where a whole map or plan is smaller than a page it shall be charged for as for a full page and where a map or plan occupies a diagonal on a rectangular paper leaving blank spaces on its two sides, the map or plan shall be taken as covering the whole of the rectangular paper with a margin of one inch all round it. Where maps contain colours an additional charge of 50 per centum shall be made irrespective of the number of colours used or the extent of the colouring.

16. Where the appellant, fails to make the required deposit and the preparation of the record is suspended as required by Rule 23 of Order XV of the Supreme Court Rules, the default shall be reported to

the Supreme Court and where the respondent defaults in depositing the requisite charges the documents may be excluded from the record and a note to that effect may be made in the index.

- 17. In case the time for making any deposit fixed or granted under these rules expires during the vacation when the office remains open for the transaction of urgent business, the deposit shall be made on that day or the next following day when the office remains open for the transaction of urgent business.
- 18. Where after preparation of the transcript or printing of the record for transmission to the Supreme Court, it is found that the amount deposited by either party is not sufficient to defray the cost of preparation or printing of his portion of the record, the Registrar shall call upon the party concerned to deposit the deficit cost within a time fixed by him but the transmission of the transcript or the printed record to the Supreme Court shall not be withheld. A note, however, that there is deficit cost to be realised either from the appellant or the respondent, as the case may be, will be forwarded along with the transcript or printed record. If the party fails to deposit the deficit cost within the time allowed by the Registrar, the matter shall be reported to the Supreme Court and shall also be laidbefore this Court for necessary orders.
- 19. The documents omitted from inclusion in the transcript or the printed record shall be enumerated in a type-written list to be transmitted with the record.
- 20. Soon after the transmission of the record, the Deputy Registrar, if appointed as guardian for any minor respondent, shall write to the Supreme Court expressing his inability to act for the minor and seeking permission to the retire from such a guardianship. An intimation of his having done so shall be given to the appellant asking him to take steps in the Supreme Court for discharge of the guardian and for appointment of a new guardian of such minor in accordance with the rules of the Supreme Court. Notice will also beissued at the cost of the appellant to the natural guardian of the minor respondent informing him that the Deputy Registrar guardian has sought permission of the Supreme Court to retire from the guardianship of the said minor.
- 21. All applications by or on behalf of a minor or a person of unsound mind shall be made in the name of the minor or person of unsound mind by the person whose name is on the record as his next friend or guardian, and whenever any application is consented to or opposed by a minor or person of unsound mind, the minor or person of unsound mind shall in like manner be represented by the person who appears on the record as his next friend or guardian.
- 22. In case there is no next friend or guardian upon the record, a

separate application for appointment of a next friend or guardian shall be made.

- 23. When a party who has been successful in an appeal to the Supreme Court applies for a certificate of the costs incurred in the appeal in this Court, the Registrar shall, upon production of the order of the Supreme Court for the payment of such costs and without referenceto the Court prepare such certificate and place it on the record of the Supreme Court Appeal. A copy of the certificate may then be taken by the party in accordance with the rules of the Court.
- 24. An information of the receipt of the certificate of taxation of the cost incurred by the parties in the Supreme Court shall be given to the Advocate of the parties without delay.

# PART B – CRIMINAL

- 25. <sup>1</sup>[.....Deleted......]
- 26. <sup>2</sup>Where the certificate applied for is granted, a certified copy of the judgment or order appeared against shall be supplied to the petitioner free of cost together with the certificate.
- 27. On receipt of the copy of the petition of appeal from the Registrar of the Supreme Court the record of the lower Court if it has been returned, shall be called for. Five copies or more of the printed record, if available for despatch to the Supreme Court, shall be transmitted along with the entire original record including the records of the Courts below one of such copies shall be duly authenticated by the Registrar of the High Court. In case only two copies of the High Court Paper Books be available for despatch to the Supreme Court, they may be treated as transcript of record for the purpose of printing there. Only such of the additional documents the parties choose to include for the hearing of the appeal there shall be typed in duplicate and be transmitted to that Court along with the High Court paper books, one copy of which shall be duly authenticated.

**Explanation I** – For the purpose of this rule the original record shall not include judgments of the High Court and the Court below, but only duly authenticated copies thereof.

**Explanation II** – Printing for the purpose of this rule includes cyclostyling and typing and printed record includes cyclostyled or typed record.

28. In appeals involving sentence of death and in such other cases in which there is a direction from the Supreme Court, the transcript shall be prepared and printed, if it is to be printed under the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Deleted vide C.S. No. 29

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Renumbered vide C.S. No. 29 [Sub Rule (1) & (2) of Rule 26 deleted vide C.S. No.29]

supervision of the Registrar of the High Court, at the expense of the State. In cases where the records are to be printed under orders of the Supreme Court under the supervision of the Registrar of the High Court at the cost of the parties, they will be printed in accordance with the rules contained in the First Schedule to the Supreme Court Rules, 1966. Costs for preparation of the transcript of printing of the record shall be charged according to the rates prescribed in Part A of the rules of this Chapter and realised from the appellant except for the papers which are included at the instance of the respondent and which the appellant is not bound to include in the paper book. Costs of such papers shall be realised from the respondent.

- 29. The record of the case for transmission to the Supreme Court shall, subject to special direction if any in a particular case, include the judgment of the High Court, the certificate granted if any, the copy of the petition of appeal received from the Supreme Court, the papers already printed or typed in the paper book of the High Court stage, subject to the inclusion or exclusion of any paper in accordance with the list settled by the Registrar as per Rule 29.
- 30. Where the paper books are to be printed under the supervision of the Registrar of this Court under the orders of the Supreme Court, twenty-five copies of the record shall ordinarily be printed unless otherwise ordered by the Supreme Court. Not less than fifteen copies of the same shall be transmitted to the Supreme Court in cases where the appeal raises a question relating to the interpretation of the Constitution and not less than 10 copies in other cases.
- 31. In cases where the records are to be printed in this Court, the same shall be made ready and transmitted to the Supreme Court within a period forty-five days from the receipt of the copy of the petition of appeal from the Registrar of the Supreme Court.
- 32 Where the appellant fails to take necessary steps to have the record prepared and transmitted to the Supreme Court with due diligence, the Registrar of the High Court shall report the default to the Registrar of the Supreme Court.
- 33. As soon as the record is transmitted, notice of the fact shall begiven to the parties to the appeal either through Advocates concerned, or direct if unrepresented, and a certificate as to thedate or dates on which the notice has been served shall be sent to the Registrar of the Supreme Court; and in case of death sentence, two copies of the paper book, if it is printed here, shall be forwarded to the State Government.
- 34. When after the disposal of a case, a formal order is received from the Supreme Court, a copy of the same shall be forwarded at once to the lower Court concerned for necessary action; provided that ina case where a sentence of death has been passed confirmed or modified,

copy of the formal order received from the Supreme Court shall be forwarded at once to the State Government for information or such action as they may think fit to take, followed by a copy of the judgment of the Supreme Court as soon as it is received in this Court.

35. In the case of a motion for bail, the appellant shall state whether any application for bail has been moved in the Supreme Court and, if so, with what result.

# PART IV

# CHAPTER XX

# **Fees and Costs**

# (A) PROCESS FEES

- 1. The rules of this chapter, framed by the High Court under clause (i) of section 20 of the Court-fee Act (VII of 1870), regulate the fees chargeable for serving and executing processes by the High Court.
- 2. The fees in the following table shall be charged for serving and executing the several processes against which they are respectively ranged when issued by the High Court in its appellate jurisdiction: -

#### Rs. P.

Article 1 - In every case in which personal or substituted 4.50 service of any process on parties to the cause is required, where not more than four persons

are to be served with the same documents, one fee.

When such persons are more than four in 0.75 number, then the fees above-mentioned, and additional fee of seventy-five paise for every

such person in excess of four :

Provided that in the last-mentioned case where such persons reside in the same or immediately adjacent villages, the additional fee may be such sum, not exceeding the amount of the fee prescribed as the High Court may, in the particular case, determine:

Provided also that in analogous cases, where the appellant is the same but the respondent are different, but residing in the same of immediately adjacent villages, the same rule shall apply.

#### Rs. P.

Article 2– In every case in which personal or substituted 4.50 service of any process on any persons who are not parties is required, when the number

of such person is not more than four, one fee.

104

When there are more than four such persons, 0.75 then the fee above mentioned for the first four, and an additional fee of seventy-five

paise for everyone in excess of that number.

- Article 3 For the execution of a warrant for arrest of the 4.50 person
- Article 4 For service of execution of any process issued 4.50 by the Court, not Specified in any preceding article of this part.
- 3. Notwithstanding anything in the preceding rule, no fee shall be chargeable for serving or executing :-
  - any process which may be issued by the Court of its own motion solely for the purpose of taking cognizance of and punishing any act done or word spoken in contempt of its authority;
  - (ii) any process issued a second time in consequence of an adjournment made otherwise than at the instance of a party ;
  - (iii) any copy of a summons, notice, order, proclamation of other process fixed up in a Court-house or in the office of a Collector ;
  - (iv) any order directing an officer-in-charge of a jail to detain or release a person committed to his custody.
- 4. The fees here in before provided shall be payable in advance at the time when the petition for service of execution is presented and shall be paid by means of Court-fee stamps affixed to the petition in addition to the stamps necessary for its own validity.
- 5. In any district or part of a district when, in order to serve any process, the peon has to cross a ferry, the amount, if any legally payable as toll, shall be paid by the Court executing such process from its permanent advance.
- 6. In cases in which the process is to be served is in the jurisdiction of another Court the proper fee chargeable under Rules 1 and 2 shall be levied, in the manner above directed, on the application for the transmission of the process to that Court, and a note shall be made on the process stating that this has been done. A Court which receives from another Court, whether in the same State or not, a process bearing a certificate that the proper fee has been levied, shall cause it to be served without further charge.

- 7. Fees for processes to be issued by a Court to which a commissionis addressed shall be payable at the rates chargeable for servingand executing processes issued by such Court.
- 8. Except as hereinafter provided no fee paid in respect of a commission shall be refunded, if the order in respect of which the fee has been paid has been passed.
- 9. When in consequence of a compromise or for some other reason it becomes unnecessary to serve or execute the summons, notice, warrant, proclamation, injunction or order, for which a fee has been paid, half the fee shall be refunded if the process has not been issued.
- 10. The fees and charges paid in pursuance of these rules shall, unless otherwise provided by these rules, or unless a Judge or Judges otherwise order, be deemed and treated as part of the costs of the party who has paid them :

Provided that no fees or charges which have been refunded, or in respect of which a party might, on application have obtained an order for a refund, shall be deemed to be costs within the meaning of this rule.

11. The fee chargeable for serving or executing any process issued by the Court, in the exercise of its Matrimonial, testamentary, and Intestate and Extraordinary Original Civil Jurisdictions shall be double the fee which would be charged in a District Court, under the rules for the time being in force for the service or execution of such process.

# (B) OTHER FEES

12. The following fees shall be charged on every application made in respect of the following matter and such fees shall be paid by means of Court-fee stamps affixed to such application:-

### Rs. P.

- (1) For every search in the offices record rooms, books, 1.00 or registers of the Court.
- (2) On each application for a copy of any document or 0.50 record in the High Court, whether the copy applied for is of a single document or more documents than

one :

Provided that this does not authorise an applicant to ask in a single application for copies of more than one paper, if required in more than one case. There must be a separate application and therefore a separate stamp, for each case.

(3) On each application for a copy of judgment required 0.50 by an approved representative of an approved Law

Journal for the purpose of reporting.

(4) For verifying any petition by solemn affirmation or on 3.00

oath, or for swearing or affirming every affidavit, intended to be used in the High Court.

NOTE 1- The Advocate-General, the Superintendent and remembrancer of Legal Affairs and the Law Reporter to Government are exempted from payment of the searching fees referred to above.

NOTE 2- Where the fee for swearing or affirming an affidavit has been levied, no fee shall be levied for filing the same, provided that this exemption shall not apply to the fee payable in original suits for filing documents annexed to affidavits.

(5) For inspection of Lower Court records received in connection with appeals and cases and disposed of High Court records -

Rs. P.

- (i) If the application is by a party to the suit ... 1.00
- (ii) If the application is not by a party to the suit ... 5.00
- (iii) If the application is for immediate inspection by .. 5.00 a party to the suit.
- NOTE No fee shall be charged for inspection of Criminal record -

(6)	For ir	nformation-	Rs. P.
	(i)	If the suit is pending	0.50
	(ii)	If the case has been disposed of	1.00

# (C) COSTS

13. Subject to the discretion of the High Court under special circumstances of each case, the following scale of costs shall, ordinarily, be allowed to the successful parties to appeal in High Court.

(1) Ap	peals from	Original D	ecr	ees	;
					Costs
Amount or value of the claims not exceeding Rs.1,000	Drawing Appeal	grounds	of		Rs. 25

claims not Rs.1,000 Hearing fee .. Five percent on the valuation subject to a minimum of Rs.25. Exceeding Rs.1,000 Drawing grounds of ... Rs.30 Appeal and not exceeding Rs.2,000. ... Five Hearing fee per cent on the Valuation. Exceeding Rs.2,000 Drawing grounds of ... Rs.40 and not Appeal exceeding Rs.5,000. Hearing fee ... Five per cent on the Valuation. Exceeding Rs.5,000 Drawing grounds of ... Rs.50 Appeal and not exceeding Rs.10,000. Hearing fee ... Rs.400 Exceeding Rs.10,000 Drawing grounds of ... Rs.75 and not Appeal exceeding Rs.20,000. Hearing fee ... Rs.600 Exceeding Rs.20,000 Drawing grounds of ... Rs.100 Appeal and not exceeding Rs.50,000. Hearing fee ... Rs.850

108

Exceeding	Rs.50,000	Drawing Appeal	grounds	of	 Rs.150		
		Hearing fee	e		 Plus ½ pe on the ex over		
					Rs.50,000	)	
					subject	to	а
					maximum	ı	of
					Rs.5,000 subject to minimum		and
					Rs.3,000:		

Provided that in Partition suit, for the purpose of assessment of hearing fee the valuation is to be considered on the claim of the appellants and not on the jurisdictional value of the whole suit out of which the appeal arises.

# (2) Second Appeals.

Not Rs.1,000	exceeding	Drawing Appeal	grounds	of	Rs. 50	
		Hearing fe	е		Rs. 50	
Exceeding	Rs.1000	Drawing	grounds	of	Rs. 75	
and Not Rs.5,000	exceeding	Appeal				
		Hearing fe	e		Rs.50 Plus per cent of amount valuation excess	2½ the of in of
					Rs.1,000.	

# (3) Appeals from orders.

Drawing grounds ... Rs.25 of Appeal Hearing fee ... Rs.32 (minimum)

subject to maximum of Rs.100 :

Provided that in appeals arising under the Arbitration Act, Hindu Religious Endowments Act and Orissa Act XVIII of 1948 where the valuation of the appeal does not exceed –

Rs. 5,000	 Minimum Rs.50 Maximum Rs.150
Where the valuation exceeds	 Minimum Rs. 100
Rs.5,000	Maximum Rs. 500

If the Court does not expressly fix the hearing fee in the Judgment, the minimum indicated above shall be assessed.

## (4) Revision

In Revisions against order passed in a suit or proceeding value –

Not exceeding Rs.1000	 Rs. 50
Exceeding Rs.1,000 and not exceeding Rs.5,000.	 Rs. 75
Exceeding Rs.5,000 and not exceeding Rs.10,000.	Rs. 100
Exceeding Rs.10,000	Rs. 150

### (5) Review

Minimum	 Rs. 25
Maximum	 Rs.100

If the Court does not expressly fix the hearing fee in the Judgment, the minimum fee indicated above shall be assessed.

Appeal under Article 4 of the Orissa High Court Order, 1948, read with clause 10 of the Letters Patent constituting the High Court of Judicature at Patna.

The same as allowed in the previous hearing.

#### 110

# (6) Application including Matrimonial References

(Where notice is given and opposite-party appears) To be fixed by judge or Judges who hear the application subject to a minimum of Rs.25.

14. In all decrees and orders a sum calculated at the rate of 5 per centum of the Advocate's fee taxed, and subject to a minimum of Re. 1, shall be taxed as costs on account of the fee of the Advocate's Clerk or Clerks.

# (D) GENERAL RULES

- 15. When there are several parties to an appeal, review of applications, only one set of cost shall generally be awarded unless the Court, upon the application on the parties, shall otherwise order.
- 16. In analogous second appeals, disposed of with costs, the hearing fee shall be assessed on the valuation of each appeal.
- 17. In analogous Civil Revisions disposed of with an order for costs :-

(a) When the hearing fee is fixed in the judgment, thathearing fee shall be taken to be the fee for the entire batch and shall be divided equally in each case.

(b) When no hearing fee is fixed in the judgment, hearing fee shall be assessed on the valuation of each case.

- 18. Unless a cross-appeal is filed, the hearing fee alone will be allowed to the respondent.
- 19. In cases, where an appeal to the High Court from an Appellate Decree, an order of remand is passed, the Court-fee paid on the memorandum of appeal shall, ordinarily be treated as costs in the appeal. But where an order of remand is made under Order XLI, Rule 23 of the Code of Civil Procedure, on the ground that the Court of First Instance disposed of the suit upon a preliminary point so as to exclude any evidence of fact which appears to the High Court essential to the determination of the rights of the parties and that such defect was not amended on First Appeal, or on the ground that the Lower Appellate Court has disposed of the suit or appeal on a preliminary point without investigating the suit on its merits, and such decision is reversed, the Registrar shall grant an order of refund of the Court-fees so said under section 13 of the Court-fees Act, to the appellant on his application, provided that such application is made within three months of the date of the order of remand. If such application is made after this period, the applicant shall be instructed to apply to the Court for orders.

- 20. In case not provided for by these rules and in cases in which the subject-matter of the claim does not admit of a valuation, the Court shall fix a reasonable fee, regard being had to the time occupied in the preparation and hearing of the case and the nature of the questions raised.
- 21. Notwithstanding the provisions of these rules, if having regard to the circumstances of the case, the Court considers the fee allowable in adequate, or excessive, it may, upon delivery of judgment, fix a higher or a lower fee than that hereinbefore prescribed, or order that no fee be entered in the table of costs of a party.
- 22. The words 'amount or value of the claim ' in these rules mean the value stated in the memorandum of appeal or application except in partition suits where it would mean the value of the relief claimed by the parties in the appeal.

NOTE – Fractions of a rupee shall be omitted from the value of the claim calculation of fees.

- 23. No sum in respect of fees shall be allowed or entered in the table of costs of a party in whose plaint, memorandum of appeal, petition or application the amount or value of the claim has been falsely or fraudulently stated.
- 24. In any such case the Court may allow such sum as may, in its opinion, be reasonable to be entered in the table of costs of the opponent of the party in whose plaint, memorandum of appeal, petition, or application the amount or value of the claim has been fraudulently or falsely stated.
- 25. In no case in which the relief is capable of valuation and the value of the claim has not before the case comes on for hearing, been stated in the plaint memorandum of appeal, petition or application, shall any sum in respect of fees to the Advocate of the party, by or on whose behalf such plaint, memorandum of appeal, petition or application, was presented, be entered in such party's table ofcosts, but in such case the Judge or Judges, before whom such case is or was, may, at any time before the taxation of the costs, fix and allow such sum as may, in his or their opinion, be reasonable as thesum, to be entered in the table of costs of such party's opponent in respect of the fees for his Advocate.
- 26. In an urgent application, on behalf of a party, made during avacation, by an Advocate not then already retained in the case, the fee shall be Rs.34.
- 27. If several defendants or respondents who have separate interests set up separate and distinct defences and succeed thereon, a fee for one Advocate for each of the defendants or respondents who appears by a separate Advocate may be allowed in respect of his separate

interest. Such fee, if allowed, shall be calculated with reference to the value of the separate interest of such defendants orrespondents.

28. For each fee, allowed under the last preceding rule, the value of the stamp on one Vakalatnama only shall be awarded, as costs.

Note - Rules 13 to 28 of this Chapter have been made applicable to Advocates by Rule 1 of the rules made under section 14 of the Indian Bar Council Act, 1926 (XXXVIII of 1926), published under notification No.65, dated the 9<sup>th</sup> December,1930 in Part III page 379 of the Bihar and Orissa Gazette, dated the 17<sup>th</sup> December, 1930.

- 29. In original cases heard in the High Court where witnesses are examined and parties have to adduce oral and documentary evidence during the hearing the corresponding rules of the General Rules and Circular. Orders (Civil), Volume I are applicable *mutatis mutandis* to the costs of the respective parties.
- 30. <sup>1</sup>The following scale of remuneration with liberty to fix a higher fee in suitable cases shall be allowed to the guardians *ad-litem* appointed by the Court :-

i)	First Appeal.	Rs. 110.00
ii)	Suits and cases under the Original	
	Jurisdiction.	Rs. 110.00
iii)	Civil Revisions, Second Appeals	
	and Misc. Judicial Cases.	Rs. 50.00

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No. 51

# PART V

# Miscellaneous

# CHAPTER XXI

# Information and Copies

- 1. The provisions of <sup>1</sup>[Part-II, Chapter VI] shall apply, as far aspossible, to application made under this Chapter.
- 2. One searching fee shall be charged for any number of copies taken from the same record and included in the same application, and no searching fee shall be charged in respect of copies of papers which have not been deposited in the record-room.
- 3. No fees will be required or paid for searching for, or copying papers required by public officers for public purposes.
- 4. Advocates before making an examination of any record, shall pay the fee prescribed by Chapter XVIII Rule 12(5), but no searching fee should be charged to Advocates for examining the records of pending cases.
- 5. <sup>2</sup>For obtaining the General Certified Copies/ Urgent Certified Copies, the applicant shall have to impress Court Fee Stamps/ adhesive stamp as per following rates:

1	Application Fee	Rs.7.00
2	Searching Fee	Rs.5.00
		(in case the copies of paper have been deposited in the Record Room)
3	Folios	No of pages x Rs.2.00
4	Hologram Fee	No of pages x Rs.1.00
5	Photo Copier Fee	No of pages x Rs.1.00
6	For typed copies	No of pages x Rs.5.00

(a) For General certified Copy

114

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No. 19

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Substituted vide Gazette No. 1004 dtd.04.05.2023

115

### (b) For Urgent Certified Copy

1	Application Fee	Rs.10.00
2	Searching Fee	Rs.5.00
		(in case the copies of paper have been deposited in the Record Room)
3	Folios	No of pages x Rs.2.00
4	Hologram Fee	No of pages x Rs.1.00
5	Photo Copier Fee	No of pages x Rs.1.00
6	For typed copies	No of pages x Rs.5.00

Provided that where the facility of taking out copy by means of a Photo-copier machine is available, the applicant intending to avail the benefit may, in lieu of supplying the required impressed stamp papers, supply, for being affixed to the copy, adhesive stamps of the value there of in addition to affixing the value of the photo copy papers required to be used for preparing copies at the rate of Rs.1.00 per sheet by way of adhesive stamp.

Provided that where an application for a digitally signed copy of order/judgment/pleading/document is filed online and the copy is delivered online, no fee shall be payable.

Provided further that applications for copies from the central government, state government, public sector undertakings, urban and rural local bodies shall be received and copies shall be delivered only online.

6. <sup>1</sup>[\*\*\*Omitted\*\*\*]

<sup>2</sup>**6-A.** Certified copy by the Xerox process shall not be allowed of judgments and orders which are in manuscript form or in which the Judge concerned has indicted for not issuing certified copies by the Xerox process, in writing or by appending a mark such as "n-x" upon the document, unless permission of the Judge concerned is taken in that behalf.

<sup>3</sup>Provided that where the Court desires to give the certified copy of an order/judgment on an urgent application filed by any party

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide Gazette No. 1004 dtd.04.05.2023

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Re-numbered 6-B to 6-G as 6-A to 6-F vide C. S No. 43

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Added vide C.S. No. 72

before the Bench, the Secretary/ P.A concerned to that Hon'ble Bench, shall prepare the type copy of that order/judgment and send it to superintendent, Copying Section to prepare certified copy in the course of that day.

- **6-B.** An applicant requiring to have copy of any document drawn by means of a photo copier machine shall so indicate by putting the words "Xerox Copy" on the top of the copy application form.
- <sup>1</sup>6-C. The Assistant concerned on receiving application for supply of photocopy shall, after evaluation, collect from the applicant photocopy paper charges at the rate of Rs.2.00 per sheet of paper by way of adhesive stamp in the manner indicated in Sub-rules (a) and (b) of Rule 5 and indicate the adhesive stamp collected by him for the purpose, separately, on the cost of the application.
- <sup>2</sup>6-D. The Assistant of the copying Department in charge of receiving applications for supply of copies shall enter each application made for preparation of copy with the aid of the photo

copier machine, chronologically, in a separate register in the following pro forma no sooner all the requisites are made available and thereafter, he shall take the original document along with the register and get the photo copy drawn by the operator in his presence and under his supervision. After drawl of the copy, he shall collect the original document as also all the copies thereof, drawn with the aid of the machine, from the said operator.

#### **REGISTER FOR XEROX COPY**

SI.	Name of	Date of	Nature of document of which copy
No.	Applicant	application.	is applied for and number of the
(1)	(2)	(3)	Case and year in which filed. (4)

Number of pages	Charges for	Signature of the Assistant Remarks
of which Xerox	preparation	acknowledging the
copies to be	of the Xerox	receipt of the original
prepared.	Copies to be	document and the xerox

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide Gazette No. 1004 dtd.04.05.2023

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No. 45

	prepared.	Сору.	
(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)

117

- **6-E.** After the photo copies of the documents are received in the Copying Department immediate steps shall be taken for certifying the copies after erasing the signature and seal of Hon'ble Judges or Presiding Officers of the Subordinate Courts if available upon the photo copies.
- <sup>1</sup>6-F. The Assistant as also the Superintendent of the Copying Department shall draw daily total of the collections by way of adhesive stamps indicted in the register maintained under Rule 6-D and sign against the same in token of correctness of the entries. The 2<sup>nd</sup> Addl. Assistant Registrar shall inspect the register maintained under Rule 6-D once in a week.
- <sup>2</sup>6-G. No charges will be levied in preparing the Xerox copy of any document for the official use by the High Court Establishment, However the account of the same, will be kept by the Xerox Operator.
- A folio shall consist of <sup>3</sup>[180 words English or 240] words Vernacular, 4 figures counting as one word.
- 8. In case of copies filed, exhibited or recorded in any Court, the Courtfee chargeable under the Court fees Act should be levied by affixing the necessary stamp to the first folio of the copy.
- 9. When an applicant requires copies to be furnished on the day of the application, an extra fee one rupee ( or if the copies exceed four folios of twenty-five paise for each folio) shall be charged on all copies so furnished, to be levied from him by a court-fee stamp which should be affixed to the application for the copy and be entered in the register or Court-fee stamps.
- <sup>4</sup>9-A. Whenever any certified copy is issued to any applicant under this Chapter, one hologram shall be affixed on each sheet of paper used for preparation of the copy and the applicant shall pay the cost at the rate of one rupee only per each hologram in shape of court fees. Registrar (Judicial) will be the custodian of the holograms.
- 10. In the case of maps and plans, a charge shall be fixed by the Registrar with reference to the difficulty or intricacy of the work to be

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide CS No. 46

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Inserted vide CS No. 47

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Substituted vide CS No. 23

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Inserted vide CS No. 82

done.

- 11. A plaintiff or a defendant who has appeared in the suit is entitled at any stage of the suit to obtain copies of the record of the suit including exhibits which have been put in and finally accepted by the Court as evidence.
- 12. A stranger to the suit may, after decree, obtain, as of course, copies of the plaint, written statements, affidavits and petitions filed in the suit; and may, for sufficient reason, shown to the satisfaction of the Registrar, obtain a copy of any such documents before decree.
- 13. A stranger to the suit may also obtain, as of course, a copy of any judgment, decree or order at any time after it has been passed or made.
- 14. A stranger to the suit has no right to obtain copies of private documents except with the consent of the person by whom they are produced or his successor in interest. He may obtain copies of other documents in which he has an interest including depositions for bona fide use in the Courts and case maps, at any time after they have been proved or completed.
- 15. Every application for copy shall state whether or not, the persons applying is a party to the case from the record of which the copy is wanted. If such person is not a party or his Advocate's clerk the application shall state the object for which the copy is required.
- 16. No copy of an ex-parte interim order shall be granted to anybody be he lawyer appearing in the case or a party or a stranger, until requisites for service of notice regarding such order are filed.
- 17. Copies of judgments convicting Government officers of Criminal offences as well as copies of judgments of acquittal and orders of discharge will be supplied free of charge on the application of the Head of Department concerned.
- 18. (i) After a judgment has been dictated, the Judgment-writer concerned should obtain the orders of the Judge, or Judges, as the case may be, on a coloured slip (see from below) as to whether or not such judgment is " Approved for Reporting".

(ii) In all judgments marked "Approved for Reporting" an extra copy of the judgment should be typed except in Death Reference Cases where this extra copy will be prepared in the Copying Department.

(iii) When a judgment has been "Approved for Reporting", the Judgment-writer concerned should mark two carbon copies (the second and third impressed copies) of the judgment in red ink with the letters "A.F.R." The copies so marked should be sent to the Bench Clerk concerned along with the other copies of the Judgment.

(iv) The Bench Clerk should then sent the second impressed copy marked "A.F.R." to the Official Law Reporter, and the other to the Disposal Section.

(v) Copies of judgments other than those "Approved for Reporting" should be sent by the Bench Clerk to the Official Law Reporter.

(vi) The Official Law Reporter is under no obligation to report all judgments marked "A.F.R." He may exercise his own discretion in this matter.

(vii) Any judgment not marked "A.F.R." may with the permission of the Judge or Judges concerned, be reported by the Official Law Reporter.

(viii) The Official Law Reporter should take steps to ensure that no outsider has access to the copies of "A.F.R." judgments sent to his office.

(ix) The Disposal Section should publish weekly a list of all judgments "Approved for Reporting" during the preceding week. This list should be exhibited on the Notice Board every Saturday morning.

(x) A register of Approved Law Journals, with the names of their authorized representatives, should be kept in the Disposal Section.

(xi) Applications for copies of "A.F.R." judgments by the authorized representatives of approved Law Journals, should be made to the Deputy Registrar in the prescribed form.

(xii) When such an application is made by the representative of an approved Law Journal, it should first be sent to the Disposal Section. The Disposal Section should, after verification send it, along with the copy of the judgment marked "A.F.R." to the Inspection Room, where the authorized representative of an approved Law Journal will be allowed to type a copy of the judgment.

(xiii) The copy so prepared should bear the signature of an Assistant of the Disposal Section before whom the copy is prepared. A rubber stamp should also be affixed to such copy and till such stamp is had a note should be made to indicate that it has been issued for the purpose of reporting and for notes only as the case may be.

(xiv) The Disposal Section should preserve the copy of the judgment marked "A.F.R." for one year after which it should be destroyed under orders of the Deputy Registrar.

- (xv) The Disposal Section should maintain a register showing :-
  - 1) Serial number
  - 2) The date of the application.

- 4) The date of sending the paper to the Inspection Room.
- 5) The date of return to the Disposal Section.
- (xvi) The Disposal Section should send the copy of the judgment marked "A.F.R" to the Inspection Room not later than the day following the date of the application.

(xvii) The form of the coloured slip referred to in para.(1) should be as follows :-

### COURT'S ORDER AS TO WHETHER OR NOT THE JUDGMENT IS APPROVED FOR REPORTING.

No.\_\_\_\_\_\_of 19\_\_\_\_\_\_ A.F.R. .... Yes / No.

19.(1) Duly affiliated and approved representatives of approved law journals may make copies of judgments free of charge :

Description of Case

Provided -

- (a) That the judgments have been notified as "Approved for Reporting";
- (b) That such copies are made by their own agents using their own type-writers and stationery in the presence of an Assistant of the Court; and
- (c) That all such copies are marked "For Reporting".

(2) Applications for making such copies shall be made within 15 days of the date on which the judgments have been notified as "Approved for Reporting".

Note- For the fees to be charged on such application see sub-rule

- (3) under Rule 12, Chapter XX Part IV at page 52.
- 20. The Court may, in special cases, allow approved representatives of any approved Law Journals to make copies of judgments, other than those specified in Rules 18 and 19 for the purpose of reporting or for publication of notes of cases. No case shall be reported without the previous sanction of the Judge or Judges who decided it and permission to report shall be sought by letter addressed to the Registrar along with a typed copy of the Judgment.

Applications for making such copies shall be stamped, as provided in sub-rule(3) of rule 12 Chapter XVIII, Part IV and presented within 15 days from the date of judgment. Copies shall

be made by their own agents, using their own typewriters and stationery.

- 21. The approved representatives shall get a copy of judgment prepared within three days from the date of expiry of the period prescribed for making application for copies failing which the application shall stand rejected ; provided in suitable cases, the Deputy Registrar may, upon good cause being shown, extend the time for preparation of the copies.
- 22. All applications for information or for copies other than those on which expedition fees are paid shall be made to the Deputy Registrar <sup>1</sup>[between the hours of 10 A.M. and 11 A.M.].
- 23. Applications for information or copies shall be made in the prescribed form which will be supplied at the price of five paise per sheet or 100 sheets for Rupees four.
- 24. When information applied for cannot be given at once, the Superintendent of the Copying Department shall inform the applicant when he may expect to obtain it and shall note on the back of the counter-foil of the application "Told to attend for information on the ......" The counter-foil shall then be returned to the applicant and it shall be his duty to attend at the time named.
- 25. The applicant shall present his application with the duplicate spaces reserved for the date his name and residence and the particulars of the information required, filled up. The Office receiving such application shall enter in duplicate in the first column, the consecutive number, and in fifth column his signature. If he can furnish the information at once, he shall note the same on the upper portion of the form in the column for remarks, and make that part over to the applicant taking the later's receipt in the column for remarks in the lower portion, which will be retained and recorded in the office. If he cannot furnish the information at once, he will enterin duplicate in the fourth column of the form the date by which the information can be furnished. The upper and lower portions of the form, with columns 1,2,3,4 and 5 thus filled up, will then be separated. The lower part will be made over to the applicant with a direction to return with it at the time fixed. The upper portion willbe passed on to the clerk, to whose section it pertains, who will enter in the column for remarks the necessary information and return it to the receiving officer before the time prescribed. On the applicant's re-appearance this upper portion, bearing the information will be made over to him and the lower portion, bearinghis dated receipt in the column for remarks will be taken from him and recorded in the office.
- 26. Every application for a copy shall be numbered consecutively and shall be entered in the prescribed register. All such applications shall

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No. 24

then be sent to the Superintendent of the CopyingDepartment, who shall, at once, if possible, or during the sameday, and not later than the following day, ascertain the amount of the court-fee stamps payable for the copy asked for and the number of folios required for its preparation and shall inform the applicant thereof.

- 27. On the day on which the application for a copy is received, it shall be forwarded by the Superintendent of the Copying Department to the proper office who shall assess the amount of court-fee stamps and number of the folios required, enter the same in the form and then return the form to him not later than the day following.
- 28. The Superintendent of the Copying Department on receiving back the form shall notify the required court-fee stamps and the number of folios if not already filed along with the application.
- 29. The application shall not be considered complete and thepreparation of the copy shall not be commenced until the court-fee stamps and the number of folios, stated to be required, are supplied in full.
- 30. The date on which the stamps and folios are filed, shall be entered by the superintendent of Copying Department in the place provided in the form for the purpose. He shall then forward a requisition for the document of which a copy is required to the proper officer who shall make over the same to him not later than the day following. The applicant shall, at the same time, present the counterfoil of his application, which has been returned to him, and a memorandum shall be made thereon stating the date and hour when the copy will be ready. A corresponding note shall be made by the Superintendent of Copying Department on the body or main portion of the form, which, together with the original document of which a copy is applied for, shall then be made over by him to one of the copyists for the preparation of the copy. The applicant shall retain the counterfoil and it shall be his duty to attend on the date fixed for the purpose of receiving the copy.
- 31. When the copy is delivered to the applicant, his signature and the date should be taken on the reverse of the application.
- 32. Under ordinary circumstances a copy shall be furnished not later than 1 P.M. on the fifty day after the necessary court-fee stamps and folios have been put in.
- 33. Unused folios, if any, shall not be retained in the Office, but shall be attached to the copy for the preparation of which they were filed and returned to the applicant together with a copy, a receipt for both being taken. Should the applicant, in any case, fail to appear to claim either the copy or the unused folios, before the last day of the month succeeding that on which the copy was ready for delivery, they shall be destroyed.
- 34. In any case in which a copy is refused or cannot be granted, the

folios supplied by the applicant shall be returned to him when he is so informed.

35. A copy shall bear the seal of the Court and shall be certified to be a true copy and be signed in full by the Officer-in-Charge of the Copying Department.

In every case the certifying officer shall append to his signature the words "Authorized under Section 76, Act I of 1872."

36. When a copy of a decree, Judgment or order is granted, the following particulars shall be recorded on the last sheet of the copy itself, and in the form given below for the information of the appellate Court.

Date of application for the copy				
Date of notifying the requisite number				
Of folios and stamps.				
Date of delivery of the requisite folios and				
Stamps.				
Date on which the copy was ready for				
delivery				
Date of making over the copy to the				
Applicant.				

37. On the back of the last sheet of the copy shall be recorded the costs paid by the parties applying for copies in the form given below:

		Rs.	Ρ.
Application for copy			
Searching fee			
Extra fee for urgency.			
Folios.			
Other items, if any.			
	Total		

38. In addition to the rules of this Chapter, the remaining rules of 1[Part III, Chapter I] of the General Rules & Circular Orders, Civil, Volume I

\_\_\_\_\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide C.S. No. 25

shall apply, as far as may be, to applications for copies and information in the High Court.

39. The Judicial Indexer shall prepare and index of all the judgments passed by the Court and of the judgment received from the Supreme Court and shall enter them in the Index Register maintained for this purpose. This register may be inspected by any person on payment of a fee of Rs.5 by means of court-fee stamps affixed to an application, which shall be filed before the Deputy Register, before 2 P.M. on any working day.

# <sup>1</sup>CHAPTER XXI-A

# **DIGITALLY SIGNED COPIES**

- 1. The secretarial staff preparing the order or judgment shall append his or her digital signature on the softcopy of the order or judgment.
- 2. The concerned Secretarial Staff shall upload the digitally signed copy of the orders and judgments on the website of the High Court of Orissa on the same or the immediate next day as the order or the judgment is signed by the Judge.
- 3. On receipt of the online application for copy of pleading or other document of a case filed in the High Court of Orissa, the Superintendent of the Copying Section or any other staff authorized in this behalf shall append his or her digital signature on the scanned copy of the required document and the copy shall be sent to the applicant online.
- 4. A digitally signed copy of an order or a judgment or pleading or other document delivered online shall be treated as a certified copy of the said order or judgment or pleading or document and be acted upon as such subject to verification on the High Court's website.
- 5. Procedure of appending the digital signature and uploading the orders, judgments and other documents shall be as per the Standard Operating Procedure issued under this Rule from time to time.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide Gazette No. 1004 dtd.04.05.2023

# CHAPTER XXII

### Deposit and Repayment of Money

- 1. When money is required to be paid or deposited in the office of the Court, it shall be accompanied by triplicate challans which shall be delivered to the Accountant of the Court. If the challans are in order, the Accountant shall sign and return the three challans to the person making the payment or deposit for presentation with the money to the Cashier of the Court. The Cashier shall thereupon receive the money, sign each challan and send the challans to the Accountant. The Accountant shall then enter the amount in his register of receipts, issue one copy of the challan to the person making the payment or deposit as a receipt for the money, send the second copy to the office to be filled with the record concerned and keep the third copy serially in a guard file. When the amount exceeds Rs.500, the copy of the challan intended as a receipt for the money shall be signed by the Deputy Register before it is issued. The Cashier shall remit the money, he has received to the Treasury with the Treasury Pass Book after verification by the Deputy Registrar, or in his absence by the Officer-in-Charge, on the next day on which the Treasury is open following the day of payment.
- <sup>1</sup>1-A. In case of deposit made under Sec.173 of the Motor Vehicles Act, 1988 the same procedure as in Rule-1, above shall be followed. The deposit in question may be diverted to a term deposit for one yearin any Nationalized Bank if an order to that effect is obtained by the Party concerned from the Court. The term deposit for one year may further be extended as and when directed by the Court.
- 2. No money paid into Court by way of deposit or otherwise shall be paid out of Court except under an order of a Judge or of the Registrar or in the absence of the Registrar, of the Deputy Registrarmade upon an application in prescribed printed form for the payment of money.
- 3. Every application for the payment of money out of Court shall be in writing and signed by the party claiming in his own right or in his capacity as personal legal representative or as guardian to beentitled to the money or by his recognized agent for the purpose unless he has already engaged an advocate in the cause in which it shall be signed by such Advocate also :

Provided that where the application is for payment of a sum not exceeding rupees one hundred only, the application may be signed by an Advocate duly authorized in that behalf.

- 4. (1) The application shall state :
  - (a) The name, description and address of the applicant claiming to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Inserted vide C.S. No. 61

be entitled to the money :

- (b) The capacity in which such applicant claims to be entitled to the money;
- (c) The cause, appeal, matter or proceeding which, or the date of the order under which, the money to which the application relates was paid into the Court and the date and number of the deposit ; and
- (d) The precise amount for the payment of which an order is applied for.
- (2) When the applicant desires that the money shall be paid out of Court on his behalf to any other person, the application shall state in clear language that the applicant desires that the money may be paid out on his behalf to such other person and shall state the name, description and address of such other person.
- 5. The application shall be presented in person by the applicant claiming to be entitled to receive such money, or by an Advocate acting on behalf of the applicant as the case may be and in the former case, the application shall be signed by an Advocate immediately below the signature of the applicant in authentication of the signature of the applicant:

Provided that when the sum to be refunded does not exceed Rs.100 and is payable to the applicant he may :-

- (a) Add to the application a request that the amount ; due less postal commission, may be forwarded to his address by postal money order ;
- (b) Obtain on the application the counter signature of a Judge,

Munsif or Magistrate as to his identity ; and

- (c) Forward his application counter signed as aforesaid, to the Registrar and, if the identity seems to be sufficiently established the amount, less postal commission, may, under orders of a Judge or of the Register, or the Deputy Registrar be sent to him by money order.
- 6. The Judge, or the Registrar, or in the absence of the Registrar, the Deputy Registrar, may pass an order on the application allowing or refusing payment of the amount, or may, before passing an order, issue notice to show cause to any person or persons:

Provided that no order for payment shall be passed unless the application has been examined by the Accountant and bears his certificate in writing that there is no order in force stopping the payment of such money or any part thereof and stating the precise amount for the payment of which out of Court an order may be made.

- 7. When an order for payment is passed a payment order shall be prepared by the Accountant and signed by the Deputy Registrar and when it is ready the fact shall be notified in a register to be kept for public inspection outside the Accountant's Office. The applicant or his Advocate, as the case may be, may then take delivery of the payment order from the Accountant after putting his signature on the counterfoil as a receipt. Payment orders shall remain in force for<sup>1</sup>[one month] from the date they are issued and no payment after that period shall be made until the order is renewed.
- 8. The Cashier is authorized to make payment in cash of a sum not exceeding Rs.100. Before making payment the Cashier shall satisfy himself as to the identity of the payee and if the payee is not personally known to him he shall note in the register of pay order the name, description and address of the person by whom thepayee has been identified to his satisfaction. Before making payment the Cashier shall take from the payee a receipt for the money duly stamped when a stamp is necessary. The Cashier shall enter all such payments in the register of pay orders.
- 9. When any money has remained in Court for more than twelve calendar months after the time when an application for the payment thereof might have been made, the Accountant shall report the fact to the Register, who shall issue such notice as may be necessary that the money is ready to be paid out of Court. The expense, ifany, of issuing such notice shall be charged to and defrayed out of the fund in Court.
- 10. The Cashier shall keep a supply of saleable forms of which he shall maintain an account; Payments for forms issued by him will be made in cash. The stock shall be verified every six months by the Deputy Registrar. The following are the saleable forms: -
  - (1) Application for copy ;
  - (2) Application for information;
  - (3) Challan for deposit of money;
  - (4) Application for refund of deposit;
  - (5) List of papers for the paper-book; and
  - (6) Application for noting appearance and supply of paper-books,

NOTE :- For Forms under this rule – (See Appendix I ).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide C.S No.66

- 11. The account registers to be kept are as follows: -
  - (1) By the Accountant -
    - (i) Register of deposits received (O.H.C. 164)
    - (ii) Register of receipts (O.H.C. 169);
    - (iii) Register of payment order issued (O.H.C. 167);
    - (iv) Register of repayments of deposits (O.H.C.166); and
    - (v) Ledger of security deposits (O.H.C. 389)
  - (2) By the Cashier -
    - (i) General Cash Book (O.H.C. 168);
    - (ii) Pass Book (O.H.C. 391);
    - (iii) Register of saleable Forms (O.H.C.170);
    - (iv) Register of payments made in Court (OHC 392); and
    - (v) Register of money orders received (O.H.C. 390).

NOTE – For Forms under this rule – (See Appendix J).

- 12. All the registers of the Cashier and of the Accountant shall be examined daily by the Deputy Register. The daily examination shall consist in comparing -
  - (1) The guard file of challans, the registers of deposits and receipts, the register of payments orders issued and the register of payments made in Court with the Cashier's general cash book; and
  - (2) The Treasury Pass Book with the above.

# CHAPTER XXIII

### **Inspection of Records and Registers**

- 1. No record of any case shall be removed from the Court building except under an order in writing of a Judge or the Registrar; provided that if any Judge requires a record at his private residence he may take charge of it.
- 2. No record or paper of any Department shall be inspected by any person other than a Judge or an officer of the Court except upon an order in writing of a Judge, the Registrar, Deputy Registrar or the other Officer-in-Charge.
- 3. Any party to a suit appeal or other proceeding in the Court may apply for an order for inspection by himself in which case the party may be permitted to inspect the record or any paper in such suits, appeal or other proceeding along with his Advocates. Similarly, the Advocate appearing for any party may apply for an order for inspection of the record or any paper by himself.
- 4. Every such applications shall be in writing in the prescribed form and shall specify the record or paper of which inspection is desired and the name of the person or persons by whom the inspection be made, and shall state whether the application is for ordinary or immediate inspections and be accompanied by the prescribed form.

Forms of application for ordinary and immediate inspection will be supplied free of charge.

5. Any other person may apply for an order for inspection of a record or paper in any suit, appeal or other proceeding in the Office. Every such application shall be in writing and shall specify the records or Paper which it is desired to inspect and shall clearly state the reason why the inspection of such record or paper is desired and shall be accompanied by the prescribed fee:

Provided that when any Public Officer files such application for inspection of a record or paper in any suit, appeal or other proceeding for public purpose, the application need not be accompanied by the prescribed fee.

- 6. Every application for inspection shall be made between the hours of 10-30 A.M. and noon on a Court working day.
- 7. Any person named in an order for inspection may make such inspection between 11 A.M. and 3 P.M. on any day or days for which permission is given in such order.
- 8. No such inspection shall be made except in the inspection room of the Department concerned and in the presence of the Superintendent of each Department.

- 9. Superintendents shall keep Inspection Register in the prescribed form and shall initial each entry made therein.
- 10. Every order by which inspection is allowed shall state the name of the person or persons who may make such inspection.
- 11. Every order for the inspection of a record or paper, if presented to the Record Keeper, or to the Superintendent of the Department concerned, but not otherwise, will entitle the person or persons named in such order to inspect the record or paper between the hours of 11 A.M. and 3 P.M. on any day within ten days from the date of the order. In case the inspection is not completed in the course of the day, it may be continued on subsequent day or days, if so ordered:

Provided that in case of an order for immediate inspection the person or persons named in the order shall, before 1-30 P.M. of the day on which they derive to inspect give notice, in writing, on the order to the Record Keeper or the Superintendent of the Department concerned:

Provided also that in the case of an order for ordinary inspection the person or persons named in the order shall give to the Record Keeper or to the Superintendent of the Department concerned 24 hours' notice in writing, on the order of the day on which they desired to inspect such paper.

12. Immediately upon receipt of the notice given under the last preceding rule, the Superintendent shall send a requisition to the concerned dealing assistant of the Department in which the record or paper mentioned in the application is and such assistant shall make over such record or paper to the Superintendent by 10.30

A.M. on the date noted in the requisition, if the order be forordinary inspection or at once if the order be for immediate inspection.

- 13. No person inspecting a record or paper shall bring into the Inspection room any pen or ink or make any mark on or in any respect mutilate any record or paper, which is being inspected. No copy shall be taken of the record or paper inspected or any part of t.
- 14. No person other than officials of the Department and the person named in an order for inspection shall be allowed into the inspection room.
- 15. No one other than a Judge, the Registrar, Deputy Registrar or other Officers shall be allowed to inspect any register of the Court or of the office except on an order in writing of the Registrar and in the presence of the officer whose duty it is to keep such register, provided that no other than a Judge or the Registrar shall beallowed to inspect any confidential register of the Court.

- 16. The Superintendent shall every day return all records sent to him to the assistant from which he received them.
- 17. If any such record is required on any subsequent day the Superintendent shall make a note to this effect and the assistant of the Department concerned shall make it over again to the Superintendent by 10-30 A.M. on such day.

### CHAPTER XXIV

### **Facilities to be given to Press Reporters**

- 1. Duly accredited and approved representatives of approved newspapers will be allowed seats in Court near the Bench, if they so desire, for the purpose of reporting proceedings.
- 2. They can obtain copies only of such court documents as can be obtained by strangers and they only on regular application under the rules and on payment of the prescribed fees.
- 3. Such Press representatives will be given the following special facilities for inspection of judgments only (not of records): -
  - (a) They may inspect judgments in the Inspection Room upon a regular application for inspection in accordance with the rules of Chapter XXIII and on payment of the prescribed fees. Such applications will, however invariably be dealt with by theoffice as immediate, though the ordinary fee of Re.1 payable by a party to the suit upon an ordinary application in accordance with Rule 12, Chapter XX will alone be charged. Such applications, moreover, will not be confined to the hours between 10-30 A.M. and noon but may be made between 10.30 A.M. and 3 P.M. on any Court working day. Moreover, the person named in an order for inspection may, in such cases, make the inspection at any time between 10-30 A.M. and 4 P.M. The Office will make special endeavors to see that applications for inspection of judgments are dealt with forthwith.
  - (b) They will be allowed to inspect judgments in open court just after delivery with the permission of the Judge and while he is on the Bench.
- 4. No Press representative will, in any circumstances, be allowed private access to ministerial officers of the Court; nor will he be allowed inspection of any judgment until it has been revised and signed in the ordinary course, except by special permission of the Judge who delivered it, and upon such conditions with regard to verification of the notes taken as he may think fit to enjoin.
- 5. The Court reserve the right to withdraw the special facilities from the representative of any newspaper of Law Journal in which inaccurate or misleading reports are found to appear.

# Chapter-XXV

# <sup>1</sup>Preservation and Destruction of Civil and Criminal Records

- Notwithstanding any period of preservation prescribed in these Rules, any judicial records book or paper, may be destroyed after being retained in electronic form in accordance with Section 7 of The Information Technology Act, 2000.
- (i) Every disposed of case record of Anticipatory Bail Application U/s.
   438 Cr.P.C. shall be destroyed after expiry of one year from the date of final order.
  - Every disposed of case record of Bail Application U/s. 439 Cr.P.C. shall be destroyed after expiry of three years from the date of final order.
  - (iii) All other records including paper books shall be destroyed after expiry of five years from the date of final order.
  - (iv) No records referred to above shall be destroyed unless it is digitized and verified. In the event, if any part of the file is so fragile that it cannot be digitized; such a file will be preserved forever in a Fragile Record Section.
- 3. The time limit mentioned in the preceding rule shall be calculated from the date of the final decree or order, which, in cases of appeal to the Supreme Court will be that of the decree or order of Supreme Court respectively.
- 4. Before destruction, the documents listed out in the first schedule in The Information Technology Act, 2000 as amended from time to time have to be segregated and preserved in a sealed cover with case number signed by the Registrar (Judicial) or any other person authorized on his behalf in a separate storage space. Simultaneously, notice shall be issued to the concerned Advocate as well as the concerned parties for collecting back such documents.
- 5. The conversion of judicial records, books, or papers, in electronic form,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Substituted vide Odisha Gazette (EO) No.1575 Dtd.29.09.2021 and consequently C.S. No. 80, 50 and 70 becomes obsolete

shall be carried out from time to time, before their destruction, in accordance with Rule 1, as may be necessary, shall be supervised by such officer as may be appointed by the Chief Justice for the purpose, and authenticated by affixing his or her digital signatures. The detail procedure for conversion, as above, shall be carried in the following manner, namely:-

(i) Each case record shall be applied with a barcode sticker so that the data that will be captured from the record will be readable using the barcode reader.

**Explanation:** A barcode is a way to encode information into a visual pattern which can be read by a Bar Code scanner or any other appropriate device. The prescribed meta-data (please see iv below) shall be embedded in the Bar Code in such a way that such data can be retrieved in a readable format by using a Bar Code scanner or other appropriate device.

(ii) Each scanned case record shall be indexed in accordance with the indexing parameters of the physical case record in such way that the prescribed software accurately identifies every indexed document available in the scanned record.

**Illustration:** If the index in the physical case record consists of 'order sheet, writ petition, counter, judgment, vakalatnama' then the scanned record should contain a similar index with similar contents which are responsive to the click of a computer mouse so as to directly lead to the page where the relevant documents exists in the case record.

- (iii) Each scanned page shall be converted to PDF/A (Portable Document Format/ Archiving) format in OCR (Optical Character Recognition) mode. Each PDF file shall be segregated according to indexing parameter (order sheet page, annexure page, judgment page & etc) as indicated in point (ii) above.
- (iv) Every scanned case record, whether Civil or Criminal shall be provided with the following meta-data, namely:-
  - (a) Case Number

- (b) Case Year
- (c) Case Type
- (d) Barcode Number
- (e) Name of Petitioner(s)
- (f) Name of Petitioner's Advocate
- (g) Name of Respondent(s)
- (h) Name of Respondent's Advocate
- (i) Name of the Judge
- (j) District Name
- (k) Date of Disposal
- (I) Date of Scanning
- (m) Date of Verification
- (n) Name of Verifier
- (v) The existence of any of the following documents as specified in Rule 4, shall be entered as Additional Meta Data so that the digitized records containing the said documents can be easily identified for taking steps to return the said documents in the physical form to the concerned parties/advocates -
  - (i) A negotiable instrument (other than a cheque) as defined in section 13 of the Negotiable Instruments Act, 1881 (26 of 1881).
  - (ii) A power-of-attorney as defined in section 1A of the Powers-of-Attorney Act, 1882 (7 of 1882).
  - (iii) A trust as defined in section 3 of the Indian Trust Act, 1882 (2 of 1882).
  - (iv) A will as defined in clause (h) of section 2 of the Indian Succession Act, 1925 (39 of 1925), including any other testamentary disposition by whatever name called.
  - (v) Any contract for the sale or conveyance of immovable property or any interest in such property.

- (vi) The agency in charge of scanning the case records shall ensure entry of the above meta data in the software application used for scanning and digitizing case records. It shall also be the duty of such agency to provide sufficient safeguards to prevent alteration of the meta data once it is verified and the case record is uploaded in the DMS server.
- (vii) The Court shall use the DMS with a secure user ID provided by the scanning team to manage the complete electronic record life cycle such as Creation, Distribution, Usage, Maintenance and Destruction of electronic records. These IDs will be permission specific meaning that basing on the privilege assigned to these IDs, a user can view, download or print but cannot make any changes in the uploaded feed for the sake of the security of the scanned records available in the server.
- (viii) The agency entrusted with the scanning work shall in consultation with the Court prepare necessary facility for rectification of erroneous data in the server.
- (ix) The agency entrusted with the work of scanning and digitization shall use necessary technology to ensure that the scanned and digitized documents stored in the server shall remain accessible, readable and printable without affecting the information originally generated, sent and received for posterity. The digitized documents shall be further used for audit purpose as per the Section-7A of the Information Technology (Amendment) Act, 2008.
- (x) The database containing the digitized records of the Court shall only be accessible in the local area network (LAN) of the Court. It shall be ensured that no portion of the database or the server containing the digitized records of the Court is accessible through internet or to any person in any manner beyond the permission granted in this regard.

- (xi) While handing over records for digitization it will be ensured that duplicate copies of any part thereof are removed to avoid needless scanning.
- 6. In respect of the Lower Court Records, the following procedure mentioned as below is to be adopted, namely:
  - (i) No original LCR whether in a disposed of or a pending case shall be retained in the High Court. After scanning and verification in the manner provided hereinbefore the original LCR shall be forthwith returned to the Court concerned. Whenever any order requisitioning the LCR is passed hereafter, the concerned Court will only send a scanned and verified copy of such LCR (duly signed digitally, using digital/ electronic signature, by the concerned authority) to the High Court. If, for some reason, the Court concerned is unable to scan and verify the softcopy of such LCR, then the hardcopy of such LCR shall immediately on its receipt in the High Court shall be scanned and verified in the High Court and immediately thereafter be returned to the Court concerned.
  - (ii) In the event, if the Court concerned while hearing a pending matter decides to peruse the original hardcopy of the LCR, then upon an order passed by such Court, the original LCR shall be called for.
  - (iii) In a pending matter when the Court so desires, a print out of the softcopy of the LCR shall be placed before the Court."
- 7. Notwithstanding anything contained in the foregoing rules, in Division Bench cases second copy of brief and in all types of cases, all Miscellaneous cases except relating to amendment of pleadings, intervention, addition of party, taking documents or subsequent events by way of additional evidence, substitution and setting aside abatement, if any, shall be destroyed after disposal of the case.

137

8. The destruction of all papers shall be carried into effect by the process of cutting with use of shredder or by any other manner as the Court may direct. Such destruction shall be made in presence of the Superintendent in-charge of the Record Room of the Court under the supervision of the Assistant Registrar (Estt.) of the Court.

# <sup>1</sup>CHAPTER XXV-A

## Rules for the Classification, Preservation and Destruction of English correspondence and Registers on the Administrative side

1. For the purpose of Classification, Preservation and Destruction, the English correspondence and Registers will be divided into three classes, namely, 'A', 'B' and 'C' as per the list given below.

All the letters and registers falling under the above three classes should be marked 'A', 'B' and 'C' by hand or rubber stamp.

The 'C' class letters when correspondence is closed be separated from the rest and tied up in a separate packet which should be kept with the packet of A and B letters of the same correspondence till the time of destruction arrives.

'A' Class letters and registers shall be preserved for ever, the 'B' class letters and registers for 12 years and 'C' class letters and registers for 2 years.

- 2. At the interval of every five years, a revision should be made of 'A' class correspondence and a report be submitted to the Registrar under whose orders the papers of no real permanent importance or administrative interest should be destroyed. The Superintendent of the Record Room shall be primarily responsible for seeing that the correspondences are intelligently classified. If any doubt would arise regarding the nature of classification of any letter or register, the matter is to be referred to the Officer-in-charge of the Section or when necessary to the Registrar of the Court.
- 3. Each section on the Administrative side, in the first week of every month, shall consign the closed files and registers of the preceding month to the Administrative Record Room with a list prepared in duplicate, out of which the original of the list will be retained in the Administrative Record Room and the duplicate copy is to be returned to the concerned section with the endorsement of the Assistant-in-charge of the Record Room acknowledging the receiptof the files and registers. The original lists of the closed files and records received in the Record Room from different sections should be preserved carefully in Guard files according to different years.
- 4. The closed Files and Registers should be kept arranged in theRecord Room separately year wise according to different sections with a list hung to the rack showing the different files and registers kept in the rack.
- 5. Supply of Files and Registers Files or Registers shall be supplied from the Administrative Record Room only on requisition made in this behalf by the Assistants of different sections countersigned by the Superintendent of the concerned section.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Inserted vide C.S. No.1

6. The requisitioned files or registers shall be returned to the Administrative Record Room when the purpose for which the requisition was made is over. The requisition received for sending the file or register shall be kept in the place from which the concerned file or register is removed to be sent to the concerned section and the file or the register when received back in the Record Room will be replaced in its proper place and the requisition received for the same will be returned to the concerned section.

A register is to be maintained in the Record Room in which the file or the register sent out of the Record Room on requisition has to be mentioned with date of its supply, name of the section to which supplied and the date when received back in the Record Room.

- 7. The destruction of the correspondence and registers due for destruction, will be carried out every year in the month of April after obtaining appropriate order for the same from the officer-in-charge of the Record Room. A brief memorandum must be made of this, which must be signed by the Superintendent, Record Room and preserved permanently.
- 8. <sup>1</sup>The destruction of all papers shall be carried into effect by the process of cutting with use of shredder or by any other manner as the Court may direct. Such destruction shall be made in presence of the Superintendent in-charge of the Record Room of the Court under the supervision of the Assistant Registrar (Estt.) of the Court.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Inserted vide C.S. No.81

## CLASSIFICATION OF CORRESPONDENCE CLASS - A

- 1. Note sheet of all the files containing notes, orders and minutes of the Judges except those relating to casual leave, permission to avail of holidays and vacation, which shall be preserved for 3 years.
- 2. Appointment and transfer of Officers and staff of the Court.
- 3. Appointment and transfer of Subordinate Judicial Officers.
- 4. Construction of extension of Court and residential building of the High Court and Subordinate Courts.
- 5. All rules and general instructions issued by the Court.
- 6. All General Letters and Circular Letters issued by the Court.
- 7. All Circular Letters received from the Government of India, State Government and Accountant-General, Orissa.
- 8. Pension of Judges.
- 9. Pension of the Officers and staff of the Court and Subordinate Judicial Officers till 3 years after their death provided the claim of heir, if any, have been settled.
- 10. Dismissal, removal of officers, staff of the Court and Subordinate Judicial Officers from service.
- 11. Establishment of Courts and creation of posts except the reminders (which shall be "C" class papers)
- 12. Deputation and reversion of Judicial Officers except the reminders (which shall be "C" class papers) B class.
- 13. Investment of powers under various Acts on the Subordinate Judicial Officers.
- 14. Embezzlement.
- 15. Refunds and remissions.
- 16. House building, scooter and other advances till the full recovery is completed.
- 17. Transfer and acquisition of lands and buildings
- 18. Service Books and history of service of officers and staff of the Court till three years of their death.
- 19. Such other correspondence which may be ordered to be preserved permanently in view of its importance.
- 20. Annual Administration Reports.

## CLASS – B

- 1. Leave, sanction of G.P.F., Car advance of the Judges.
- Earned Leave, Commuted Leave, sanction of GPF and other advances to the Officers and staff of the Court and Subordinate Judicial Officers.
- Inspection notes of the High Court Judges and inspection reports submitted by the District Judges, Chief Judicial Magistrates, Tribunals in respect of their own office and offices

of the Subordinate Officers.

- 4. Purchase of Typewriters, furniture, carpets, electrical fittings and such other articles as may be decided by the Officer-incharge of Record Room.
- 5. Misconduct and punishment except that of dismissal or removal of the Officers, staff of the Court and subordinate Judicial Officers.
- 6. Opinions on Acts, Bills, Rules, etc.
- 7. Supply of Books, publications, furniture and badges, etc.
- 8. Appointment of Government Advocate, Pleaders, Standing Counsel.
- 9. Repairs to the Court building and residential quarters of the Judicial Officers and staff of the Subordinate Courts.
- 10. Papers relating to the installment of telephones.
- 11. Papers relating to allegations made against the Judicial Officers.
- 12. Correspondence relating to the framing of any rule, issue of General letters, circular letters and Standing Orders.
- 13. Papers relating to the preparation of Law Reports and Judicial Index.
- 14. Appeals and representations of the ministerial officers and Class IV servants of the subordinate Courts.
- 15. High Court and Civil Court holidays.
- 16. Budget Estimates and Revised Estimates
- 17. Annual statements submitted by the Subordinate Courts. (They shall be destroyed after they are compiled in the Annual Administration Reports).
- 18. Such other correspondences which are ordered to be treated as"B" Class papers.

# CLASS – C

- 1. Application for casual leave of the Officers, staff of the Court and District Judges.
- 2. Binding of Books.

- 3. Purchase of rubber stamps.
- 4. Indent and supply of forms and stationeries
- 5. Charge reports received from the Subordinate Officers
- 6. Civil Lists
- 7. Purchase of liveries for Class IV staff
- 8. Reminders, memoranda to matters of trifling importance
- 9. Correspondences regarding annual increments
- 10. Correspondences regarding annual, quarterly and monthly statements.
- 11. Application from Subordinate Judicial Officers to avail of vacation and to leave station.
- 12. Manuscripts, proofs, and all unimportant papers of all files.
- 13. All monthly statements
- 14. Application for transfer
- 15. Quarterly returns both Civil and Criminal

(They shall however be preserved till the Annual Administration report and Annual statements are prepared and published.)

(The "C" Class papers need not be sent to the Record Room and shall be destroyed after the period of preservation under orders of the Officerin-Charge of the Department to which the papers relate to).

# **CLASSIFICATION OF REGISTERS**

# CLASS – A

- 1. Administrative Order Books
- 2. Register containing service particulars of Judicial Officers
- 3. Index Register
- Registers showing the inspection of courts of the Subordinate Judicial Officers by the Hon'ble Judges, Inspecting District Judge, District Judges and Chief Judicial Magistrates.
- 5. Register showing communication of observations of the Court on the notes of inspection and receipt of compliance reports thereon.
- 6. Register showing allotment of funds for different projects
- 7. Circulation Register maintained in the Diary Section
- 8. Stock Book showing purchase of different articles

- 9. Guard File of Notification
- 10. Stock Register showing purchase of books for the Court Library
- 11. Journal Register showing purchase of journals for the CourtLibrary
- 12. Issue Register showing issue of books to different courts and residence of Hon'ble Judges.
- 13. Issue Register showing issue of books to different Officers of the Court
- 14. Cash Book
- 15. Acquaintance Roll for pay and other allowances
- 16. Bill Registers for Pay, T.A. contingencies and other advances and allowances.
- 17. Service Books and Pension Papers
- 18. Such other registers which are ordered to be preserved permanently.

## Class – B

- 1. Register of letters issued
- 2. Register of letters received
- 3. Register of Postage stamp
- 4. Log Book in respect of Staff Car
- 5. Daily outturn Register of Typists and Copyists
- 6. Register of different advances given to the Officers and staff of the Court
- 7. Such other registers which are ordered to be preserved for 12 years

# Class - C

- 1. Log Book maintained by Assistants of different Administrative sections
- 2. Peon Book
- 3. Casual leave Register

### CHAPTER XXVI

### Mode of Recording Evidence in Civil Cases

1. Upon the hearing of any suit or matter in Court or before a Judge, the evidence of each witness, examined, shall be taken down in English by or in the presence and under the Superintendence of the Judge or one of the Judges.

Such evidence shall be taken down ordinarily in narrative from when in long hand and in the form of question and answer, when in shorthand, by such officers of the Court as may be appointed for the purpose.

2. When evidence is taken down in shorthand the shorthand writer shall make a transcript thereof; shall sign both the shorthand note and the transcript, and shall certify that the former is a correct records of the evidence, and the later is a correct transcript of the former.

The shorthand note and the transcript shall form part of the record of the case.

3. Exhibit marks on documents and material objects shall be written by the Peskar of the Court and signed by the Judge or one of the Judges.

# PART VI

# CHAPTER XXVII

## **Special Rules**

- 1. In this Chapter 'case' includes appeal, application and petition.
- The District and Sessions Judges of Ganjam-Boudh, Sambalpur-Sundargarh, Balangir Kalahandi and Mayurbhanj, Keonjhar who are ex officio Registers of the Court in respect of the merged State areas within their respective jurisdiction shall exercise the duties and powers enumerated in rule – 4 infra.
- 3. Persons of the merged States area within the jurisdiction of the ex officio Registrar may, at their option, institute cases before the ex officio Registrar who may exercise or perform all the powersspecified in these rules.
- 4. The duties and powers of ex officio Registrar are
  - (i) To receive an appeal from the decree or order of a Subordinate Civil Court, or an application under section 115 of Code of Civil Procedure or under Section 25 of the Provincial small cause Court Act.
  - (ii) To dispose of all matters relating to Court-fees, or to the service or notice of other processes in respect of cases before him.
  - (iii) To receive and dispose of an application under Order XXII, Rules 2,3,4 or 10 and to amend the record, if necessary.
  - (iv) To appoint or discharge a next friend or guardian ad-litem of a minor or person of unsound mind and to amend the record accordingly.
  - (v) To receive and dispose of an application under Chapter VI, Rules 2 to 7 and to amend the record if necessary.
  - (vi) To receive an application for the withdrawal of an appeal ora consent decree or order.
  - (vii) To receive and dispose of an application under Order XLI, Rules 5,6,8 and 10, pending for orders of the Court.
  - (viii) To require any memorandum of appeal, petition application or other proceeding before him to be amended in accordance with the procedure or practice of the Court.

- (ix) To call for records from Subordinate Court.
- (x) To dispose of requisitions by Subordinate Courts for records and documents in respect of cases before him.
- (xi) To require any person or party to file an affidavit with respect to any application or matter in respect of which he has power to exercise any discretion or to make any order.
- (xii) To give leave to search the records of the Court under the rules in that behalf.
- (xiii) To dispose of all applications for copies of records whether presented by parties or by persons who are not parties to the proceedings to which such records relate.
- (xiv) To dispense with at his discretion the production of more than one copy of the judgment, when two or more cases are tried together and decided by the same judgment and two or more appeals are filed against such judgment either by the same or different appellants, if he is satisfied that the questions for decision are analogous in each appeal.
- (xv) To allow time at his discretion for production of the copies of judgments when an appeal or application is not accompanied by the necessary copies of judgments. If copies are not produced within the time allowed, the appeal or application shall be laid before the Court for orders.
- (xvi) To admit applications under Order XXII, Rule 9, Civil Procedure Code and issue notices ;

Provided that the ex officio Registrar may refer any matter under this rule to the Court for orders.

- 5. If upon an appeal or application filed before the ex officio Registrar, which either directly or indirectly challenges a decree, order or sentence passed by him, the appellant or applicant desires that proceedings be stayed, the ex officio Registrar may either (1) stay proceedings including proceedings taken or to be taken for realisation of a fine, or (2) refuse the request for stay of such proceedings, in which he shall, if the appellant or applicant so desires, transmit the papers to the High Court for orders.
- 6. The ex-officio Registrar shall be the Taxing Officer of the Court and the Sheristadar of the District Judge's Court shall be the ex officio Stamp Reporter and the Registrar, Civil Court shall be the Commissioner of affidavits for all cases filed before the ex officio Registrar.

- 7. During the absence of the ex officio Registrar any memorandum of appeal of application which is ordinarily required to be presented to the ex officio Registrar may be presented to the Registrar, Civil Courts. All memorandum of appeals and applications so received during the absence of the ex officio Registrar shall be submitted for orders to the ex officio Registrar on the next day when he sits in Court.
- 8. The ex-officio Registrar shall, as soon as the case is made ready for admission transmit the file to the High Court.

## CHAPTER XXVIII

### **Rules for Execution of Decrees**

Rules for the execution of decrees and executable orders passed by the High Court in exercise of the original jurisdiction including cases decided under Articles 226 and 227 of the Constitution of India, under the provisions of the Indian Income-tax Act, the Orissa Sales Tax Actand other taxing statutes and the contempt cases.

- 1. All applications for execution shall be presented before the Registrar. Such applications shall be in writing, signed and verified by the applicant and shall include, as far as practicable the particulars mentioned in Rule 11(2) of Order XXI of the Code of Civil Procedure.
- 2. Every application shall, on presentation, be examined by the Stamp Reporter who shall certify thereon whether it is in due form within time and the court-fee paid thereon is correct.
- 3. The fee chargeable for serving or executing any process shall be, as laid down in Rule 2 of Part IV, Chapter XVIII:

Provided that the decree-holder shall deposit a sum of Rs.25 where process of attachment of property by actual seizure isissued and such sum as may be fixed by the Court where process is issued for executing the decree by the arrest and detention in the civil prison of a judgment-debtor.

- 4. The decree-holder shall, in addition to the Court-fee stamp for the service of process file the requisite number of the printed forms for the issue of process on the judgment-debtor. He shall also serve a copy of the application on the Advocate for the judgment- debtor, if any, appearing in the original proceeding and file a receipt thereof.
- 5. All processes issued from Court shall, ordinarily, be served or executed through the Munsif within whose jurisdiction, the person to be served, resides or the property in question is situate.
- 6. On receipt of the notice under Rule 4, the Judgment-debtor or his Advocate shall, within such time as may be fixed by the Court pay to the decree-holder or deposit in Court, the amount due under execution.
- 7. (i) If such payment is not made within the time fixed, the Registrar shall proceed to realize the amount in accordance with the provisions of Order XXI of the Code of Civil Procedure and the said provisions shall apply mutatis mutandis to the applications filed under this chapter :

Provided that, whenever possible, the Registrar shall in the first instance, proceed to realize the amount by arrest and detention

in the Civil prison, of the judgment debtor as provided in Rules 37, 38, 39 and 40 of Order XXI of the Code.

(ii) For the purpose of such execution, the Registrar shall be deemed to be the Court which passed the decree or order, as the case may be.

(iii) An appeal shall lie to a Division Bench of the Court against an order of the Registrar passed under sub-Rule (3) of rule 40 of Order XXI of the Code of Civil Procedure or any other order which under the law is appealable.

8. The Advocate's fees shall ordinarily be Rs.32 in the execution applications filed under this Chapter.

**APPENDIX-I** 

# <u>CHAPTER - XV. Rule 3 (1)</u> IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK

In the matter of

An application under Article 226 / Article 227 of the Constitution of India, 1950.

AND

In the matter of

An application under (state the relevant law / provision under which theorder impugned has been passed and interference is warranted).

AND

In the matter of

A.B. (add description such as age, father / husband's name, residential address including Fax number with S.T.D. Code / Phone No. / Mobile No. and e-mail address, if any or the official address with such details)

..... PETITIONER (S)

#### VERSUS

C .D. (add description such as age, father / husband's name, residential or official address on which the service of notices is to be effected on the Opposite Party / Parties. The details of each Opposite Party are to be given in a chronological order with Fax number with S.T.D. Code / Phone No. / Mobile No. and e-mail address, if any.)

#### ..... OPPOSITE PARTY / PARTIES

Code No.....

#### **DETAILS OF THE APPLICATION**

1.	Particulars of the cause/order against which the Petition is made:
	(1) Date of Order / Notification / Circular / Policy / Decision etc:
	(2) Passed in (Case or File Number) :
	(3) Passed by (Name and designation of the Court, Authority, Tribunal etc.):
	(4) Subject-matter in brief:
2.	Declaration that no proceeding on the same subject matter has been previously
	instituted in this Court or any other Court, Authority or Tribunal:
	If instituted indicate the status or nearly them of any animal a come of the order

If instituted, indicate the status or result thereof, annexing a copy of the order

#### **3.** Facts of the case:

Give a concise statement of facts in a chronological order, each assertion being, so far as is convenient, contained in a separate paragraph along with a declaration that no part of the statement so disclosed is false and that nothing has been suppressed by the petitioner.

#### 4. Grounds for relief with legal provision:

Give separately, the grounds on the basis which each of the relief is claimed and the legal provision in support thereof.

#### 5. Details of alternative remedies available and whether exhausted:

Give a declaration that the Petitioner has availed all statutory and other remedies, indicating detail particulars of alternative remedies with relevant provision of Law.

#### 6. Delay, if any, in filing the Petition and explanation therefor:

State the cause of action and the reasons for not filing the Petition earlier with details.

7. Synopsis and list of dates and events in separate sheets are to be attached to the application, after the Index:

Indicate the summary and briefly narrate the chronology of events / important facts that led to the filing of the Petition.

#### 8. Relief prayed for:

Specify the nature of the Writ / Order / Direction (s).

#### 9. Interim Order/ Writ, if prayed for:

Specify, if interim order / relief has been sought for by separate application.

#### 10. Documents relied on:

Indicate the particulars of documents and in whose possession / custody the same is available along with a certificate that those are the true copies of the originals.

#### 11. Caveat:

That, no notice of lodging a caveat by the opposite party is received.

or

Notice of caveat is received and the Petitioner has served the copies of the Writ Petition as well as the accompanying petitions seeking interim order on the caveator / counsel for the caveator.

#### 12. Other Particulars:

All such particulars as under the Rules including affidavit in support of the application, relevant 'Certificate' and 'Undertaking' etc. are to be duly furnished.

Place: ..... Date: .....

Signature and full name of the Party /

Advocate for.....

### CHAPTER- VI, Rule - 28

# **IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK**

Class of Case	No	of 20	•••••	•••••	
	Subject Code				
Appellant (s) :					
Applicant (s) :					
Petitioner (s) :					
	Versus				
Respondent (s):					
Non-applicant (s):					
Opposite Party(s):					

# Index

Sl. No.	<b>Description of Document (s)</b>	Annexure Mark (s)	Page (s)
1.			
2.			
3.			
Place:			
Date:			
		Signature and full name of	the Party /
		Advocate for	

APPENDIX - III

#### SINGLE / D.B.

## **CODING SHEET**

#### IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK CHAPTER –VI. RULE - 28

#### WRIT JURISDICTION

	(To be filled by the Registry)
CASE	TYPENOOfDATE OF REGISTRATION
D. NO. <u></u>	DATE OF PRESENTATION
	(To be filled by the Counsel for the Petitioner in black ink)
Case 7	Гуре
Petitio	ner (s)
Home	District Sex (M /F) Age
O.P. (s	)
1.	If 'State' is Party, Name of the Department : (Pet. / Res.) [Put $\sqrt{Mark}$ ]
2.	If Public Undertaking (Specify name): (Pet. / Res.) [Put $\sqrt{Mark}$ ]
3.	Number of Category under which the matter falls:
	If others, specify the Subject
4.	Article of the Constitution / Act (Central / State ) [Put $\sqrt{Mark}$ ]
5.	Provision of Law / Section / Sub-Section involved
6.	Rules involved
7.	Name of the Main Advocate with State Bar Council Enrolment No., Email. ID / Phone No. / Mobile
	No

- Name (s) of the Associate Advocates State Bar Council Enrolment No., Email. ID /Phone No. / Mobile No.\_\_\_\_\_\_
- 9. Whether any other matter is pending in this Court on the same point of Law: (Yes / No)
   If Yes, give the registration Number:
- 10. Whether any other matter is pending against the impugned Order / Judgement, (Yes / No)

If Yes, give the registration number and indicate at whose instance (Petitioner / Respondent /Third Party):

- 11. Whether the matter is covered by any Judgement of the Supreme Court, this Court or any other High Court, If so, give the details of the Judgement.
- 12. Point of Law involved in the matter\_\_\_\_\_

13. Particulars of Lower Court / Authorities / Tribunal, Viz.

- (a) Name :
- (b) Designation:
- (c) Case, File / Order No.
- (d) Date of impugned Judgement / Order / Award:

14. Whether the Petitioner / Appellant / Applicant is desirous of getting the matter settled through any of the alternative modes of dispute resolution prescribed Under Section 89 of the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908.

(Yes / No.)

If Yes, by which mode ? i.e., Aribitration / Conciliation / Lok Adalat / Mediation.

15. Caveat Notice, whether received (Yes / No) and if Yes, whether receipt showing service of copy of Writ Petition together with accompanying Petition claiming interim order has been served on Caveator.

(Yes / No.)

Place :.....

Signature and full name of the Party /

Advocate.....

#### **APPENDIX-IV**

1	IN THE HIGH COUP <u>CHAPTE</u> REVIEW PETITION ARIS	R-VI, RULE - 2	<u>28</u> WRIT PETITION
Case Type	No	_of	Date of Registration
D. No		Date of Pre	esentation
	(To be filled by the C		itioner in black ink)
Case Type			
Petitioner (s)			
Home District		Sex (M /F)	)Age
O.P.(s)			
Counsel for Petitioner with State Bar Counci		Phone No./ Mo	bile No. if any
Counsel for Opposite I with State Bar Counci		Phone No. / Mo	obile No. if any
Subject matter / Act _			
Order sought to be re		No	Year
	Date of Judgment_		passed by
Passing Officer			Signature and full name of the Party / Advocate for
(To be fi	lled by the Court Master /	P.A. concerned	l in Court itself in Red ink)
Nature of Disposal			By
Date of Disposal			
Court Master / P.A.			

#### **CODING SHEET**

#### IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK

# <u>CHAPTER-VI, RULE – 28</u>

#### **CAVEAT PETITION**

#### (To be filled by the Registry)

Caveat No.	Year	Date of	of Registration		
D. No		Date of	of Presentation		
	( To be filled by	y the Counsel for the		black ink)	
Case Type					
Petitioner / Appellant (s)_					_
Home District		Sex (M /	F)	_Age	
O.P./ Respondent (s)					
Counsel for the Caveator					
Subject Matter / Act					
Connected / Previous/ Covered case, if any	Туре		No	of	
Passing Officer			Signature and	full name of the	2

Caveator / Counsel for Caveator

158	
-----	--

APPENDIX – VI	<u>CIVIL</u>	<u>CODING</u> IIGH COURT O <u>CHAPTER – V</u> APPELLATE . (To be filled by the	F ORIS <mark>SA: C</mark> I. RULE - 28 IURISDICTIC		<u>SINGLE / D.B.</u>
Case Type	No	of	Date	e of Registrati	on
D. No					
					son in black ink)
Case Type					
Appellant / Petitioner	(s)				
Home District			Sex (M /F)		Age
Respondent / O.P. (s)	. <u></u>				
Counsel for Appellant with State Bar Council	/ Petitioner l Enrolment No.	, E.Mail Id / Pho	ne No. / Mobil	e No. if any_	
Counsel for Responde with State Bar Council	nt/ O.P l Enrolment No.	, E.Mail Id / Pho	ne No. / Mobil	e No. if any	
Value of the Appeal	Rs		Court	Fee Paid	
Subject Matter / Act _					
Subject / Category Co	de		Nature of	Claim	
Connected / Previous/ Covered case, if any	Туре	N	0	of	
Lower Court Details Trial Court :	Туре	No		Year	
		ent			
Lower Appellate:		No			
Court		ent			
	C				
Passing Officer			С	•	and full name of the pellant / Petitioner / Party
(To be fi	lled by the Cou	rt Master / P.A.	concerned in	<b>Court itself</b>	in Red ink)
Nature of Disposal By				By	
Date of Disposal					

#### 159

#### **APPENDIX- VII**

#### SINGLE/ D.B.

	<u>CHA</u> CROSS OBJECTI	<u>CODING SHEET</u> <u>COURT OF ORISS</u> <u>APTER-VI, RULE -</u> <u>ON ARISING OUT</u> be filled by the Regi	<u>- 28</u> Y OF APPEAL
Case Type	No	of	Date of Registration
D. No	Main Case No	of	Date of Presentation
	( To be filled by	the Counsel for the	Cross Objector in black ink)
Case Type			
Petitioner / Appella	ant (s)		
Home District		Sex (M /	F)Age
O.P./ Respondent (s	s)		
Counsel for Respon	ncil Enrolment No., E.M		
Value of Cross Obj	ection Rs	C	ourt Fee Paid
Subject Matter / Ac	t		
Date of Service of	Notice		
Passing Officer		Counse	Signature and full name of the el for Cross Objector / Cross Objector
(To be	e filled by the Court Ma	aster / P.A. concerne	ed in Court itself in Red ink)
Nature of Disposal			
Tuture of Disposur_		Ву	У

#### APPENDIX – VIII

**CODING SHEET** 

SINGLE / D.B.

**IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK CHAPTER-VI, RULE - 28 REVIEW PETITION ARISING OUT OF APPEAL** (To be filled by the Registry) Case Type\_\_\_\_\_No.\_\_\_\_of\_\_\_\_Date of Registration\_\_\_\_\_ D. No.\_\_\_\_\_ Date of Presentation \_\_\_\_\_ (To be filled by the Counsel for Petitioner in black ink) Case Type Petitioner (s) Home District \_\_\_\_\_Sex (M /F)\_\_\_\_\_Age\_\_\_\_ O.P.(s)Counsel for Petitioner with State Bar Council Enrolment No., E.Mail Id / Phone No./ Mobile No. if any Counsel for O.P. with State Bar Council Enrolment No., E.Mail Id / Phone / Mobile No. if any Subject Matter / Act Valuation of Appeal Rs.\_\_\_\_\_ Court Fee Paid Order sought to be reviewed Case Type No Year Date of Judgment\_\_\_\_\_By\_\_\_\_ Signature and full name of the Party / Passing Officer Advocate for Petitioner / Petitioners (To be filled by the Court Master / P.A. concerned in Court itself in Red ink) Nature of Disposal By Date of Disposal \_\_\_\_\_

Court Master / P.A.

**CODING SHEET** 

161

SINGLE / D.B.

Ľ		<u>COFORISSA</u> -VI, RULE-28 IURISDICTIC	
	(To be filled)	by the Registr	y)
CASE TYPEN	10of	DATE	OF REGISTRATION
D. NO		DATE OF PRI	ESENTATION
			Applicant in black ink)
Case Type		_	
Petitioner / Appellant/ Conten	mnor (s)		
Home District		Sex (M /F)	Age
Respondent/ O.P. (s)			
Counsel for the Respondent /	le No. if any O.P. with State Bar Cou	uncil	
		-	
Subject / Category Code			
Connected / Previous/ Covered case, if any	Туре	No	of
Order violated and Date of order (For Contempt Petitions)			of passed by
Passing Officer		Pa	Signature and full name of the arty / Advocate for
(To be filled by	y the Court Master / P.	A. concerned	in Court itself in Red ink)
Nature of Disposal		by	
Date of Disposal			

Court Master / P.A.
---------------------

APPENDIX- X

CODING SHEET

SINGLE /	D.B.

	CRIMI	URT OF ORISSA: ( <u>PTER-VI, RULE - 28</u> <u>NAL JURISDICTION</u> e filled by the Registry)	CUTTACK	
Case Type	No	of	Date of Regi	stration
D. No		Date of Presentat	ion	
	( To be filled <b>k</b>	oy the Counsel for	Petitioner in blac	k ink)
Case Type				
Appellant / Petitioner (	<u>s)</u>			
Home District		Se	ex (M /F)	Age
Respondent / O.P. (s)				
Counsel for Appellant/				
Petitioner with State Bar Co	ouncil Enrolment No., E	.Mail Id / Phone No. /	Mobile No	
Counsel for Respondent / C	).P			
with State Bar Council Enr	olment No., E.Mail Id / I	Phone No. / Mobile No	)	
Subject Matter / Act				
Subject / Category Code				
Connected / Previous/ Covered case, if any	Туре	No No	of	
Appellant in (Put $\sqrt{Mark}$ )	Jail Bail			
Lower Court Case Ty	pe	No	of	
Date of Judgment / Order				
Name of the Lower Court and District				
P.S. Case No	Year	of		Police Station
If any case was earlier before	ore this Court in any forn	n what-so-ever; give th	e particulars.	
Case No	of	(Pe	ending / Disposed of o	on)
Passing Officer			-	full name of the tioner/Appellant/ Party
(То	be filled by the Court I	Master / P.A. concern	ed in Court itself in	Red ink)
Nature of Disposal By			B	У
Date of Disposal				

#### **APPENDIX - XI**

#### CHAPTER- VI, Rule - 28

## **IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK**

Class of Case...... No...... of 20 .....

Subject Code

Appellant /Applicant /Petitioner :

Versus

Respondent / Non-applicant :

# List of Documents filed by the Petitioner/ Appellant / Applicant / Respondent No.\_\_\_\_\_\_and Non-Applicant (to indicate the name).

Sl. No.	Description of Documents	Nature of Document	Annexure Mark (s)	Page (s)
1.		[O] [C] [A]*		
2.		[O] [C] [A]*		
3.		[O] [C] [A]*		

Total:

Place: .....

Date: .....

Signature and full name of the Party / Advocate for .....

. \* [Original / Certified Copy/ Authenticated Copy, to be indicated by putting ( $\sqrt{Mark}$ ) against the respective entry denoting 'O', 'C' and 'A']

# Instruction/ Guidelines for filling up the Coding Sheets

# HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK

# **INSTRUCTIONS / GUIDELINES FOR FILLING UP THE CODING SHEETS**

- The Coding Sheet procedure will be effective on and from the date of publication of notification in the Odisha Gazette, bringing an amendment to the Rules of High Court of Orissa, 1948. Till such notification in the Odisha Gazette, the practice which was hitherto prevailing will be followed.
- 2. Object: Coding Sheet has been introduced with a view to enable the Registry to easily identify the cases as and when required and also for grouping similar cases for composite disposal. It will also enable the Registry, the learned counsels as well as the Court to ensure speedy disposal of cases if they are covered by earlier decisions.
- 3. The Coding Sheet in thick white paper is to be filed by the petitioner/appellant along with the filing papers after filling all the particulars in black ink leaving alone the portions to be filled by the Registry. The Coding Sheet shall be stitched with at the top of the Filing Papers.
- 4. The Model Coding Sheets for Writ Jurisdiction, Review Petition, Caveat Petition, Civil Appellate Jurisdiction, Cross Objection, Original Jurisdiction, Criminal Jurisdiction and List of documents duly filled in are enclosed along with these Guidelines.
- 5. In the columns relating to the Petitioner/Appellant/Applicant or the Respondent or the name of the respective counsel, it is not necessary to fill the names of all the parties/counsel but only the names of the first petitioner and the first respondent and the name of the leading counsel alone.
- 6. The column 'connected/previous/covered cases if any' is meant for cases which are connected to the case being filed irrespective of the case types. For example, if a case is disposed of earlier on the same cause of action or on the case arising on the same provision though not relating to the same parties, it shall be mentioned in this column.

If the space provided for filling up the data e.g. 'connected/previous/covered cases if any' in the Coding Sheet is not sufficient, the particulars may be furnished below the respective boxes.

8. Though almost all the Acts and possible subjects are covered in the existing list of nomenclature, there may be cases where the advocates while filling the Coding Sheet may find that the Act under which the impugned proceedings arise or the subject relating to the proceedings, does not find a place in the list. In such cases, they shall write the Act/Subject in the column 'Subject Matter/Act' without writing the Subject Category Code. They are requested to bring the same to the notice of the Deputy Registrar (Judicial), High Court of Orissa about the inclusion of the Act, which is missing in the list, who will take necessary steps to include the same in the list and update the same.

# 9. Instructions for filling up the Coding Sheets of Writ Jurisdiction:

7.

The Act under which the impugned proceedings arise or the Act under challenge shall be mentioned in the space meant for 'Subject Matter/Act'. The corresponding code shall be mentioned in the space meant for Subject/Category Code 'f the proceedings fall under any of the 'subject' specifically mentioned in the list, the same shall be mentioned followed by the corresponding Code.

### 10. Instructions for filling up the Coding Sheets of Original Jurisdiction:

The nature of the proceeding shall be mentioned in the space meant for 'Subject Matter/Act'. If the matter relates to release of arrear salary, the same shall be mentioned with Code No. as 311100- Arrear Salary.

Instructions for the Coding Sheets of Criminal Jurisdiction:

The statute under which the major punishment is awarded shall be mentioned in the blank space provided for 'Subject Matter/Act'. If the case relates to any of the 'subject' specifically mentioned in the list, the same shall be mentioned followed by the corresponding Code.

For example, if the case relates to any of the provisions of the Code of Criminal Procedure, the same shall be mentioned followed by the Code Number 092100. However, if the proceedings relate to any of the specific subjects mentioned in the list under the Code of Criminal Procedure, e.g. Petition under Section 407 Cr. PC, the same shall be mentioned as 'Code of Criminal Procedure – Section 407'. The Subject Category Code shall, in this case, be 091200.

# 12. Instructions for filling up the Coding Sheets of Civil Appellate Jurisdiction:

- (a) The nature of the suit before the Trial Court shall be mentioned in the space meant for Subject Matter/Act followed by the Subject Category Code.
  - (b) Where the Appeal is against the order of the learned single Judge of the High Court, in the Coding Sheet in the column 'Court' in the Lower Court details, it shall be mentioned as 'Single Judge' and the District as 'Cuttack'.
  - (c) In respect of Writ Appeals and all other appeals, the subject matter shall be the same as in the Writ Petitions and the original proceeding respectively.
    - (d) In respect of Second Appeals, the details of the Trial Court as well as the Lower Appellate Court shall be mentioned.

13. Instructions for filling up the List of documents under Appendix:XI:

List of documents annexed to every application, memorandum of appeal, counter affidavit, etc. filed in the Court shall be submitted with necessary details with reference to the corresponding pages, in order to facilitate the preservation/return of the same as and when necessary by taking necessary endorsements in presence of the concerned officers of the Court.

Any application, memorandum of appeal, Cross Objection, Counter affidavit, etc.
 filed in the Court without the duly filled up Coding Sheet / List of documents shall be considered as 'defect'.

#### APPENDIX-I

# IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK

# [SEE CHAPTER - XV, Rule 3 (1)]

In the matter of

Code No.

An application under Article 226 / Article 227 of the Constitution of India, 1950.

In the matter of

An application under (state the relevant law / provision under which the order impugned has been passed and interference is warranted).

AND

In the matter of

1.

A.B. (add description such as age, father / husband's name, residential address including Fax number with S.T.D. Code / Phone No. / Mobile No. and e-mail address, if any or the official address with such details)

..... PETITIONER (S)

#### VERSUS

C .D. (add description such as age, father / husband's name, residential or official address on which the service of notices is to be effected on the Opposite Party / Parties. The details of each Opposite Party are to be given in a chronological order with Fax number with S.T.D. Code / Phone No. / Mobile No. and e-mail address, if any.)

..... OPPOSITE PARTY / PARTIES

#### DETAILS OF THE APPLICATION

# Particulars of the cause/order against which the Petition is made:

- (1) Date of Order / Notification / Circular / Policy / Decision etc:
- (2) Passed in (Case or File Number) :.....

(3) Passed by (Name and designation of the Court, Authority, Tribunal etc.):

(4) Subject-matter in brief: .....

Declaration that no proceeding on the same subject matter has been 2. previously instituted in this Court or any other Court, Authority or Tribunal: If instituted, indicate the status or result thereof, annexing a copy of the order. 3. Facts of the case: Give a concise statement of facts in a chronological order, each assertion being, so far as is convenient, contained in a separate paragraph along with a declaration that no part of the statement so disclosed is false and that nothing has been suppressed by the petitioner. 4. Grounds for relief with legal provision: Give separately, the grounds on the basis which each of the relief is claimed and the legal provision in support thereof. Details of alternative remedies available and whether exhausted: 5. Give a declaration that the Petitioner has availed all statutory and other remedies, indicating detail particulars of alternative remedies with relevant provision of Law. Delay, if any, in filing the Petition and explanation therefor: 6. State the cause of action and the reasons for not filing the Petition earlier with details. Synopsis and list of dates and events in separate sheets are to be attached to 7. the application, after the Index: Indicate the summary and briefly narrate the chronology of events / important facts that led to the filing of the Petition. **Relief prayed for:** 8. Specify the nature of the Writ / Order / Direction (s). 9. Interim Order/ Writ, if prayed for: Specify, if interim order / relief has been sought for by separate application. Documents relied on: 10. Indicate the particulars of documents and in whose possession / custody the same is available along with a certificate that those are the true copies of the originals. 11. Caveat: That, no notice of lodging a caveat by the opposite party is received.

Notice of caveat is received and the Petitioner has served the copies of the Writ Petition as well as the accompanying petitions seeking interim order on the caveator / counsel for the caveator.

ndex

(e) Main stars March (s)

#### 12.

# **Other Particulars:**

All such particulars as under the Rules including affidavit in support of the application, relevant 'Certificate' and 'Undertaking' etc. are to be duly furnished.

Place: ..... Date: .....

# Signature and full name of the Party / Advocate for.....

Opposite Party (a): State of Orlocation and a other

the Ast. Canedialithe Officer in Objection.

Cartified Copy of the Order diled 11:082012 yarsed in Periolog Case No. 562 nf 2008 by Mil

True cupy of the territoxilon under Section 37 of the

or

## **APPENDIX -11**

# CHAPTER- VI, Rule - 28

# IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK

Class of Case	<u>W.P.(C)</u>	No.		of	20 1	13	A Jour	1	
will to modified	연관자는 같	Sul	bject Code	2	0	0	5	0	0
Appellant (s) :	的机械制度		en Marije	P- X MAR			al surge		
Applicant (s) :		oof digitalii Soon toolii Sobe waatta	ichelse ga g an tha tha						
Petitioner (s) :	Swarup Kun	nar Nayak a	and 2 others.						

Versus

Respondent (s):

Non-applicant (s):

Opposite Party(s): State of Odisha and 3 others.

Index

SI. No.	Description of Document (s) Ann	exure Mark (s)	Page (s)
1.	Writ application	- series a series	01 to 11
2.	Registered sale deed No.1426, dated 23.06.		
	1975 executed by Ramesh Sahu in favour of Swarup Kumar Nayak with appended map.	1.	12 to 23
3.	Certified copy of order dated 06.07.2009 passed by the Asst. Consolidation Officer in Objection Case No. 56 of 2007.	y 2	24 to29
4.	True copy of the application under Section 37 of the O.C.H. & P.F.L. Act, 1972.	ne 3	30 to 33
5.	Certified Copy of the Order dated 11.08.2012 passed in Revision Case No. 562 of 2008 by the		
	Commissioner of Consolidation, Bhubaneswar	<b>4</b>	34 to 37
Place:	Cuttack,		
	20.11.2013		
	(Mr.	Ramachandra Len Signature and full Party / Advocate fo	name of the

L'ett

## **APPENDIX - III**

5184

12.65

W.P.(A) No. 3145 of 2013.

# A second product in the second state of the second A second SINGLE / D.B. IM TOL months the line of CODING SHEET and A complete a single hild the h

## IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK CHAPTER-VI, RULE - 28

# WRIT JURISDICTION

IF YES, give the registration

# (To be filled by the Registry)

CASE TYPE:	Stratiget Providence Strategy	DATE OF REGISTRATION:
D. NO	vite copesite de la Mail	DATE OF PRESENTATION

## (To be filled by the Counsel for the Petitioner in Black ink)

Case Type	e: <u>W.P.(C) No.</u> of <u>20</u>		12. Point of Law involved
Petitioner	(s): Swarup Kumar Nayak & 2 others.		Y boob share the record
Home Dist	trict: <u>Koraput</u> S	Sex (M /F) : <u>Male.</u>	Age: 56
O.P. (s):	State of Odisha & 3 others.	her der wetter a bretung	Franke I to inclusion 4. 7.1
i If	'State' is Party, Name of the Department : (Pet. / $\sqrt{Re}$	s.) [Put	√ Mark]
	Rev	enue Department	(a) Mana (M. P.S. F
2. If F	Public Undertaking (Specify name): (Pet. / Res.)		ol √ Mark]
3. Nu	mber of Category under which the matter falls:	n Angelanting Ange	analio Tan Islan W. A.
[ If a	2 0 0 5 0 others, specify the Subject		b bo extérnit evizionalis
	ticle of the Constitution / Act (Central / State ) [Put $\sqrt{50}$ .		
100 miles	ovision of Law / Section / sub-section involved:	Sectio	n 37 of the O. C.H. &
<u>P.F</u>	F.L.Act,1972.		
6. Ru	les involved Does not arise	and the second	Place Cutada
( Acres	me of the main Advocate with State Bar Council Enro		
any	/ Mr. Ramachandra Lenka, Advocate, O. E. No. 112 o	1 2004, E. Main: Fei_a	idv.gman.com, M:
967	7 <u>2133225</u> .		

- Name (s) of the Associate Advocates State Bar Council Enrolment No., email. ID /Phone No./ Mobile No. if any <u>Miss Sarita Kanungo, Advocate, O.E. No.268 of 2010, E. Mail: rcl\_adv.gmail.com,(O) M:</u> <u>7873234539</u>.
- Whether any other matter is pending in this Court on the same point of Law: (Yes √/No)
   If Yes, give the registration Number: W.P.(c) No. 3245 of 2013.
- Whether any other matter is pending against the impugned Order / Judgement, (Yes√/.No)
   If yes, give the registration number and indicate at whose instance (Petitioner / Respondent /Third Party):

W.P.(c) No. 3245 of 2013 filed by the opposite party No.2

- 11. Whether the matter is covered by any Judgement of the Supreme Court, this Court or any other High Court, If so, give the details of the Judgement. \_\_\_\_\_ (Indicate the Citation)
- 12. Point of Law involved in the matter <u>Whether the Authorities under the O. C.H. & P.F.L.Act, 1972</u> can ignore the sale deed ?
- 13. Particulars of Lower Court / Authorities / Tribunal, Viz.
  - (a) Name : Mr. P.S. Patro
  - (b) Designation: Commissioner of Consolidation.
  - (c) Case, File / Order No. Order No. 09 in Revision Case No. 562 of 2008.
  - (d) Date of impugned Judgement / Order / Award: 11.08.2012
- 14. Whether the Petitioner / Appellant / Applicant is desirous of getting the matter settled through any of the alternative modes of dispute resolution prescribed under Section 89 of the Code of Civil Procedure, 1908.

(Yesv/No)

If yes, by which mode ? i.e., Aribitration / Conciliation / Lok Adalat / Mediation.

 Caveat Notice, whether received (Yes / √ No) and if yes, whether receipt showing service of copy of Writ Petition together with accompanying Petition claiming interim order has been served on Caveator.

(Yes / No)

Place :Cuttack.

Date:20.11.2013.

#### APPENDIX-IV

R.G. YT. D.R.

SINGLE / D.B.

#### <u>CODING SHEET</u> <u>IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK</u> <u>CHAPTER-VI, RULE - 28</u> <u>REVIEW PETITION ARISING OUT OF WRIT PETITION</u>

с. т.	(To be filled	by the Reg	istry)			
Case Type	No	of	Da	te of Registration		
D. No	Date of Presentation					
	(To be filled by the Co	ounsel for P	etitioner in	Black ink)		
Case Type:	RVWPET No.					
Petitioner (s):	Swarup Kumar Nayak a	the particular states and the	and the second se	() = al Party		
Home District:	Koraput S		Male	Age: 56		
O.P.(s):	State of Odisha & 3 othe		mare	Age. 50		
Mr. Kamachandra Lenka	il Enrolment No., e.Mail II <u>Advocate, O. E. No. 112 of 2</u> 0	) / Phone No	o./ Mobile No cl_adv.gmail.o	o. if any com, M: 9672133225.		
Counsel for Opposite with State Bar Counc	il Enrolment No., e.Mail IE	) / Phone No	o. / Mobile N	o. if any		
Subject matter / Act:	Orissa Preventior	n of Land En	croachment	Act, 1972.		
Order sought to be r	eviewed		the last and	and thousand here of		
Consider & Previo	Case Type: W.P.	(C) No	Y Late Bar Ci	'ear <u>2013</u>		
Trial Court	2012 (PRI 1222) 1979	181.48	passed by H	Ion'ble Mr. Justice Hon'ble Mr. Justice		
	<ol> <li>Internation To million tion under Rule 3-A of Reg</li> </ol>		Sd.			
I come to American and	Sea to rec and toold floo	( M	AN THE REPORT OF A CONTRACT OF	andra Lenka, Advocate)		
Passing Officer	ALL MINE OF		Sig	nature and full name of		
10 E	Conceptors and 18	Walling		Party / Advocate for		
(To be filled	l by the Court Master / P.	A. concern	ed in Court	itself in Red ink)		
Noture of Disposal			By			

Date of Disposal

Court Master / P.A.

	SINGLE / D.B.
APPENDIX-V	CODING SHEET
INT	THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK
	<u>CHAPTER-VI, RULE – 28</u> <u>CAVEAT PETITION</u>
	(To be filled by the Registry)
Caveat No	Year Date of Registration Date of Presentation
('	To be filled by the Counsel for the Caveator in Black ink)
Case Type:	W.P. (C) No/ 2013
Petitioner / Appellant (s):	Sarat Chandra Parida
Home District:	Mayurbhanj Sex (M /F): Male. Age: 34
O.P./ Respondent (s):	Padia Naik and 2 others (Caveator).
	ith State Bar Council Enrolment No., e.Mail ID / Phone No./ Mobile No. if any cate, O. E. No. 132 of 1999, EMail:hchandgmail.com,M:9778945673
A at ? m	
Subject Matter / Act	Restoration of possession under Rule 3-A of Regulation II of 1956
Connected / Previous/ Covered case, if any	Type No of
Connected / Previous/ Covered case, if any	Type / No of
Connected / Previous/ Covered case, if any	Type No of
Connected / Previous/ Covered case, if any	Type No of

			SINGLE / D.B.
	CODING		W CARLENS
	<u>IN THE HIGH COURT (</u> <u>CHAPTER – V</u>		<u>, v</u>
	CIVIL APPELLA	ATE JURISDICTION	
Case Type	(To be filled by No. of	y the Registry) Date of Re	gistration
D. No.	and the second	Date of Preser	
(To be filled by	the Counsel for the Appel	llant / Petitioner / Party	in Person in Black ink)
Case Type:	RSA No.	/ 2013	
Appellant / Petitioner (s	s): Parbati Khandual	and the dates	
Home District:	Jagatsinghpur	Sex (M /F): Female	Age: <u>47</u>
Respondent / O.P. (s):	Pitambar Khandual.	paint a basin (CHI)	
Counsel for Appellant / with State Bar Council	Petitioner Enrolment No., e.Mail ID / I taray, Advocate, O. E. No. 182 o	Phone No. / Mobile No. if f 2004. e. Mail: pks. adv.vah	fany:
Counsel for Responden	t/ O.P.		
with State Bar Council	Enrolment No., e.Mail ID / H		
Fees Act	Rs. <u>14,00,000/-</u>	Court Fee Paid- <u>Rem</u>	itted U/s 36 of Court
Subject Matter / Act -	Declaration of title and recov	very of possession.	
Subject / Category Code	e 2 8 0 4 0	0 Nature of Claim	Possession based on title.
Connected / Previous/	Туре	No o	I A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A
Covered case, if any Lower Court Details	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
	Type <u>C.S.</u> No. <u>143</u> Yea		
CARLES SALES	Date of Judgement 05.12.20	<u>J09.</u>	
	Type <u>RFA</u> No. <u>12</u> Year	<u>2010</u>	Carlo Carlo Carlo Carlo
Lower Appellate:	Date of Judgement 18.06.20	13.	
Lower Appellate:	Date of Judgement 18.06.20		Sd mar Sanantaray, Advocate)
Lower Appellate: Court	Factor apt 1950m 1	( Mr. Pradip Ku Signatu	mar Samantaray, Advocate) re and full name of the
Lower Appellate: Court	ENCLU NOL LIGULU J	( Mr. Pradip Ku Signatu	mar Sanantaray, Advocate)
Lower Appellate: Court Passing Officer	ENCLU NOL LIGULU J	(Mr. Pradip Ku Signatu Counsel for A concerned in Court itse	mar Samantaray, Advocate) re and full name of the Appellant / Petitioner / Part
Lower Appellate: Court Passing Officer (To be filled Nature of Disposal By	by the Court Master / P.A.	( Mr. Pradip Ku Signatu Counsel for A	mar Samantaray, Advocate) re and full name of the Appellant / Petitioner / Part
Lower Appellate: Court Passing Officer (To be filled Nature of Disposal By	by the Court Master / P.A.	(Mr. Pradip Ku Signatu Counsel for A concerned in Court itse	mar Samantaray, Advocate) re and full name of the Appellant / Petitioner / Part
Lower Appellate: Court Passing Officer (To be filled	by the Court Master / P.A.	(Mr. Pradip Ku Signatu Counsel for A concerned in Court itse	mar Samantaray, Advocate) re and full name of the Appellant / Petitioner / Part

### APPENDIX- VII

SINGLE/ D.B.

#### CODING SHEET IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK CHAPTER-VI, RULE - 28 CROSS OBJECTION ARISING OUT OF APPEAL (To be filled by the Registry)

Case Type	No.	of	Date of Registration
D. No	_Main Case No	the effective states	Date of Presentation
			Cross Objector in Black ink)
Case Type:	MACA No. 3	346 / 2013	
Petitioner / Appellant	(s): The National	Insurance Compa	iny Ltd.
Home District:	Does not aris	se Sex (N	1/F): X Age: X
O.P./ Respondent (s):	Rakesh Hati		A white States I is soon a state of the
Counsel for Cross Obj with State Bar Counc		<u>No. 1</u> 1ail ID / Phone No	. / Mobile No. if any
			pratima_adv.yahoo.co.in, M:
9369834783.	- 3 th		Value of the Aspect of Madul Carlor of the South Carlor of the Sou
Counsel for Responde with State Bar Counci	nt/Appellant I Enrolment No., e.Ma		/ Mobile No. if any
Mr. Narendra Kumar			
Value of Cross Object	ion Rs. <u>2,00,000/-</u>	84 ·	Court Fee Paid Rs. 1,000/-
Subject Matter / Act :	S. 173 of Motor Vehic	cles Act, 1988.	A more transf to talk
Date of Service of No		ал <u>(112 - 112 - 112)</u> Арт - 0,5,12, <u>1</u> 009.	Gradial 2011 strending fr methol to met
Passing Officer	0 c m. tralig Kun	6 12 Yohn 20 0 13 Yohn 20 0	Sd
(To be fille		er / P.A. concerne	d in Court itself in Red ink)
and the second of the second states	he reaction to call the second of the		The second se
Nature of Disposal	and the second	the set of	By

Court Master / P.A.

## APPENDIX - VIII

## SINGLE / D.B.

## CODING SHEET

### IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK <u>CHAPTER-VI, RULE - 28</u> <u>REVIEW PETITION ARISING OUT OF APPEAL</u> (To be filled by the Registry)

Case Type	NoofDat	e of Registration
D. No	Date of Present	tation
100-200	( To be filled by the Counsel for Petitio	ner in Black ink )
Case Type:	RVWPET No. OF 2013	Carle Types Publicator Appendicute Contemp
Petitioner (s):	Biswanath Sharma	These Distances and the
Home District:	Sambalpur Sex (M /F): Ma	<u>lle.</u> Age : <u>67</u>
O.P. (s):	Rahas Behera and others.	and with Proper Bare Council Providence of the second second second second second second second second second s
Counsel for Petition	ner	Ale Romerization Lenfor, Ale
with State Bar Cou	ncil Enrolment No., e.Mail ID / Phone No./ Mobile	No. if any:
Mr. Privabrata Mu	ind, Advocate.O. E. No. 159 of 2005, E. Mail: pi	mund.adv.gmail.com, M: 92694924
	ith State Bar Council Enrolment No., e.Mail ID / P	
Subject Matter / Ac	ct: Suit for specific performance of contract of sal	e/ Section 19 of Sp. Relief Act, 1963
	al Rs. 18, 00,000/- Court Fee Paid <u>Rs. 55</u>	5,184.25/-
Order sought to be	e reviewed	2010
	Case Type Internet	2010
	Date of Judgement: 11.09.2013 By Ho	n ble Mr. Justice
	(Mi	Sd r. Priyabrata Mund, Advocate) ature and full name of the Party /
Passing Officer		te for Petitioner / Petitioners
(To be fi	lled by the Court Master / P.A. concerned in Cou	urt itself in Red ink)
Nature of Disposal	By a	
Date of Disposal		
Date of Disposal	A REAL PROPERTY AND A REAL PROPERTY A REAL PRO	

# APPENDIX - IX

SINGLE / D.B.

#### <u>CODING SHEET</u> <u>IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK</u> <u>CHAPTER-VI, RULE-28</u> <u>ORIGINAL JURISDICTION</u> (To be filled by the Registry)

WEADA DE DESCRIPTION INC.

CASE TYPE	- NO.	of	DATE OF REGISTRATION
D.NO.	Case to desire		Case Dyna
D. NO	est atation	Dete of Pa	DATE OF PRESENTATION
( To b	e filled by the	e Counsel for t	he Petitioner / Applicant in Black ink)
Case Type:	CONTC No.	of 201	
Petitioner / Appellant/ (	Contemnor (s)	: Narayan Nay	ak
Home District:		<u>Puri</u>	Sex (M /F): Male. Age: 55
Respondent/ O.P. (s):		Mrs. Ratnam	ani Mohanty & 3 others.
Counsel for the Petition with State Bar Council E.Mail Id / Phone No. /	Enrolment No. in Mobile No. in	t/ Contemnor 5., f any	11 are District: StationTill
Mr. Ramachendra Len	ka, Advocate	. O. E. No. 112	2 of 2004, e. Mail: rcl_adv.rediffmail.com, M:
<u>9672133225</u> .	Ti seri shool	Phone hold	with Series Hard, dental Lorolnett No. o. Vial D
Counsel for the Respon	dent / O.P. wi	th State Bar Co	1231 of 1. O. Superby, but Manufacture 11
Enrolment No., E.Mail			
Subject Matter / Act	31110	00 – Arrear Sala	iry .
Subject / Category Code	e 0	8 0 3	3 0 0
Connected / Previous/ Covered case, if any	Type	alternational and a	
Order violated and Date of order (For Contempt Petitions)	Date		No. <u>456</u> of <u>2011.</u> 29.10.2012 passed by <u>Hon'ble Mr.Justice</u>
Passing Officer	Signal inclused Urbecale for I in Court Hist		Sd
(To be filled	by the Court	Master / P.A.	concerned in Court itself in Red ink)
Nature of Disposal			hv
Date of Disposal	Part Salah	and the second second	Dat of Districtly
Court Master / P.A.			

APPENDIX- X	法 当 社 主法	12-61192112	<u>SINGLE / D.B.</u>
	THE HIGH COU	NG SHEET	CUTTACK
M CCC	THE HIGH COU CHAPTER	R-VI, RULE - 28	<u>. commen</u>
	CRIMINAL	JURISDICTION by the Registry)	2-10 (2) 4 H (224 2 H H + + +
Case Type	No.	of	Date of Registration
D. No.	Da	ate of Presentation_	
	be filled by the Co	unsel for Petition	er in Black ink)
Case Type:	CRLA No.	OF 2	2013
Case Type.	ORDITIO	Carlo Car	and the second second
Appellant / Petitioner (s):	Bijay Jena		
Home District:	Balasore	Sex (M /F): <u>N</u>	
Respondent / O.P. (s):	State of Odisha &	3 others.	and grant have been a series
Counsel for Appellant/		the second second	
Petitioner with State Bar Co	uncil Enrolment No	o., e.Mail ID / Pho	ne No. / Mobile No. if any
Mr. Shankar Prasad Mahalik	, Advocate, O. E. M	No. 192 of 2002, 1	E. Mail: spm.adv.rediffmail.com, ]
93120836537		1	and the second second second
Counsel for Respondent / O.P		Alt State Sell	NOT ALL SCREET STREET
with State Bar Council Enrolment	No., e.Mail ID / Phone	No. / Mobile No	PRINT OF THE PRINT
Subject Matter / Act Section	22 (C), N.D.P.S. Act,	1985	
Subject Matter / Act	122 (0), 11.0.1.0.1100,		And the second second second second
Subject / Category Code 0	9 1 5 0	0	Street and and show with
C			of
Connected / Previous/ Type Covered case, if any	No.		
Appellant in (Put √ Jail √	Bail Mark	)	and more and the spiral before all
		=	1
Lower Court Case G.R.	Type	43 No.	2011 of
Date of Judgment / Order	25. 201	<u>1721494</u> 5 (* 16	
Name of the Lower Court A.D.	Jcum- Special Court	Khurda	
and District			and a second brief
P.S. Case No. <u>24</u> Year	<u>2011</u> of <u>Kh</u>	urda Police	Station .
If any case was earlier before this (	Court in any form what	-so-ever; give the part	ticulars.
		(Pending / Di	sposed of on)
( ( ep) to sound A ba			Sd
The Distant Street		( Mr	r. Shankar Prasad Mahalik, Advocate)
Dessing Officer			Signature and full name of the
Passing Officer		Cc	ounsel for Petitioner/Appellant/ Party
(To be filled by t	he Court Master / P.A	concerned in Cr	et itself in Ded into
	ne vourt waster / P.A	. concerned in Cour	( itself in Ked ink)

#### APPENDIX - XI

## CHAPTER- VI, Rule - 28

# IN THE HIGH COURT OF ORISSA: CUTTACK

Class of C	ase: w.P.(C) No	0	f 2013					
		Subject Code	2	0	0	5	0	0
Appellant	/Applicant /Petitioner :	Swarup Kumar 1	Nayak a	nd 2 ot	hers.			
		Versus						
Responder	nt / Non-Applicant :	State of (	Odisha a	and 3 of	hers.			
List of D No. 1 to 3	ocuments filed by th 3 and Non-Applican	he Petitioner/ A	ppella	nt / A		nt/R	<del>espon</del>	de de
Sl. No.	Description of	Nature of Do	cument	An	nexure	Mark (	s) Pa	ge (s)

V. H	Documents	10. 001 JUL 10. 510		
1	Registered sale deed No.1426, dated 23.06.		154	a daga daga ber
	1975 executed by Ramesh Sahu in favour of	Method and Collin	and same shine	
	Swarup Kumar Nayak with appended map.	[O√] [C] [A]*	1	12-23
2	Certified Copy of the Order dated 06.07.2009 passed by the Asst. Consolidation Officer in	101 BA 2921		an sain sain
. 5	Objection Case No. 56 of 2007.	[O] [C√] [A]*	2	24-29
3	True Copy of the application	and the second second		
	Under section 37 of the O.C.H.			And the local beams
	& P.F.L. Act, 1972.	[O] [C] [A√]*	3	30-33
4	Certified Copy of the Order dated	cannind	Red V Last	
	11.08.2012 passed in Revision Case No. 562 of 2008 by the Commissioner	Eb any	The state of the s	
É.	of Consolidation, Bhubaneswar	[O] [C√] [A]*	4	34-37

Place: Cuttack Date: 20.11.2013

Total: 26 sheets

malesting of add news-actually must be a man (Mr. Ramachandra Lenka, Advocate) Signature and full name of the Party / Advocate for Petitioners

\* [Original / Certified Copy/ Authenticated Copy, to be indicated by putting (VMark) against the respective entry denoting 'O', 'C' and 'A']

Electe Police Fallon

Pending | File Leed of

Printed and Published by the Director of Printing, Stationery and Publication, Odisha, Cuttack-10. Ex. Gaz. 1864-193+300

to a brack from Madrey, P.A. stansored in Court most in